

INTERNATIONAL TECHNOLOGY ROADMAP FOR SEMICONDUCTORS

2011 Edition

EMERGING RESEARCH MATERIALS

THE ITRS IS DEVISED AND INTENDED FOR TECHNOLOGY ASSESSMENT ONLY AND IS WITHOUT REGARD TO ANY COMMERCIAL CONSIDERATIONS PERTAINING TO INDIVIDUAL PRODUCTS OR EQUIPMENT.

THE INTERNATIONAL TECHNOLOGY ROADMAP FOR SEMICONDUCTORS: 2011

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Emerg	ging Research Materials	1
1.	Scope	1
2.	Difficult Challenges	1
3.		3
4	Emerging Research Device Materials	3
4.1	1. Emerging Memory Materials	3
4.2	2. Emerging Logic Materials	6
4.3	3. Spin Materials	.15
4.4	4. Complex Metal Oxide Materials, Interfaces, and Superlattices	.18
5.	Lithography Materials	20
5.1	1. Resist Materials	.20
5.2	2. Directed Self Assembly for Lithgraphy Extension	.24
6.	Emerging Front End Processes' and Process Integration, Devices, and Structures' Materia	al
Chal	llenges and Options	27
6.1	1. Doping and Deposition	.27
6.2	2. Directed Self Assembly of Useful Nanomaterials (See the Lithography Section Discussion)	.29
6.3	3. Selective Etch and Clean/Surface Preparation	.29
6.4	4. Low Damage Dopant Processing	.30
6.5	5. Contacts	.30
7.		30
7.1	1. Novel Ultrathin Barriers	.30
7.2	2. Novel Interconnects	.31
7.3		.33
8.	Assembly and Packaging	33
ð. o r	Materials for 3D Interconnects Delumer Meterials for Future Deckaging	.34
0.2 0.2	2. Polymer Materials for Future Packaging	.35
0.0	5. Low Dimensional Materials for Future Packaging	.30
9.	Environment, Safety, and Health	38
10.	Metrology	38
10	0.1. Characterization and imaging of Nano-scale Structures and Composition	.39
	0.2. Metrology needs for interfaces and Embedded Nano-structures ³	.39
10	National Contraction of Vacancies and Delects III Nano-scale Structures	20
10	Moter Level Mapping of Flopenies of Nano-Scale ERM	.39
10	Metrology Needs for Complex Metal Oxide Systems ¹⁹⁻²⁴	.40
10	A. Metrology for Molecular Devices	.40
10	 Metrology for Molecular Devices Metrology Needs for Macromolecular Materials ²⁸⁻³⁶ 	. 4 1
10	Netrology Needs for Directed Self-assembly ³⁷⁻⁴⁴	. . .
10	Modeling and Analysis of Probe-Sample Interactions	41
10	10 Metrology Needs for Ultra-scaled Devices ⁴⁵⁻⁴⁸	41
10	11 Metrology for ERM Environmental Safety and Health	42
10	12. Progress of Metrology for ERM Device Materials	.42
10	13. Low-K/Cu Interconnect Metrology	.43
11	Modeling and Simulation	44
 11	.1. Synthesis	.46
11	.2. Structure and Properties	.46
11	.3. Development of Platform for Different Simulation Tools, Such as TCAD and Ab-Initio	.48

11.4.	Metrology and Characterization	48
12.	ERM Transition Table	49
13.	References	50

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure ERM1	Polymer Composite Materials' Coupling Example
Figure ERM2	Modeling from Synthesis to Predicting Properties44
Figure ERM3	Multi-scale Perspective in Nanotechnology where

LIST OF TABLES

Table ERM1	Emerging Research Materials Difficult Challenges	2
Table ERM2	Applications of Emerging Research Materials	3
Table ERM3	ERM Memory Material Challenges	4
Table ERM4	Challenges for ERM in Alternate Channel Applications	7
Table ERM5	Alternate Channel Materials Critical Assessment	12
Table ERM6	Spin Devices versus Materials	14
Table ERM7	Spin Material Properties	15
Table ERM8	Challenges for Lithography Materials	20
Table ERM9	Directed Self Assembly Critical Assessment	27
Table ERM10	FEP / PIDS Challenges for Deterministic Processing	27
Table ERM11	Interconnect Material Challenges	30
Table ERM12	Nanomaterial Interconnect Material Properties	30
Table ERM13	Assembly and Packaging ERM Challenges	34
Table ERM14	ITWG Earliest Potential ERM Insertion Opportunity Matrix	38
Table ERM15	Transition Table for Emerging Research Materials	49

EMERGING RESEARCH MATERIALS

1. SCOPE

This chapter provides the material research community with guidance on specific research challenges that must be addressed in a laboratory setting for an emerging family of candidate materials to warrant consideration as a viable ITRS solution. Each international technology working group (ITWG) has identified applications that need new materials with significantly improved properties to meet future technology requirements, enable increased density of devices, and increase energy efficiency for computing and reliablity. Based on these requirements, the ERM has identified emerging materials that have properties that could potentially meet their needs for improved density, energy efficiency, and reliability. Materials that could potentially provide solutions for these requirements include III-V compounds, Ge, low dimensional materials (carbon nanotubes (CNTs), nanowires, graphitic systems, and nanoparticles), macromolecules, self-directed assembled materials, spin materials, complex metal oxides, and selected interfaces. For these emerging materials, this chapter presents requirements for materials, processes, interfaces, and supporting metrology, modeling, and simulation. In the 2011 ERM, we include critical assessments of alternate channel materials for CMOS extension and directed self-assembly for lithography extension.

The scope of emerging research materials (ERM) covers materials properties, synthetic methods, metrology, and modeling required to support future emerging research devices (ERD), lithography, front end process (FEP), interconnects, and assembly and package (A&P) needs. For ERD memory and logic devices, the scope includes planar p-III-V, n-Ge, nanowires, carbon nanotubes, graphene and graphitic materials, spin materials, and complex metal oxides. Furthermore, the special assessment of beyond CMOS logic identified that carbon based (carbon nanotubes and graphene) materials and devices receive increased focus, so a potential solutions table is included. A special assessment of emerging memory devices indicated that STT RAM and Redox RAM were promising, but needed special focus to accelerate progress, so a more detailed identification of materials and interface research needs is included. Some of the evolutionary and some of the revolutionary ERD can be fabricated with conventional materials and process technologies that are already covered in other sections of the ITRS, so the ERM chapter will not cover these materials and processes. Emerging lithographic materials include novel molecules, macromoloecules, and mechanisms that exhibit the potential to enable ultimate feature patterning with resist, or directed self assembling technologies. FEP materials include ERM required for future device technologies including technologies to place dopants in predetermined locations (deterministic doping) with low damage to the semiconductor material as well as novel materials to support selective etch, deposition, and cleaning of future technologies. Interconnect materials include emerging materials for extending Cu interconnects (novel ultrathin barriers), novel low resistance sub-20 nm electrical contacts, interconnects, vias, and ultra-low κ inter level dielectrics (ILD). Assembly and Packaging materials include novel materials to enable reliable electrical and thermal interconnects, polymers with unique and potentially useful combinations of electrical, thermal, and mechanical properties, and ultra-high power density high speed capacitors.

Due to their maturity, the ERM has transitioned n-InGaAs and p-Ge to FEP and PIDS and added p-III-V and n-Ge to the ERM chapter. Furthermore, the ERM is transitioning Zr and Ru ultrathin barrier layers to the Interconnect TWG.

This year's ERM chapter includes the following material families: p-III-V and n-Ge materials, low dimensional materials, macromolecules, self assembly mechanisms and self-assembled materials, spin materials, interfaces, complex metal oxides, and heterointerfaces. Many of these materials exhibit potential to enable higher density integrated circuits with higher energy efficiency and reliability in multiple application areas. Table ERM2 in the Introduction section maps families of ERMs to potential applications identified by the above Focus ITWGs. Future editions of this chapter also will comprehend and evolve projected ERM requirements for targeted functional diversification related applications.

2. DIFFICULT CHALLENGES

The Difficult Challenges for Emerging Research Materials is summarized in Table ERM1. Perhaps ERM's most difficult challenge is to deliver material options, with controlled and desired properties, in time to impact insertion decisions. These material options must demonstrate the potential to enable high density emerging research devices, lithographic technologies, interconnect fabrication and operation at the nanometer scale, and packaging options. This challenge, to improve the control of material properties for nanometer (nm) scale applications, requires collaboration and coordination within the research community. Accelerated synthesis, metrology, and modeling initiatives are needed to enhance targeted

2 Emerging Research Materials

material-by-design capabilities and enable viable emerging material technologies. Improved metrology and modeling tools also are needed to guide the evolution of robust synthetic methods for these emerging nanomaterials. The success of many ERMs depend on robust synthetic methods that yield useful nanostructures, with the required control of composition, morphology, an integrated set of application specific properties, and compatibility with manufacturable technologies.

Table ERM1Emerging Research Materials Difficult Challenges

Difficult Challenges – 2018– 2026	Summary of Issues and opportunities		
Scale high-speed, dense, embeddable, volatile, and non- volatile memory technologies to replace SRAM and / or FLASH for manufacture by 2018.	SRAM and FLASH scaling in 2D will reach definite limits within the next several years (see PIDS Difficult Challenges). These limits are driving the need for new memory technologies to replace SRAM and possibly FLASH memories by 2018. Identify the most promising technical approach(es) to obtain electrically accessible, high-speed, high-density, low-power, (preferably) embeddable volatile and non-volatile RAM The desired material/device properties must be maintained through and after high temperature and corrosive chemical processing. Reliability issues should be identified & addressed early in the technology development		
Scale CMOS to and beyond 2018 - 2026	Develop 2 nd generation new materials to replace silicon (or InGaAs, Ge) as an alternate channel and source/drain to increase the saturation velocity and to further reduce Vdd and power dissipation in MOSFETs while minimizing leakage currents for technology scaled to 2018 and beyond. Develop means to control the variability of critical dimensions and statistical distributions (e.g., gate length, channel thickness, S/D doping concentrations, etc.) Accommodate the heterogeneous integration of dissimilar materials. The desired material/device properties must be maintained through and after high temperature and corrosive chemical processing Reliability issues should be identified & addressed early in this development.		
Extend ultimately scaled CMOS as a platform technology into new domains of application.	Discover and reduce to practice new device technologies and primitive-level architecture to provide special purpose optimized functional cores (e.g., accelerator functions) heterogeneously integrable with CMOS.		
Continue functional scaling of information processing technology substantially beyond that attainable by ultimately scaled CMOS.	Invent and reduce to practice a new information processing technology eventually to replace CMOS Ensure that a new information processing technology is compatible with the new memory technology discussed above; i.e., the logic technology must also provide the access function in a new memory technology. A new information processing technology must also be compatible with a systems architecture that can fully utilize the new device. A new non-binary data representation and non-Boolean logic may be required to employ a new device for information processing. These requirements will drive the need for a new systems architecture. Bridge the gap that exists between materials behaviors and device functions. Accommodate the heterogeneous integration of dissimilar materials Reliability issues should be identified & addressed early in the technology development		
Invent and reduce to practice long term alternative solutions to technologies that address existing MtM ITRS topical entries currently in wireless/analog and eventually in power devices, MEMS, image sensors, etc.	The industry is now faced with the increasing importance of a new trend, "More than Moore" (MtM), where added value to devices is provided by incorporating functionalities that do not necessarily scale according to "Moore's Law". Heterogeneous integration of digital <i>and</i> non-digital functionalities into compact systems that will be the key driver for a wide variety of application fields, such as communication, automotive, environmental control, healthcare, security and entertainment.		

To achieve high density devices and interconnects, ERMs must assemble in precise locations, with controlled directions, dimensions, and compositions. Another critical ERM factor for improving emerging device, interconnect, and package technologies is the ability to characterize and control embedded interface properties. As features approach the nanometer scale, fundamental thermodynamic stability considerations and fluctuations may limit the ability to fabricate nanomaterials with tight dimensional distributions and controlled useful material properties. For novel nanometer scale materials emerging within the research environment, methodologies and data also must be developed that enable the hierarchical assessment of the potential environment, safety, and health impact of new nanomaterials and nanostructures.

The difficult challenges listed in Table ERM1 may limit the progress of the emerging research materials considered in this chapter. Significant methodology development is needed that enables material optimization and projected performance analysis in different device structures and potential application environments. Hence, the importance of

significant collaboration between the synthesis, characterization, and modeling communities cannot be over stated. Material advances require an understanding of the interdependent relationships between synthetic conditions, the resulting composition and nanostructure, and their impact on the material's functional performance. Thus, characterization methods must be sufficient to establish quantitative relationships between composition, structure, and functional properties. Furthermore, it must enable model validation and help to accelerate the design and optimization of the required materials properties. The need for validated models requires strong alignment between experimentalists and theorists when establishing a knowledge base to accelerate the development of ERM related models and potential applications.

3. INTRODUCTION

The Emerging Research Materials chapter identifies materials to support other technology work groups that could enable continued scaling of integrated circuits with improved energy efficiency for applications where no solutions are known. Many of the ERM material classes, with novel properties, may be applied to solving applications in multiple areas and this is highlighted in Table ERM2.

Table ERM2 Applications of Emerging Research Materials

To support ERD logic devices, the ERM is evaluating a number of alternate channel materials and structures that have the potential to enable smaller devices with less carrier scattering and thus higher energy efficiency. In 2008, the ERD identified that carbon based devices had a high potential for increasing information processing efficiency and also may be extendable to beyond CMOS device applications, so the ERM has highlighted research needed to accelerate progress on these materials. For beyond CMOS devices, the ERM is exploring materials that could enable information processing with state variables other than charge, such as spin, and that could potentially enable dramatic increases in energy efficiency of information processing and extend it many generations. For ERD Memory devices, the ERM is evaluating materials that could enable higher density memory with improved energy efficiency to change the memory state or read the memory state. In 2010, the ERD identified that STT RAM and Redox RAM had high potential as future high density memory technologies that needed further research to accelerate progress, so the ERM has identified critical research to support advances in these technologies.

For Lithography, the ERM is reviewing the viability of a number of novel photoresist to extend 193nm lithography and support EUV resist. The ERM is also performing a critical assessment of directed self assembly (DSA) to potentially extend lithography though pattern density multiplication. For FEP, the ERM is evaluating DSA and other novel concepts to control dopant positioning and reduce ion implant damage, which could improve device operation and improve energy efficiency. To support the Interconnect TWG, the ERM is evaluating novel materials to extend copper interconnects that reduce energy losses and signal delays. In addition, the ERM is exploring carbon (carbon nanotubes and graphene) based electrical interconnects to potentially dramatically reduce electrical resistance and improve energy efficiency of computing. For Assembly and Packaging, the ERM is exploring materials to modify polymer properties to enable increased product reliability, and novel electrical attach materials to allow lower assembly temperatures and improve product reliability.

For the ERM to be successfully improved in research and prepared for applications, the environmental safety and health properties of the materials must be understood and available, and metrology and modeling are needed to improve and assess the ERM for the applications. Metrology is needed to characterize the structure and composition at the nanometer scale, and important physical properties whether exposed or embedded in a structure. Modeling is needed of synthesis to determine whether desired structures can be achieved and the properties of these structures modeled to determine how they will function in the application. The requirements for these are explained in more detail in their respective sections.

4. EMERGING RESEARCH DEVICE MATERIALS

The emerging research device materials are listed in the approximate order that they appear in the ERD chapter and are not listed in any order of priority.

4.1. EMERGING MEMORY MATERIALS

Emerging Research Memory Devices includes capacitive memories (Fe FET), and resistive memories including Fe resistance, nanoelectromechanical, Redox memories, Mott electronic effect, macromolecular, and molecular memories. The ERM used in these devices includes, carbon nanotubes, nanowires, complex metal oxides, transition metal oxides, magnetic materials as well as engineered interfaces between these materials. The potential advantages and challenges of

ERM for Memory Devices are summarized in Table ERM3. Since many of these devices use complex and transition metal oxides, a section will review challenges for these materials.

Table ERM3ERM Memory Material Challenges

4.1.1. FERROELECTRIC MEMORY MATERIALS

Emerging Ferroelectric Memories includes the FeFET and the Ferroelectric polarization resistance RAM. The FeFET operates with two stable polarization states available in the ferroelectric film used as a gate oxide. The main issues in FeFETs for non volatile memories are the short retention time and charge traps at the Si-ferroelectric interface.¹ Insertion of a dielectric layer such as HfO₂ or Hf-Al-O between silicon and the ferroelectric has strongly improved the retention time. Ferroelectrics with a lower P_r are optimal, which is why YMnO₃ (P_r ~5.5 μ C/cm²) has been considered for such applications. However, recently promising results have been achieved with a Pt/SrBi₂Ta₂O₉/Hf-Al-O/Si structure.² Since the integration of these ferroelectric materials with dielectric layers is challenging, others have evaluated the integration of polymer ferroelectrics with carbon nanotubes³ or graphene⁴ and demonstrated retention times less than a month.

Ferroelectric polymers and oligomers, which show polarization reversal by 180 degree rotation of individual molecular chains with external bias application, are also promising for nonvolatile memory applications. Copolymers of vinylidene fluoride and trifluoroethylene (P(VDF/TrFE)) have been well studied for some decades. Recently, a 50-nm-thick P(VDF/TrFE) film sandwiched with thin films of a conductive polymer, polypyrrole-poly(stylene sulfonic) acid (Ppy-PSSH), showed the retention of more than 10^7 switching cycles and the low coercive field of 2.6 V ⁵. The importance of these interface layers between metal electrodes and a ferroelectric polymer was suggested before by using poly(3,4-ethylenedioxythiophene):poly(stylene sulfonic) acid (PEDOT:PSS) as another conductive polymer, where ferroelectric properties were maintained even after the change of the P(VDF/TrFE) thickness from 210 to 65 nm ⁶. These interface engineering will cause further developments in future organic ferroelectric devices.

Vinylidene fluoride oligomer thin films also revealed clear polarization reversal with a larger value of remanent polarization (13 μ C/cm²) compared to conventional ferroelectric polymers ⁷. High crystallinity of oligomeric materials gives rise to this large polarization and can be another strategy for improving nonvolatile memory performance based on organic ferroelectrics.

Vertically-stacked ferroelectric capacitors with these VDF materials were demonstrated recently^{8,9}. This device structure is quite promising for realizing high-density integration of nonvolatile ferroelectric memories with multilayered memory arrays.

As described in the ERD, in the FE polarization ReRAM, the polarization of the ferroelectric material changes the barrier height of an adjacent semiconductor interface which changes the tunneling resistance of the structure. Since this is a tunneling structure, the ferroelectric material must be as thin as possible which is limited to ~1nm thickness¹⁰ which is challenging to control.

In both devices, the retention time needs to be significantly longer to be used as a nonvolatile memory.

4.1.2. NANOELECTROMECHANICAL MEMORY MATERIALS

As mentioned in the ERD, the carbon nanotubes and conventional materials that have been patterned and etched are being investigated for nanoelectromechanical memories. Suspended or free-end structures are caused to physically move, contacting and decontacting to bridge an electrical gap under the influence of an applied field. A number of challenges must be overcome for this to be viable including being able to fabricate these devices with a high density and optimize the design so the cantilever doesn't get stuck in one state. First of all, these devices are large and scaling to smaller dimensions increases the voltage required for switching. The switching times of these devices are 10-100 nsec., which may be difficult to reduce due to scaling challenges.

4.1.3. REDOX MEMORY MATERIALS

The category of "Redox RAM" encompasses a wide variety of MIM structures and materials connected by the fact that they share reduction/oxidation (redox) electrochemistry as an important component of their physical mechanism for changing the resistance state from high to low or the reverse ¹¹⁻¹³. These redox electrochemical mechanisms can operate in the bulk I-layer, along the filamentary conducting path in the I-layer, and/or at the I-layer/metal contact interfaces in the MIM structure. Until recently, this category (Redox RAM) was further divided into two subcategories, "Thermal Chemical Mechanism" (i.e. Fuse/antifuse) and "Nanoionic" (i.e. Valence Change Mechanism and Electrochemical).

The electric field control of the distribution of the oxygen vacancies has been demonstrated in a similar MIM structure, such as a Pt / TiOx / Pt stacking structure ^{14, 15}. The charged oxygen vacancy was regarded as a mobile dopant in the

oxide material and the electrical control of the vacancies used as the analog resistance change necessary to imitate the axon coupling in a synaptic junction, namely one of the important elements for constructing emerging research architecture.

All Redox RAM technologies consist of an insulating dielectric sandwiched between two metal electrodes, to form a Metal-Insulator-Metal (MIM) structure. Following fabrication, the first operation that is conducted in these devices is a "forming" process where a voltage is applied to form low resistance channels. After a low resistance channel is formed, a "RESET" operation is performed and the "channel" returns to a higher resistance state. The device can then be placed in the high conductance "SET" state by application of a field. As discussed in the ERD, competing electrochemical and thermochemical mechanisms are involved in the operation of these devices. These mechanisms may occur and compete with with each other to different degrees depending on the electrode metallurgy and the oxides used.

The electrodes can use ionic metals (i.e. Cu, Ag, etc.) that can diffuse through the dielectric at high fields or non-ionic metals that don't diffuse through the dielectric. The ionic metals typically diffuse through the dielectric under electric field and form a conductive path¹⁶ in the "forming" process and the conductive path can be turned off by the application of a reverse electric field (bipolar). With non-ionic electrodes, the application of a high electric field is believed to cause high concentrations of vacancies that change the valence state of transition metals such as Ti or Ta¹⁷. This results in the formation of a conductive filament that is induced by a localized high concentration of vacancies. In these devices, switching is achieved by applying a high "unipolar" field which activates thermochemical and electrochemical mechanisms. If the switching electrode has a metal that interacts with oxygen, such as Ti or Ta, oxygen can be released from the electrode that could annihiliate vacancies in the vicinity of the electrode¹⁷.

In the case of the ionic metal electrodes, there is experimental evidence that multiple metal filament segments are formed from the cationic (inert) electrode to the anionic (oxidizable) electrode, but it is not clear that a totally continuous filament is formed. In the case of both electrodes being inert, the metal does not migrate, but it is commonly believed that an oxygen vacancy (Vo^{++}) rich path forms between the electrodes, and this induces a valence change of transition metals and this produces a low resistance path. In the case of TiO₂, the formation of Ti₄O₇ (Magneli phase) filaments has been reported ¹⁸; however, this needs further study to determine whether the same mechanism would apply to materials grown in a wider range of conditions. To understand the scalability of these devices, it is important to characterize the spatial extent of the "filament" and determine whether this changes with memory cycling. It is also critical to understand whether one continuous filament connects the electrodes or whether multiple sub-filaments form a path with "communication" through dielectric gaps, since the switching mechanisms could be very different.

Metrology is needed to characterize and validate the switching mechanisms of devices in realistic materials (typically polycrystalline) that have grain boundaries and dislocations that could act as nucleation sites for formation of the conductive filaments in these materials. This metrology is needed to validate the "filment" formation mechanism and the switching mechanism in operating devices.

4.1.4. MOTT MEMORY MATERIALS

As mentioned in the Emerging Research Devices Memory Section, the Mott Transition (a metal-insulator transition driven by a gate induced change in carrier concentration) has been reported in a number of transition metal oxides and complex metal oxides. While this transition is proposed to be electronically driven by strongly correlated electron effects, several of these materials (e.g., VO_2^{19}) or NSMO²⁰ also undergo a first order structural phase transition below 100°C. If the first order phase structural transition is required for this switching process, the material may need to be cooled below the transition temperature to restore the insulating state. Also, control of temperature for this device could be crucial to maintain the material close to the phase transition at 130°C. Also, the properties of these materials are sensitive to oxygen vacancy concentration, strain, and other factors, so memories based on these materials may difficult to fabricate reproducibly.

Recent discoveries of 2D electron gases in complex metal oxide heterointerfaces²² may open opportunities to couple ferroelectrics²³ with the 2DEG and produce a memory effect that is less sensitive to temperature.

4.1.5. MACROMOLECULAR MEMORY MATERIALS

As is discussed in ERD Memory Devices, macromolecular memory devices consist of a polymer with two electrodes and often other materials embedded in the structure (i.e. oxides on one electrode, metal or oxide nanoparticles, etc). While differences exist between the operation of these structures, progress has been made in understanding the operation of the macromolecular memory with an oxide on one metal electrode. In this structure, the switching occurs in the oxide and the polymer acts as a current limiting element²⁴. For oxide nanoparticles embedded in polymers, TiO2 and ZnO

6 Emerging Research Materials

nanoparticle films were switched between states with opposite polarity voltage pulses, while Al2O3, CeO2, ZrO2, and Y2O3 could be switched between states with unipolar or bipolar voltages. Based on this work, the switching involves changes in the state of the oxide nanoparticle²⁵. Also, the state of the memory can be very sensitive to the presence of oxygen and UV light and this is hypothesized to be caused by interactions with the nanoparticle electronic states. Furthermore, repeated switching required a dead time of msec. These sensitivities potentially limit the usefulness of this memory to high performance applications.

4.1.6. MOLECULAR MEMORY MATERIALS

Molecular devices are described in the ERD chapter. Significant challenges must be overcome for them to be useful, including; fabrication of low potential barrier electrical contacts, reliable operation, the high resistance of molecules in their "on" state, and deposition of the top contacts that don't change molecular properties. Molecular state devices are reported to exhibit a range of useful properties, including non-linear IV and bi-stable behavior, but the electrical performance of many molecular-based devices currently under study appear to be dominated by the high potential barriers of each molecule-electrode contact or defect-like processes. Results suggest that changes in molecule-contact conformations or near neighbor interactions may be responsible for observations of electrical switching.^{26, 27} Despite significant challenges and knowledge gaps, these emerging molecular systems show some promise for reducing device variability and enabling very high density circuit functionality.

Fabricating reliable molecular-scale devices requires identifying molecule/substrate contacts and top contact materials and deposition processes that produce high quality electrical contacts. Parameters ranging from the bond dipole to molecular orientation affect charge-transport parameters and switching voltages. Research is needed to elucidate the structural and electronic properties of molecule/substrate and top contacts, in order to engineer these contacts with reliable performance characteristics. Additional molecular modeling, synthetic, and experimental work, exploring the dependence of the metal work function on new molecular contacts, is needed.

4.2. EMERGING LOGIC MATERIALS

Emerging logic materials includes alternate channel materials to extend CMOS, materials for charge based Beyond CMOS devices, materials for non-charge based Beyond CMOS devices, and spin materials for multiple Beyond CMOS applications.

4.2.1. ALTERNATE CHANNEL MATERIALS

Emerging logic materials include alternate channel materials to extend CMOS to the end of the roadmap, materials to support charge based non-conventional FETs, and materials to support non-FET, non-charge-based Beyond CMOS devices. In some cases, materials and processes will be useful for multiple device types, so they will be discussed in detail for one application and differences highlighted for the other applications.

Alternate channel materials to silicon MOSFET's are being intensively explored, because increasing the performance and energy efficiency of integrated circuits by scaling silicon CMOS is becoming more difficult even with strained silicon channels. The principal property where performance can be enhanced is the channel mobility. The mobility for current silicon n-channels varies from 620 cm²/V-s at low inversion carrier density (N_{inv} <1e12 cm⁻²) to 250 cm²/V-s for $N_{inv}=1.2e13$ cm⁻². The mobility for current silicon p-channels varies similarly from about 150 cm²/V-s to about 60 cm²/Vs. Alternate channel materials with potentially higher mobilities are being explored to extend CMOS scaling with high performance and improved energy efficiency. The ITRS ERD and ERM are transitioning n-InGaAs and p-Ge to PIDS and FEP due to their performance and maturity; however, n-Ge and p-III-V materials will be evaluated in the ERD and ERM in addition to nanowires, carbon nanotubes, and graphene. The replacement of silicon channels by other semiconductors, such as III-V, Ge, graphene, carbon nanotubes, and semiconductor nanowires offers the possibility of reduced power consumption and enhanced performance for MOSFETs in future technologies. These benefits come from the higher field effect mobility of other semiconductors such as Ge for p-channels and III-V's for n-channels, graphene, carbon nanotubes, or nanowires. These carrier-transport enhanced channels can provide both higher on-currents, Ion, and lower gate capacitance at constant Ion. This combination can result in higher MOSFET performance at reduced power. To achieve complimentary MOS high performance, co-integration of different materials (i.e. III-V and Ge) on silicon may be necessary. Significant materials issues such as defect reduction, interface chemistry, metal contact resistivity, and process integration must be addressed before such improvements can be achieved.

The potential advantages and challenges of these nanostructured semiconductors are described in more detail in Table ERM4.

Table ERM4Challenges for ERM in Alternate Channel Applications

Carbon based (CNT and graphene) devices have been identified as needing more focus to accelerate their potential use as alternate channel materials and for use in Beyond CMOS applications. The ERM and ERD chapters also identify when solutions are needed to overcome the difficult challenges that must be overcome for these materials to be viable in the required timeframe as is highlighted in Table ERM4.

4.2.1.1. CARBON NANOTUBE FET MATERIALS

The primary potential advantages for carbon nanotubes are their very high carrier mobility²⁸, and ultra-thin body but very difficult challenges must be overcome for them to be practical. Key challenges for carbon nanotubes to be viable in high performance FETs is the requirement for processes that provide a tight distribution of semiconductor bandgaps, with each nanotube placed in a desired location, with a specified direction, high adhesion to gate dielectric, low contact resistance, and catalyst compatible with CMOS. The advantages and challenges are highlighted in more detail in Table ERM4. Please refer to the 2009 ITRS ERD chapter for detail on these devices.

4.2.1.1.1. NANOTUBE BANDGAP CONTROL

Carbon nanotube FET-related applications are motivated by their high mobility and ballistic transport. ²⁸ For SWCNTs to be viable for future CMOS applications, the ability to grow them with a tight bandgap distribution must be demonstrated. To achieve *in situ* bandgap distribution control, the diameter and chirality must be controlled in the growth process. Little progress has been reported in the past two years with the best results being (~95%) of semiconducting CNTs by CVD^{29, 30, 31} Wet processing has achieved purities of 97% ³², with DNA purification purities approaching 99% have been achieved³³. These levels of bandgap distribution control are far short of the projected requirements (better than parts per trillion). Considerable research is needed to develop understanding that will enable design of catalysts and processes for *in situ* growth of CNTs with sufficiently controlled bandgap distributions. Alternatively, a separation process is needed to improve purity of semiconducting CNTs to ppt level, and a cleaning process is also needed to remove dispersants attached to CNTs in the separation process. In addition, a methodology to evaluate a purity of semiconducting CNTs with a ppt-level precision should be developed. A viable technique to control bandgap of carbon nanotubes needs to emerge from research before 2014.

4.2.1.1.2. CONTROL OF POSITION AND DIRECTION

For CNTs to be used for devices, they must be placed in precise locations and aligned in required directions. Progress has been made in the past two years in growing nanotubes in desired locations with catalyst patterned on quartz to grow 20-50 aligned CNTs per micron.^{34,35,36} Solution process has achieved ~20 per micron of aligned semiconductor-enriched CNTs³⁷ A potentially manufacturable process to control nanotube position and direction must be demonstrated in research before 2014 for this to be a viable technology.

4.2.1.1.3. CONTROL OF CARRIER CONCENTRATION (NANOTUBE DOPING)

A critical device challenge is carrier concentration control in embedded p-type and n-type materials. Typically, semiconducting CNTs tend to be p-type in ambient air. Little progress has been reported in the past two years in doping technology to control of carrier concentration. A CMOS compatible technique to control carrier polarity has been reported using charges incorporated in gate dielectric³⁸, but its controllability and reliability should be assessed. Techniques to control carrier concentration in channel and source/drain regions need to be demonstrated in research before 2014.

4.2.1.1.4. GATE DIELECTRIC INTERFACE

Since a CNT's sidewall is relatively inert, it is hard to deposit uniform ultra-thin film on them, but chemically functionalizing the surface may improve dielectric adhesion. Research and guiding material design principles are needed for enhancing functionalization, interface passivation, and dielectric deposition. Alternatively, some metals such as Y and Ti adhere to CNTs, and can be oxidized to form high-k dielectric. Uniform 5-nm Y_2O_3 has been realized on a CNT³⁹; however, the interface quality and reliability should be determined. A viable technique to deposit a passivated high κ gate dielectric needs to emerge from research before 2014.

4.2.1.1.5. CONTACT FORMATION

Pd is the most commonly used contact material with resistance approaching the quantum contact resistance⁴⁰, but recently Sc-CNT ⁴¹ and Y-CNT contacts⁴²have been employed to fabricate n-FETs. On the other hand, researchers have also reported high variability in contact resistance for small diameter nanotubes. A method to reduce Schottky barrier has been proposed by modulating potential in the vicinity of contact interface.⁴³ A recent important finding is the contact length dependence of contact resistance, suggesting carrier reflection at the contacts.⁴⁴ Further investigation is necessary to

understand the origin of these effects on contact resistance. A CMOS compatible, reproducible contact formation technique needs to emerge from research before 2014.

4.2.1.2. GRAPHENE FET MATERIALS

The primary advantage of these materials is their potentially high mobility (as seen in carbon nanotubes) and the ability to process in a planar form. The critical issues for graphene include the ability to:

- 1. Deposit graphene over large areas with controlled grain size, thickness, and orientation
- 2. Generate and control a bandgap in graphene
- 3. Reduce or control surface and interface effects on charge transport
- 4. Achieve a high mobility on a silicon compatible substrate
- 5. Deposit a high κ gate dielectric with a high quality passivated interface
- 6. Form reproducible low resistance contacts to graphene (contacting without etching through a monolayer film)
- 7. Integration, doping and compatibility with CMOS

As is identified in the ERD chapter, graphene should receive additional focus to accelerate progress for potential application as an alternate channel material and then for extension to Beyond CMOS applications.

4.2.1.2.1. GRAPHENE DEPOSITION

The preferred approach for deposition of graphene would be a CVD "like" process or epitaxial process on a silicon wafer; however other techniques could be used. Currently studied graphene deposition techniques include mechanical, chemical oxidation, or solvent exfoliation from highly oriented pyrolytic graphite (HOPG), direct CVD epitaxy on metal substrates, catalysed growth on silica or alumina, and sublimation of silicon from SiC. Emerging methods such as growth on polyethylene terephtalhate (PET) or polydimethylsiloxane (PDMS) which provide moreover underlying substrates that can be twisted or stretched (up to 11% without any conductivity loss) are also worth investigating. Obviously, physicochemical characterization of the graphene layers should be developed to determine thickness control and chemical purity of the layers. For graphene to be a viable technology, as CMOS compatible, potentially high volume deposition technique needs to emerge from research before 2014.

4.2.1.2.2. FORMATION OF HIGH CRYSTALLINE QUALITY GRAPHENE MATERIALS

Mechanical exfoliation of graphene has produced high quality films on silicon⁴⁵, but control of location and thickness may not be adequate for development of integrated circuit technologies. The decomposition of SiC⁴⁶ has the advantage that the graphene is grown on a silicon-like substrate, but it requires process temperatures of ~1200C or above. Epitaxial graphene on SiC has exhibited carrier mobilities as high as $15,000 \text{cm}^2/\text{V-s}^{47}$ and $250,000 \text{cm}^2/\text{Vs}^{48}$ at room temperature and liquid helium temperatures respectively.

Initial progress was made in growing CVD graphene on single crystal Ni⁴⁹, Ir^{50,51}, and Pt⁵¹, but this would be very costly. Recently small areas of graphene has been grown by CVD on a polycrystalline Ni thin films^{52,53}, and patterned polycrystalline Ni films⁵⁴, but most recently large areas of graphene have been grown with CVD on Cu foil⁵⁵ with room temperature electron mobilities as high as 16,000cm²V⁻¹sec⁻¹⁵⁶. While these graphene films are deposited on metals, transfer of these films has been demonstrated to SiO2/Si substrates where device structures have been fabricated and properties characterized^{52,53,55, 56}. While these CVD techniques are not directly on a silicon compatible substrate, the use of polycrystalline substrates with thin film transfer may offer a more cost effective approach. On the other hand, transfer-free fabrication of graphene-channel transistors has recently been demonstrated ^{57,58}. More recently, a novel approach for wafer-scale transfer has been proposed ⁵⁹. This appears to be a fast developing area, so new work may quickly surpass these results.

An alternative approach for selectively growing graphene on desirable substrates is through the evaporation of silicon from silicon carbide.⁴⁶ This technique requires annealing the SiC in H2 ambient at 1200°C to effectively evaporate the silicon. Thickness control of several monolayers on a mm scale has been demonstrated, with room temperature field mobilities in excess of of 15,000 cm²/V-s.^{47,60} Recently, a technique has been demonstrated to deposit a thin layer of SiC on a silicon wafer and then "evaporate" the silicon leaving a thin layer of graphene several atomic layers thick.⁶¹ One of the drawbacks of these approaches, however, is that the required high temperature processing may produce defects in 300mm or 450mm wafers.

Mechanical exfoliation of graphene from HOPG has produced the highest mobility graphene reported to date. A more detailed description of exfoliation techniques is included in the 2009 ITRS ERM Chapter.

4.2.1.2.3. GRAPHENE MOBILITY

The highest mobility of free-standing graphene at 240K is 120,000 cm²/V-s⁶², which was achieved by driving adsorbed molecules from the surface of the graphene, and it has been proposed that flexural phonons limit the room temperature mobility of free standing graphene. Mobility of 70,000 cm²/V-s has been achieved at room temperature by using dielectric screening with solvent dielectrics having a dielectric constant of 47.⁶³ Graphene sandwiched between h-BN crystals have shown mobilities of ~100,000 cm²/V-s. For top gated graphene transistors with a high κ dielectic, mobilities as high as 8000 cm²/V-s⁶⁴ have been reported.

4.2.1.2.4. GENERATION OF A GRAPHEN BANDGAP

Graphene has a zero bandgap but several techniques for generating a bandgap have been reported include fabricating graphene nanoribbons, apply a back gate bias to a bi-layer of graphene to open the bandgap, plasma O2 treatment of graphene⁶⁵, hydrogen surface treatment⁶⁶, and through interactions with substrates such as SiC⁶⁷, BN⁶⁸ or MgO⁶⁹ or superlattice substrate interaction structures on Ir⁷⁰. Furthermore, modeling predicts that a bandgap can be induced in graphene by application of shear strain⁷¹. Electrically tunable bandgaps have been fabricated using dual gate structures and different dielectrics for each gate so that the bandgap and carrier concentrations can be independently varied by different top gate and bottom gate biasing.^{72, 73} With graphene nanoribbons, the bandgap increases with decreasing width, which can be approximated as Eg(eV)=0.8/w(nm)⁷⁴. A bandgap can also be produced by making periodic holes in graphene^{75,76} where the "neck" between holes acts as a nanoribbon. The nanoribbons electronic properties will be sensitive to edge states⁷⁷⁻⁷⁹, so passivation of edge states will be critical. Applying a back gate bias effectively separates the conduction and valence bands and enables an on-off ratio of 5-10X.⁷³ Another option is to design the structure with a built in field due to work function differences or fixed charges in the structure. A bandgap of ~2eV has been reported for graphene treated with O₂ plasma⁶⁵, and a patterned treatment with H₂ is reported to generate a bandgap of 330 meV⁶⁶. Deposition of graphene on a SiC substrate produced a 0.26eV bandgap⁶⁷, BN substrate is reported to produce an 18meV bandgap⁶⁸, while deposition on MgO produced a bandgap of 0.5-1eV69. A viable technique to control bandgap needs to emerge from research before 2014.

Some applications, i.e. microwave FETs, don't require a bandgap, so device applications may emerge that don't require a bandgap.

4.2.1.2.5. HIGH K GATE DIELECTRIC DEPOSITION

Since the graphene surface is chemically unreactive high κ dielectric deposition is normally initiated at edges or defects in the film. This has been demonstrated with the deposition of HfO₂ and Al₂O₃ on graphene.⁸⁰ In order to deposit these films uniformly on graphene, a thin Al buffer layer was deposited and oxidized. This served as a nucleation layer for ALD Al₂O₃ on graphene which resulted in mobility above 6000 cm²/V-s at room temperature⁸¹, an improvement over previously obtained results produced by surface functionalization of graphene. It was also demonstrated that a low- κ polymer worked as a buffer layer for high- κ dielectric deposition onto graphene with a resultant mobility of up to 7,600 cm²/V-s⁸². A viable high- κ dielectric deposition technique needs to emerge from research before 2014.

4.2.1.2.6. DOPANT INCORPORATION AND ACTIVATION

If graphene is to be used for extreme CMOS applications, processing must be capable of doping the material p-type and n-type for the channel region and either metallic or n-type or p-type for the S/D region. To date, the proposed approaches for doping the channel regions are to 1) deposit the graphene on a surface that injects carriers into the graphene layer and 2) chemically bonding dopants at edge states of a graphene nanoribbon. Modeling has predicted that graphene could be controllably doped by charge transfer from a substrate layer or materials deposited onto the surface, and a number of experiments have demonstrated that n-type and p-type graphene can be fabricated through deposition of metals with different work functions. More recently, graphene nanoribbon edge states have been doped n-type through high temperature electrochemical ammonia treatment.⁸³ Experiments have demonstrated that n-type graphene can be produced through deposition of H₂O and NO₂.⁸⁵ Experiments on graphene ribbons indicate that edges can convert to p-type, while the center of the ribbon is n-type.⁸⁶ More recently, n-doped graphene has been synthesized by using pyridine as the source gas^{87,88}.

The challenge with these doping techniques will be to maintain the carrier doping in an integrated structure with interconnects. Since the S/D doping will be affected by the contact metallurgy, as will be covered in the contact formation section below. A viable technique to control doping and carrier concentration in graphene needs to emerge from research before 2014.

4.2.1.2.7. CONTACT FORMATION

The source-drain contacts need to provide a low resistance electrical contact to the graphene, but also maintain the graphene in the conductivity type that is needed for the n-channel or p-channel device. Ohmic contact formation may be easier than in small diameter carbon nanotubes, but more research is needed. There have been several studies regarding the contact resistance between electrodes and graphene channel ⁸⁹⁻⁹¹; however, the contact resistance obtained so far is not yet low enough for CMOS application. Clearly, more research is needed for this issue. A viable graphene contact formation technique needs be demonstrated in research before 2014.

4.2.1.3. NANOWIRE FET MATERIALS

Metal-catalyzed nanowires(NW) and patterned and etched(top down fabricated) NW have been suggested as the channels of MOSFETs. The top down fabrication of NW enables precise control of location and direction, which is an advantage over metal catalyzed growth of NW. The potential advantages of nanowires are 1) compatibility with gate-all-around structure that improves electrostatic control, 2) nonclassical physics at small dimensions. Furthermore, with nanowires it is possible to fabricate defect free lattice mismatched heterojunctions in the growth direction⁹² and low defect density heterojunctions in the lateral direction⁹³, which could enable flexibility in device design. On the other hand, there are significant challenges to realizing these advantages with catalyst grown nanowires integrated into CMOS including identifying catalyst materials compatible with CMOS, control of placement, size and shape, direction, and doping. These are described in more detail in Table ERM4.

Non-classical quantum effects depend significantly on the Bohr radius and this varies widely between materials. The Bohr radius in Si is short, and bandgap changes have been observed to occur below $6nm^{94}$, which could increase variations in Vt. Top down fabricated nanowires that have rectangular cross sections had higher mobility at low fields than those that had been annealed to round the edges of the structures⁹⁵. The cause of this mobility degradation with the rounded edges was an increase in Dit⁹⁶ for the devices. The mobility in nanowires of selected compound semiconductor field-effect transistors can be much higher than that in corresponding Si nanowires, making nanowires of these alternative materials attractive. In addition, selected compound semiconductors, as well as Ge, have larger Bohr radii, so non-classical effects are more likely to be observed in nanowires of practical dimensions. The introduction of heterojunctions in FET structures may also be employed to improve device functionality.⁹⁷

III-V nanowires offer the potential advantages of higher mobility, on-off current ratio, and subthreshold swing than can be achieved with conventional silicon circuitry. The ease with which the band structure can be engineered also opens the possibility for transistors that use two-dimensional electron gas conduction for even higher mobility than can be achieved in the homojunctions, or for devices based on tunneling through epitaxial barrier layers made from semiconductor layers with higher band gap. III-V nanowires with the best performance are generally grown with the same crystal growth methods that are used for epitaxial layer growth for other III-V devices, namely organometallic vapor phase epitaxy (OMVPE) and molecular beam epitaxy (MBE). Most of these nanowires are grown using catalysts⁹⁸ but non-catalytic methods have been identified as well.⁹⁹⁻¹⁰² In addition to the common issues with nanowires, III-V nanowires have the challenge of passivation of a compound semiconductor with multiple crystal orientations exposed.

Although horizontally grown NW have not made much progress in controlling direction, progress has been made in controlling location and direction of vertical NW. Furthermore, n-type doping in SiNW has been increased to 1.5E20cm⁻³¹⁰³ and p-type doping has increased to 2E18cm⁻³ at growth temperatures of <500C. Furthermore, MOSFETs¹⁰⁴, Schottky Barrier FETs¹⁰⁵, IMOS¹⁰⁶ and Tunnel FETs¹⁰⁷ have been fabricated on grown nanowires.

Although nanowires have potential advantages as the channels of field-effect transistors, significant challenges must be overcome for them to be integrated in high density applications. Processing of dense arrays of laterally placed nanowires with surround gates and low resistance contacts may be challenging.

4.2.1.4. *P-III-V CHANNEL MATERIALS*

For n-channels, InGaAs quantum well FET's on silicon have been reported with mobilities of 10,000 to 3000 cm²/V-s¹⁰⁸ using 1.2-micron buffer layers and for strained Ge quantum well p-channels, mobilities of 770 cm²/V-s at 5e12 cm⁻²¹⁰⁹ have been reported. The n-channel enhancement is a 30X improvement over Si channels and the p-channel mobility is a 2X improvement. These mobility increases over silicon channels are significant and would result in reduced power and higher drive currents if they could be successfully integrated in a CMOS FET process without degrading the mobilities. However process complexity and costs would be greatly reduced if the n-channel materials and processes could be based on either Ge or III-V alternate channels rather than both in the same process. This section describes progress being made on Ge n-channels and InGaSb p-channels in silicon MOSFET's. The n-channel InGaAs and p-channel Ge status may be found in the PIDS chapter of this ITRS.

<u>p-channel III-V quantum wells</u>: the hole mobilities of III-V materials are generally lower than Si with narrow bandgap materials such as the antimonides showing the highest values. Similar to electron mobility in Ge channels, the hole mobility in III-V channels is affected by the high density of interface traps in these materials near the valence band edge, while there are fewer traps near the conduction band edge so that there are more free electrons available for the n-channel. The challenge for raising the hole mobility is to address this issue. A hole mobility of 820 cm²/V-s has been reported for InGaAs in a III-V heterostructure ¹¹⁰. However there have been no reports of InGaAs p-channel mobilities that have been integrated onto Si. Also a mobility of 800 cm²/V-s has been reported in p-channel InGaSb heterostructure wells ¹⁰⁶, which are significantly better than previous p-channel mobilities for III-V semiconductors that have been in the range of 100 to 300 cm²/V-s. ^{111,112,113,114}. The Table below summarizes the antimonide mobility work. However more work is needed on gate insulator and contact effects on mobility for p-channels of III-V materials on Si at short channel lengths.

Material	Structure	Channel Length	p-Type Mobility
In0.41Ga0.59Sb ¹¹³	80nm thick QW with	200nm	1500cm ² /V-sec
	2% strain HEMT		
GaSb ¹¹²	SL HEMT		1350cm ² /V-sec
GaSb ¹¹⁴	Quantum Well	1000nm	850cm ² /V-sec

An important materials consideration for III-V channels is the possibility of strain-enhanced mobilities similar to that in Si and Si-Ge channels. Elastic strains arise from both thermal expansion and lattice parameter mismatches. Lower bandgap III-V semiconductors have lower critical resolved shear stresses for plastic deformation ¹¹⁵ so that elastic strains are difficult to sustain at temperatures in the 400-500C range. Nevertheless recent results have shown that compressive strains around 1% in GaSb heterostructures increased the hole mobility from 280 to 800-1300 cm²/V-s (10) for growth temperatures from 400-500C. This suggests that similar improvements may be possible for the InGaAs system as well. Some hole mobility enhancement has been observed in strain-enhanced InGaAs MODFET structures ¹¹⁶. However these enhancements would need to compensate for degradation due to the presence of interface traps near the valence band and thus require Fermi-level pinning dielectric layers (see PIDS section for details). In addition, reduction of film defects such as dislocations and antiphase domain boundaries will be required to enhance mobility.

4.2.1.5. N-GE CHANNEL MATERIALS

The Hall electron mobility of bulk Ge is significantly higher (3900 cm²/V-s) than bulk Si (1600 cm²/V-s) but degrades significantly in the n-channel of MOSFET's to 150 cm²/V-s at N_{inv} =1.2e13 cm⁻² whereas Si electron mobility is 250 cm²/V-s at this N_{inv} . The main reason for this degradation in Ge n-channel mobility is the presence of high density of interface traps near the conduction band resulting from germanium oxide instability. Germanium oxide contains two valence states over a wide range of temperatures. The use of ozone (O₃) for oxidation has reduced the number of interface traps by forcing the oxide to be mostly tetravalent^{117, 118}. In addition As and Sb implants ¹¹⁹ and reduction of source/drain parasitic resistance ¹²⁰ has allowed the Ge –channel mobility to be increased to over 400 cm²/V-s at N_{inv} =1.2e13 cm²/V-s (1.5x universal Si) n-channel mobility. These results are extremely important in the quest to use Ge channels for both p-and n-MOSFET's. However the mobilities are still well below those for n-channel InGaAs mentioned above. The next challenges are to pursue strain enhancements of mobility and to explore interface trap physics for high-dielectric constant deposition on Ge channels to determine whether this and other integration and device structures will maintain this high value of n-channel mobility. Also the application of these findings to SiGe n-channels will need to be explored. As for III-V channels, it will be important to reduce dislocation densities during deposition and subsequent processing to achieve these mobility increases.

4.2.1.5.1. CO-INTEGRATION OF III-V AND GE

The integration of either III-V compounds or Ge with CMOS devices will be challenging, but if both are integrated on CMOS the challenges will be even more complex. These challenges include defect control, interface chemistry control, dopant incorporation and activation, and source/ drain formation with low resistance contacts.

4.2.1.5.2. DOPANT INTEGRATION AND ACTIVATION

Incorporation and activation of dopants in III-V materials can be achieved at low temperatures, but activation of dopants in Ge requires high process temperatures for n-type dopants.¹²¹ Recent work using metal-induced dopant activation in Ge has shown that activation may be achieved as low as 380°C.¹¹⁷ Thus, if Ge and III-V devices are fabricated on the same

substrate, these competing requirements may require the Ge devices to be fabricated prior to the growth of III-V materials, which may significantly increase the integration complexity.

4.2.1.5.3. SOURCE/DRAIN FORMATION

Incorporation and activation of dopants in III-V materials can be achieved at low temperatures, but activation of dopants in Ge requires high process temperatures for n-type dopants.¹²¹ Recent work using metal-induced dopant activation in Ge has shown that activation may be achieved as low as 380°C.¹²² Thus, if Ge and III-V devices are fabricated on the same substrate, these competing requirements may require the Ge devices to be fabricated prior to the growth of III-V materials, which may significantly increase the integration complexity.

4.2.1.6. TUNNEL FET MATERIALS

Tunnel FETs employ band to band tunneling to achieve sharper turn-on characteristics. They can be fabricated with conventional processing of the alternate channel materials discussed above, so new materials will not be required. A more detailed discussion on the Tunnel FET can be found in the ERD Logic Section.

4.2.1.7. ALTERNATE CHANNEL CRITICAL ASSESSMENT

The ERM and ERD have performed critical assessments of some of the same devices. The ERD assessment assumes that all of the integration and fabrication issues are resolved, while the ERM assesses the difficulty of resolving the materials, processing, and integration issues. This ERM survey is based on votes of whether an alternative should be better than CMOS (3), the same as CMOS (2) or worse than CMOS (1). In the ERM critical assessment, Table ERM5, all alternate channel materials were viewed to have potentially better mobility than silicon CMOS. From an integration perspective, Ge, and III-V were viewed as comparable to silicon with average scores of (2.0) and nanowires were close with a score of (1.9), while CNTs and graphene had average scores of (1.5)As indicated in the table, entries that exceeded an average vote of 2.0 over the categories were viewed as being "easy' to integrate into CMOS (none of the options met this criteron). Entries that exceeded an average vote of above 1.7 were viewed that they should be possible to integrate onto CMOS with significant work, and Ge, III-V, and Nanowires met this criteron. Based on the voting, carbon nanotubes and graphene had more votes indicating that multiple technical issues didn't have potential solutions demonstrated and there are highlighted in red, so significant research is required to demonstrate potential solutions. Even though Ge, III-V, and nanowire materials were viewed more favorably, each had significant issues that must be addressed. For Ge and III-V materials, the biggest concern was the ability to grow defect free material on silicon and this is fundamental to integration of these materials. For nanowires, the voting indicated the biggest concern to be the ability to form low resistance contacts to the nanowires, but this should be soluble with additional focus and research. The technical challenges for all of these materials are described in more detail in the alternate channel section.

This critical assessment is based on voting by ten ITRS participants from the ERM, ERD, FEP and PIDS technology workgroups and will be updated in the ERM in future ERM revisions.

 Table ERM5
 Alternate Channel Materials Critical Assessment

4.2.2. CHARGE BASED BEYOND CMOS MATERIALS

4.2.2.1. SPIN FET AND SPIN MOSFET MATERIALS

The spin transistor includes both "Spin FET" and "Spin MOSFET" devices. Both devices have magnetic Source/Drain with a semiconducting channel and a MOS gate, materials used are described in Table ERM6. The channel of the spin FET is a material with high spin orbit coupling such as GaAs or other III-V compounds, while the channel region of the Spin MOSFET is a material with low spin orbit coupling. In both devices, the spin is injected from the ferromagnetic source, and then transported through the channel to the drain and electrons with spin aligned with the drain are passed and generate current. In the case of the Spin FET, the source and drain have the same spin alignment, the gate voltage couples to the spin through the spin-orbit coupling and changes the spin precession angle, and the drain accepts spins with the same alignment, so current is modulated. In the case of the spin MOSFET, the alignment of the drain magnetization is fixed, while that of the source can be changed, so the gate allows current to flow from the source to the drain without modulation. In these devices, the injection of spin is important and can be achieved through either a Schottky barrier or a tunnel barrier, and both of these materials are described in the (Spin Materials Section). The channel materials and gate dielectrics are described in the ERM Alternate Channel Section and the Spin Transport Materials Section while material options for the S/D are described in Ferromagnetic Materials Section. A more detailed description of these devices. ¹²³. Recent work has demonstrated successful electrical injection, detection and manipulation of spin accumulation in Si using

ferromagnetic metal / SiO2 tunnel barrier contacts at temperature to 500K, encouraging results for realization of Spin MOSFET operation at practical temperatures.¹²⁴

4.2.2.2. IMPACT IONIZATION MOS MATERIALS

IMOS is a gated p-i-n structure where the gate overlaps the n+ region and intrinsic regions.¹²⁵ The gate modulates the breakdown of the n+/i junction and controls the impact ionization. Since this structure generates hot carriers, this may cause shifts in the threshold voltage as these hot carriers cause damage in the gate or buried oxide in the case of SOI. This would require either designing the device to keep hot carriers from being generated close to these oxides or developing oxides that are immune to hot carriers. These devices could be fabricated with planar Si, Ge, or III-V materials or nanowires which are described in the alternate channel materials section.

4.2.2.3. NEMS Switch MATERIALS

The materials for this device are discussed in the ERM Memory Materials Section

4.2.2.4. ATOMIC SWITCH MATERIALS

The atomic switch operates with oxidation /reduction processes where a metal atom moves to form a bridge between two different electrodes. The materials include a metal such as Cu and sulfur.¹²⁶ Research is needed to determine the mechanism and determine its potential reliability; however, the mechanisms appear to be similar to those in the Redox memory.

4.2.2.5. MOTT FET MATERIALS

The Mott FET is based on a metal insulator(MI) transition caused by the gate field inducing charge in the Mott insulator, as described in the ERD Logic section. This has been observed in a VO_2^{19} ; however, material also undergoes a first order structural phase transition at 68C to a metallic state. Recently, SmNiO₃ has been reported to have a MI transition temperature of 130C. ²¹ For the switching to be electrically reversible, the temperature must be maintained below 68C, or the material must be cooled to lower temperature to restore the insulating phase. The MI transition has also been identified in a FET made of an organic Mott insulator at low temperature. ¹²⁷ Other materials, heterointerfaces and superlattices of complex metal oxides and strongly correlated electron state materials should be investigated to identify materials that undergo the Mott transition without the structural phase being in the operating temperature range. Complex metal oxides and strongly correlated electron state materials will be discussed later in the chapter.

4.2.2.6. FERROELECTRIC NEGATIVE CG MATERIALS

Ferroelectric oxides have been proposed as a gate oxide in field effect transistor for steep substhreshold slope (SS)^{128,129}. In a conventional FET, the intrinsic limit for the SS is of 60mV/dec at room temperature, which puts a fundamental lower limit on the operating voltage and thus the power dissipation. For future generation of switches, low voltage operations will be of utmost importance ^{130,131}. In the Salahuddin and Datta's proposal, the replacement of the dielectric by a suitable thickness of a FE material should lead to a large increase of the capacitance thanks to the negative capacitance of the stack). As a consequence, the drain current increases sharply under low voltage. The negative capacitance effect has been quantified in a recent paper for $SrBi_2Ta_2O_9$ as a ferroelectric gate oxide ¹³²: a reduction by ~150 mV of the operating voltage is predicted.

Experimentally, the first evidence of a SS smaller than 60 mV/dec has been obtained on a metal-ferroelectric-metal-oxide gate stack using a ferroelectric polymer $(P(VDF-TrFE))^{133}$. Minimum SS values of 46-58 mV/dec are reported for the FE polymer; however, no evidence of such steep SS has been so far demonstrated using a ferroelectric oxide.

Numerous questions remain to be addressed such as the suitability of the switching speed of the ferroelectric oxide for such devices and the effect of domains on the transistor response. Moreover, the integration of complex oxides directly on silicon is still very challenging¹³⁴.

4.2.3. Non-Charged Based Device Materials

4.2.3.1. SPIN WAVE DEVICE MATERIALS

The key challenges in building a practical spin wave logic circuit are the efficient injection, detection, and modulation of spin waves in the wave guide. For this to be a viable option, efficient spin wave generators and modulators need to be integrated onto the spin wave guides, which requires an optimized interface between materials. At present, research on magnetic modulators is based on spin valves/magnetic tunnel junctions or multiferroic materials.^{135, 136} This section will

discuss material properties required for fabricating an efficient spin wave guide and spin wave modulator, based on multiferroics. The materials used in spin wave devices are described in Table ERM6.

Table ERM6Spin Devices versus Materials

The fundamental physical property required for fabricating an optimized spin wave guide is to have high saturation magnetization (~10 KG), low Coercive field (tens of Oersteds), and long attenuation time (at least 0.5 ns). Currently, the most popular materials used for a spin wave bus are soft ferromagnetic metallic conducting films, such NiFe, CoFe, CoTaZr that are sputter deposited. These ferromagnetic metals possess high saturation magnetization (about 10kG) and Curie temperatures much higher than room temperature (Ni 627K, Fe 1043K, Co 1388K). Another advantage of using these materials are their compatibility with the silicon platform. Prototype spin wave devices are also fabricated using ferrite materials, such as Yttrium Iron Garnet (YIG). However, achieving nanometer thick and uniformly dense ferrite materials on silicon substrate is a challenge.

There are theoretical models demonstrating how to integrate a multiferroic structure onto a spin wave guide¹³⁶, but this integration has yet to be experimentally demonstrated. There are two major requirements for multiferroic materials: (i) Prominent magnetoelectric coupling (in V/cm Oe), and (ii) a fast switching time. Conducting and insulating materials are applicable to the spin wave based logic devices. They may be single phase multiferroics (e.g. BiFeO₃ 7 mV cm⁻¹ Oe⁻¹) or composite (two phase) multiferroics comprising piezoelectric and ferromagnetic materials (e.g. PZT/NiFe₂O₄ (1,400 mV cm⁻¹ Oe⁻¹), CoFe₂O₄/BaTiO₃ (50 mV cm⁻¹ Oe⁻¹), PZT/Terfenol-D (4,800 mV cm⁻¹ Oe⁻¹). Two-phase composite structures show magnetoelectric coefficients almost three orders of magnitude higher than those of single phase systems, while single-phase multiferroics switching speeds are intrinsically higher. Experimental studies have shown about 100ps (10GHz) switching times in single-phase multiferroics, and only 1 ns(1GHz) in the composite multiferroics.

The above approaches to material selection are postulated for fabricating an efficient spin wave bus or an interferometer based spin wave majority logic device.¹³⁶

4.2.3.2. NANOMAGNETIC LOGIC MATERIALS

Magnetic cellular automata for logic is based on ferromagnetic islands arranged in cellular arrays, where local interconnectivity is provided by magnetic field interactions between neighboring magnetic dots.¹³⁷ In early work, 100nm diameter dots of 30-50nm thick islands were made of permalloy and supermalloy.¹³⁸ Since the state of one MCA is changed by the magnetic field generated by other local MCA, a critical challenge for this technology is to have reliable propagation of alignment between multiple MCAs. One option is to use magnetic materials with magnetocrystalline biaxial anisotropy. The biaxial anisotropy creates a metastable state for a rectangular nanomagnet, when it is polarized along the hard axis¹³⁹ and improves switching reliability. Material systems that exhibit such biaxial anisotropy include: epitaxial Co on single crystal Cu substrates¹⁴⁰, epitaxial Fe on GaAs¹⁴¹, and epitaxial Co/Cu on Si.¹⁴¹ The materials used in nanomagnetic logic are described in Table ERM6

To increase the magnetic flux density in the MCA, one option is to surrounding magnets with a different material to increase absolute permeability. This effect has been demonstrated in MRAMs, where enhanced permeability dielectrics had embedded magnetic nano-particles to increase a word/bit line's field strength without increasing current.¹⁴² Proposed materials could increase the absolute permeability range by 2-to-30. Moreover, the fact that particle sizes are below the superparamagnetic limit should help ensure that magnetic the state is not unduly influenced.

While these approaches are based on magnetic islands with in-plane magnetization, utilization of layered stacks, e.g., cobalt-platinum multi-layers with magnetization perpendicular to the plane, is possible. A recent study demonstrated single-domain magnetically-coupled islands with perpendicular magnetization, fabricated with focused-ion-beam patterning of Co-Pt multilayers.¹⁴³

4.2.3.3. EXCITONIC FET MATERIALS

Excitonic FETs can be constructed of alternate channel materials, but with different design. The parallel channel device separates electrons and holes and forms an exciton that is controlled by a gate electrode. Since this can be fabricated with alternate channel materials, it will not be discussed further in the ERM. A more detailed description of this device can be found in the ERD Logic Section.

4.2.3.4. BISFET MATERIALS

The Bilayer Pseudo-Spin FETs (BISFET) is proposed to be constructed of two layers of graphene separated by a thin insulating dielectric. The goal is for an excitonic collective superfluid of electrons to form in one graphene layer coupled

to a collective superfluid of holes in the other graphene layer at room temperature. There is considerable debate over whether this coupling can occur at room temperatures. A more detailed description of this device can be found in the ERD Logic Section. The materials used in BISFET devices are described in Table ERM6.

4.2.3.5. SPIN TORQUE MAJORITY GATE MATERIALS

Spin torque majority gates consist of multiple spin devices connected to a common "free" spin layer. Two different spin devices are proposed for use in this logic, spin torque nano-oscillators (STNO) or magnetic tunnel junctions. These two devices use different effects in their operation and are described in more detail in the ERD Logic section. The materials used in spin torque majority gate devices are described in Table ERM6

The STNO majority gate operates by sending spin waves through the "free" layer and the wave frequency in the free layer is the same as the majority of the oscillators. These devices are constructed of ferromagnetic materials and thin nonmagnetic films. As these devices are reduced in size, it will be important to have low damping in the free layer. Damping can be intrinsic to the material, but can be caused by surface roughness and damage in the surfaces of the free layer. Thus, it will be important to develop processes that minimize surface or sidewall damage and roughness. While it is important to have low damping, some is required to dissipate switching energy and enable fast switching.

In the magnetic tunnel junction device, the magnetic alignment of each input is transported through a tunnel barrier with spin polarized electrons providing the torque to the free layer. For these devices to be energy efficient, a small amount of tunneling current should produce the change of magnetization in the free layer. Thus, the tunnel barrier needs to have a very small amount of spin scattering and the damping in the "free" layer needs to be very small. Thus, as in the STNO device, the free layer needs to be a material with low damping, and be fabricated with low extrinsic damping. Furthermore, to enable scaling to very small feature sizes it is important to develop MTJs that operate with out of plane magnetization rather than the current in plane structures. This may require a new set of materials for these devices.

4.2.3.6. ALL SPIN LOGIC MATERIALS

All spin logic consists of magnetic or spin devices that communicate their state to other devices through the transmission of spin waves through magnetic interconnects. For this to be scalable to small geometries, the magnetic material will need to have low intrinsic damping and be processed to produce interconnects with low roughness and low damage at surfaces and interfaces. More details about all spin logic can be found in the ERD Logic section. The materials used in all spin logic devices are described in Table ERM6

4.3. SPIN MATERIALS

A number of spin based devices are being evaluated in the Emerging Research Devices Chapter for Memory and Logic applications. In these devices, electron spin orientation is employed to represent information by either using an individual spin or a collection of spins in a magnet. The operation of these devices depends on nanometer scale material properties and multiple materials will be needed to enable these devices. A few of the basic functions required for most devices are 1) Electrical signal to spin conversion, 2) spin state storage, 3) spin transport, 4) electric or magnetic field induced spin modifications, and 5) spin state to electrical signal conversion. Materials that support these functions need to operate up to \sim 400°K. These functions may be performed in a single material, at an interface, or in a combination of coupled materials and will need to operate in nanometer scale structures. These spin-based materials, along with their critical properties and challenges, are listed in Table ERM7.

Table ERM7Spin Material Properties

4.3.1. SPIN MATERIAL CHALLENGES

The key material challenges for the realization of a device are: (1) reproducible synthesis of semiconducting magnetic materials with higher Curie temperature, i.e., Tc > 400 K and high remnant magnetization, (2) materials or structures with high coupling of electrical potential to magnetic alignment or spin alignment, (3) compatibility of these materials with CMOS processing, and (4) metrology to characterize spin and domain physics. A more detailed list of spin metrology needs is included in the ERM Metrology Section.

4.3.2. SPIN MATERIAL PROPERTIES

The set of critical properties for different spintronics materials, Table ERM7, will depend on the specific device applications, as discussed in the ERD Chapter. Within the context of evaluating progress in fabricating a semiconductor based or an all metallic spin device (as in the ERD), this section focuses on materials that exhibit the following physical

phenomenon: (1) Spin wave propagation and modulation for Bus and logic, (2) nanomagnetic logic (3) the field effects of spin polarized electrons and holes for memory and logic. Thus, this section sequentially focuses on the following materials and their properties.

Dilute Magnetic Semiconductors

- Ferromagnetic transition temperature (T_C)
- Size dependence of T_C Nano materials
- Wide band gap magnetic doped oxides and nitrides
- Group III-V and Group IV

Spin Injection/detection Materials

Spin Tunnel Barriers

Semiconductors and Nanostructures

Materials for Spin Wave Spintronics devices

Materials for Nanomagnetic logic

4.3.3. DILUTE MAGNETIC SEMICONDUCTORS

The potential value of dilute magnetic semiconductors, also known as ferromagnetic semiconductors, is that the magnetism can be turned on or off by changing the carrier concentration in the material. Several III-V compounds doped with Mn have been validated to have carrier mediated magnetic properties at low temperature and group IV Mn doped alloys have also been reported to be ferromagnetic. Wide bandgap transition metal oxides doped with Mn or Co also have been reported to exhibit magnetic properties, but carrier mediated (coupled) magnetism has yet to be validated in these materials. Since many of these materials are group III-V semiconductors doped with 3d transition metals, such as Mn and Co, it is feasible to integrate them with the current CMOS technology. Since magnetic material properties can be induced with the application of an electric field and their spin alignment can be manipulated electrically, these materials could have many applications in spin devices. However, the primary constraint in using this material, (Ga,Mn)As, is that its highest ferromagnetic transition temperature, with verified carrier mediated exchange achieved to date (Tc=200 K)¹⁴⁴, is still well below room temperature. Research is needed to identify alloys compatible with semiconductor technology, having Curie temperatures above 400°K, high remnant magnetization, and carrier mediated exchange. A more detailed discussion on this is included in the 2009 ITRS ERM Chapter.

4.3.4. SPIN INJECTION MATERIALS

The purpose of the spin injection material is to inject a highly spin polarized current into a semiconductor. This can be accomplished either through high intrinsic spin polarization, or band symmetry matching with the adjacent semiconductor and/or tunnel barrier, as discussed in "Spin Tunnel Barriers."

The material to be used for a spin injecting contact should have several key attributes.

(a) It must be ferromagnetic, with a Curie temperature of over 400°K;

(b) It must have significant easy axis remnant magnetization, i.e., zero field magnetization, of at least 50% of the saturation magnetization;

(c) Provide high spin polarization of the injected current, producing high spin polarization in the semiconductor; and

(d) Be thermally stable against intermixing with adjacent layers, and degradation of its FM properties with processing.

Requirements (a) and (b) provide the non-volatile reprogrammable characteristics, which are highly desirable for applications such as field programmable gate arrays, logic elements, or memory. In general, the spin injection contact material needs to be selected and tailored for a particular semiconductor or tunnel barrier.

Three broad families of materials could be used for polarized spin injection, ferromagnetic metals, half metals, and ferromagnetic semiconductors, but each has different challenges.

Ferromagnetic metals (FMMs)—Traditional FMMs such as Fe, Co, Ni and alloys are well-known to the magnetic recording industry and readily meet criteria (a) and (b) above. Because of the large conductivity mismatch between a FMM and a semiconductor, an intervening tunnel barrier is required to enable efficient spin injection. This may take the form of a tailored reverse-biased Schottky contact or a discrete metal oxide layer (e.g., Al₂O₃, MgO, etc.). Several FMMs have been shown to meet criteria (c) for selected semiconductors and/or tunnel barriers. These materials are described in more detail in the 2009 ITRS ERM Chapter.

Half Metals—Half metals are characterized by the absence of occupied states near the Fermi energy for one spin channel, so that they are 100% polarized, making them very attractive as spin contacts. They generally meet criteria (a) and (b). In principle, such a 100% spin polarized metal does not require a tunnel barrier contact to alleviate the conductivity mismatch with a semiconductor. However, their polarization is highly sensitive to defects (a relatively low density of bulk defects reduces their polarization very rapidly), so these materials exhibit spin polarizations ~ 50%, typical of other FM metals at room temperature to 400°K. In addition, defects associated with the semiconductor interface also appear to severely suppress the ideal spin polarization. Only modest electrical spin injection into a semiconductor (GaAs) has been reported to date^{145,146} and, thus, half metals have not yet been demonstrated to meet criterion (c). Criterion (d) will likely pose significant challenges, although a few carefully tailored systems may be viable.

Ferromagnetic Semiconductors (FMS)—FMS are materials that are simultaneously semiconducting and ferromagnetic. As semiconductors, there is no issue of conductivity mismatch, and device design follows the standard principles of semiconductor band gap engineering. They can readily be grown epitaxially on other semiconductors, and incorporated into complex heterostructures, unlike most metals. FMS generally have Curie temperatures well below room temperature ~200°K), as noted in the section under "Ferromagnetic Semiconductors." Therefore, they fail criterion (a). There are a few notable exceptions which are currently being investigated as discussed before.

4.3.5. SPIN TUNNEL BARRIERS

The large difference in conductivity between a ferromagnetic (FM) metal and a semiconductor precludes efficient spin injection, since the semiconductor accepts spin-up and spin-down carriers with equal equally and very low conductivity. The resulting polarization is essentially zero regardless of the spin polarization of the FM metal. To solve this "conductivity mismatch" issue, the interface resistance must be the largest in the series to control current flow, and also provide some spin selectivity. A tunnel barrier fulfills both criteria.^{147,148}

Crystalline MgO has been used successfully as a tunnel barrier in CoFeB/MgO/CoFeB heterostructures with a TMR(300K) ratio of 350% with a 400C anneal and a TMR(300K) ratio of 600% with a 600C anneal¹⁴⁹. The symmetry of the Δ_1 propagating state in single crystal MgO (001) matches that of the majority spin band in FM metals such as Fe. Therefore, majority spins are readily transmitted in Fe/MgO contacts, while minority spins are blocked. In principle, this results in a higher spin polarization of the injected current than produced by the Fe contact alone. Such band symmetry assisted spin injection may be a promising avenue for highly polarized contacts, complementing the Heusler alloy approach.

4.3.6. SPIN TRANSPORT IN SEMICONDUCTORS AND THEIR NANOSTRUCTURES

For several devices, once the spin is injected into a semiconductor, it is important that the spin not loose coherence in the time that transport, manipulation, and detection occur. Most experimental work on spin transport in semiconductors typically focuses on III-V direct gap materials, such as GaAs, because polarization dependent optical absorption / emission spectroscopies provides easy, direct and quantitative insight into carrier spin polarization and dynamics. The long spin lifetimes expected for the low-Z (weak spin orbit) Group IV semiconductors make spin angular momentum especially attractive. Spin transport, via electrical injection and detection of spin polarized carriers from FM metal contacts (e.g., Fe, CoFe) into Si, has been demonstrated^{150, 151}, with reported electron spin polarizations of 30% or more. Magnetic field induced coherent precession of the pure spin current and spin polarized charge current has been demonstrated in lateral and vertical transport geometries, respectively.^{152, 153} These results collectively show that information can be fed in, processed and read out using spin rather than charge as the state variable. However, these results have previously been limited to low temperature, due to thermal noise generated by the contact resistance. Options to reduce this contact resistance, by controlling the depletion width in the Si, have been identified.¹⁵⁴ Recent work has demonstrated successful electrical injection, detection and manipulation of spin accumulation in Si using ferromagnetic metal / SiO2 tunnel barrier contacts at temperature to 500K, easily exceeding the operating temperature requirements for commercial application [S3].¹⁵⁵

Graphene exhibits *spin* transport characteristics that surpass those of any other semiconductor studied to date, demonstrating large magnetoresistance (MR) at room temperature.¹⁵⁶ Such large MR has not been seen in any other semiconductor materials or nanostructures, including InAs to GaN to Si.

For low dimensional materials, CNTs are attractive as spin transport materials because their low dimensionality results in a suppression of certain spin orbit scattering mechanisms at higher temperatures (>70K), leading to longer spin lifetimes. Limited successes have been reported for spin injection into CNTs from magnetic metal contacts at low temperature. However, obtaining reliable contacts and reproducible results continue to be challenges. At present, for nanowires of any

semiconductor, there are limited results for spin injection and transport, though several experimental groups are currently working in this area.¹⁵⁷

4.3.7. MAGNETOELECTRIC COUPLING (MULTIFERROICS)

This is covered in Complex Metal Oxides (below)

4.3.8. INTERFACES AND HETEROINTERFACES

All of the devices fabricated with these materials depend on having high quality interfaces, and the important properties depend on the application. For spin tunnel barriers, the interface must not scatter the majority spin carriers. For spin transport, the interfaces must have spin specular reflections that don't cause decoherence.

4.4. COMPLEX METAL OXIDE MATERIALS, INTERFACES, AND SUPERLATTICES

Complex oxides exhibit an extremely wide variety of electrical, magnetic and optical properties, including superconductivity, piezoelectricity, ferroelectricity, pyroelectricity, ferromagnetism and multiferroicity. Most complex oxides are strongly correlated electronic systems^{158,159}. Their properties result from strong interactions between spin, charge, orbital and lattice. Many of them have a perovskite-type structure. The several competing states give rise to complex phenomena and rich phase diagrams. Typical examples are the high-T_c superconductivity in cuprates^{160,161} or the colossal magnetoresistivity in manganites¹⁶²⁻¹⁶⁴. Due to the strong correlations in these systems, a small external perturbation leads to a large electrical, magnetic or mechanical response. Furthermore, interfaces and heterointerfaces in these complex oxides can lead to new properties arising from surface, electronic or orbital reconstructions¹⁶⁵⁻¹⁶⁷. Oxide heterostructures are artificial materials that can be engineered to tune the properties or even obtain completely new properties ¹⁶⁵⁻¹⁷². Recent examples include the superconductivity at the interface between the two insulators SrTiO₃ and LaAIO₃ or the improper ferroelectricity arising from the combination of a proper ferroelectric and an insulator. These properties may be exploited for memory and logic devices and to add new functionalities in silicon electronics.¹⁷³⁻¹⁷⁵

A major challenge is to control the properties with an external field, for example, modulating and controlling conductivity with an electric field. In the case that the material which shows a metal – insulator transition is used as the channel material in a FET structure, the transition can be controlled by the gate voltage. Actually, in an electrolyte-gated FET structure, with NdNiO₃ as the channel material, the metal–insulator transition temperature was reduced by $40K^{176}$ with a gate voltage of -2.5V. With increasing hole concentration through the application of the negative gate voltage, the conductivity changed by one order of magnitude. A critical question is whether oxygen vacancies may also diffuse with high gate voltage and change the electronic property of the channel material. The investigation of field effect transistors in these materials is important not only to open up the possibility to realized Mott transistor but also elucidate the fundamental understanding of the metal – insulator transition in a strongly correlated electron material.^{176,177}

4.4.1. COMPLEX OXIDES FOR SPINTRONICS

Spintronics is a domain where complex oxides are of particular interest with the possible coupling of magnetic and electric properties, so that magnetic readable storage media could be written electrically.

4.4.1.1. MAGNETIC AND MAGNETORESISTIVE OXIDES

The manganite $La_{0.7}Sr_{0.3}MnO_3$ is ferromagnetic and conducting. It is used as a conducting electrode in various devices when heteroepitaxy with other perovskites is needed. It has been used for example to act as the base in a perovskite heteroepitaxial metal-base transistor functioning at room temperature.¹⁷⁸ Moreover, it is a half metal, exhibiting nearly 100% spin polarization below its Curie temperature of 360K. Thus it is an attractive ferromagnetic electrode for spintronics devices, such as magnetic tunnel junctions or spin filters. Progresses in the growth of this oxide and control of its interfaces have pushed down to ~2 unit cells the limit of the critical thickness when a surface "dead layer" dominates with a lower Tc and lower spin polarization. However, since the Curie temperature is close to room temperature, the half metallicity is strongly reduced at room temperature.

Double perovskite manganites such as Sr_2FeMoO_6 are also half metallic with a higher Curie temperature (~400K). However, the magnetism is strongly related to the ordering of the Fe and Mo ions, which is very difficult to control. Thus there is a need for materials development for magnetic oxides with suitable Curie temperature and half metallicity.

Writing information using a magnetic field requires large local magnetic field or currents which has drawbacks for power dissipation and scaling-down capabilities. Thus the use of a voltage for the writing process would be ideally suited. Magnetoelectric multiferroics are potential candidates for electrically-controlled magnetic data storage or logic devices.

4.4.1.2. MAGNETOELECTRIC COUPLING USING MULTIFERROICS

Multiferroic compounds of interest are both ferroelectric (FE) and ferromagnetic (FM) or antiferromagnetic (AFM).¹⁷⁹⁻¹⁸² If the electric and magnetic orders are coupled (magnetoelectric effect), it opens up the possibility to have a mutual control of the properties: controlling a polarization by a magnetic field or controlling a magnetization by an electric field.

The electrical control of the ferromagnetism in a thin film such as switching the orientation of the magnetization by applying an electric field is particularly attractive for spintronics. However, FE-FM materials show only weak coupling between the 2 order parameters and there is no available room-temperature single-phase FE-FM compounds. There is, however, a room-temperature FE-AFM multiferroic: BiFeO₃.¹⁸³ It has a high ferroelectric polarization (Pr ~ 60 μ C/cm² normal to the (001) plane) with a ferroelectric Curie temperature T_c of ~ 1100K and an antiferromagnetic Néel temperature T_N of ~ 650K. Electrical control of antiferromagnetism in BiFeO₃ has been demonstrated both in single crystals ^{184,185} and thin films ¹⁸⁶. The electrical control of a ferromagnetic film can thus be envisaged using exchange bias coupling which couples AFM and FE orders at the interface of a bilayer: the FE order of BiFeO₃ couples then indirectly to the FM order of the FM film.

Exchange bias between a metallic ferromagnet such as CoFeB 187,188 or $\mathrm{Co}_{0.9}\mathrm{Fe}_{0.1}$ 189 and the antiferromagnet BiFeO_3 has been demonstrated at room temperature. The exchange bias leads to a shift of the hysteresis loop of the ferromagnetic layer. The coercive field H_c depends on the ferroelectric domain structure. 188 Exchange bias coupling using BiFeO_3 to electrically control locally the magnetization in a ferromagnetic layer of $\mathrm{Co}_{0.9}\mathrm{Fe}_{0.1}$ 190 and in permalloy 191 has been demonstrated at room temperature.

Recent progresses have been done also using a manganite as the FM layer. Significant exchange bias owing to orbital reconstruction was evidenced between BiFeO₃ and $La_{0.7}Sr_{0.3}MnO_3$ ¹⁹². Following this finding, a reversible electrical control of this exchange bias was achieved, however at low temperature (<10K) using a field effect device.¹⁹³ This is a first step towards the electric control of the half metal $La_{0.7}Sr_{0.3}MnO_3$. Further material development with higher blocking temperatures is required to achieve room temperature operation.

Both the ferromagnetic and insulating characters of another multiferroic film such as $BiMnO_3$ can also be exploited to design spin filters. By inserting a thin layer of $BiMnO_3$ or $(Bi,La)MnO_3$ between $La_{2/3}Sr_{1/3}MnO_3$ and Au electrodes, a spin efficiency up to 36 % was measured¹⁹⁴. The ferroelectric character of the insulating barrier is also expected to influence the properties of the tunnel junction, which was observed ¹⁸⁶. Eventually, combining the ferromagnetic and ferroelectric characters of the insulating barrier allows to control both magnetically and electrically the tunnel current, leading to a 4-state memory device ¹⁹⁵. This 4-state memory device, however, operates so far only at low temperature.

Recent progress has been made on the possible control of magnetism using a ferroelectric tunnel barrier. The tunnel current across a ferroelectric barrier depends on the direction of the ferroelectric polarization due to electrostatic, interface and strain effects¹⁹⁶. Local, large, and nonvolatile control of carrier spin polarization by electrically switching ferroelectric polarization has been shown in a tunnel junction with Fe and $La_{0.7}Sr_{0.3}MnO_3$ electrodes and $BaTiO_3$ barrier¹⁹⁷, however, also at low temperature. These results suggest a low-power approach for spin-based information control.

Tunneling electroresistance can also be used to read the polarization state of a ferroelectric film. Tunneling electroresistance has been evidenced at room temperature with ultrathin ferroelectric $BaTiO_3$ barrier (1-3 nm) on a $La_{0.7}Sr_{0.3}MnO_3$ electrode using the tip of an AFM as a top electrode. ¹⁹⁸ TER of ~ 10000% are obtained with a 2nm $BaTiO_3$ barrier. Other junctions with BiFeO₃ and PbTiO₃ ferroelectric barriers also demonstrate tunneling electror resistance (TER)^{199,200} at room temperature. Since ferroelectricity is robust down to few nanometers, memory junction based on this tunneling electroresistance can be fabricated at nanometer scale, which offers a potentially high integration density. Moreover, a low current is necessary for the writing of the information which is very attractive for low power operation.

For these various examples of the use of the multiferroic $BiFeO_3$ to achieve switchable non volatile devices, it is important to selectively control the switching path and the structure of the switch domain(s)²⁰¹. The phase structure and domain structure can be controlled *via* strain.

In addition to spintronics applications the complex oxide $BiFeO_3$ exhibit also promising properties for piezoelectric effects, photoconduction or photovolataic effects and for spin-wave generation, conversion and control, which opens up the perspective of combining various functionalities (magnetic, electric, optical and mechanical) in future devices.²⁰²⁻²⁰⁵

4.4.2. METAL OXIDE HETEROINTERFACES AND SUPERLATTICES

Complex metal oxide heterostructures and heterointerfaces often have new properties that are not exhibited in the individual materials.²⁰⁶ Forming interfaces between two band insulators, LaAIO3 (LAO) and SrTiO3 (STO), can lead to

highly conducting n-type interface (LaO/TiO₂) while a p-type one (AlO₂/SrO) is insulating.^{207,208} The origin of the 2D electron gas is still debated. First-principles calculations of the polar-discontinuity, in terms of screening of internal electric field by ionic and electronic responses, provide a reasonable explanation for experimental results²⁰⁹. Another potential origin for the conducting nature of the interface may be the presence of oxygen vacancies. A recent study shows the existence of localized and delocalized Ti *3d* carriers in such superlattices that may originate from oxygen vacancies and electronic reconstruction.²¹⁰ Mobile electron gas at interfaces between insulating oxides has been also found in LaTiO₃/SrTiO₃²¹¹, KTaO₃/SrTiO₃²¹², LAVO₃/SrTiO₃²¹³, and La_{0.5}Ca_{0.5}MnO₃/CaMnO₃²¹⁴ heterostructures. Heterointerfaces in superlattices between antiferromagnetic insulators have exhibited ferromagnetism²¹⁵. Furthermore, heterointerfaces between metallic and insulating cuprates exhibited high Tc superconductivity.²¹⁶

Not only charges but also orbitals at an interface may undergo a reconstruction. Orbitals can be deformed from their normal shape and electrons at the interface may occupy a combination of orbitals that can strongly differ from that of the bulk. This provides an opportunity to engineer the bonding at the interface and thus modify the properties. Such orbital reconstruction has been evidenced in the $YBa_2Cu_3O_7 / La_{2/3}Ca_{1/3}MnO_3$ system, combining a high-T_c superconducting oxide and a colossal magnetoresistive one.²¹⁷ Across the interface between both oxides, a charge transfer from Mn to Cu ions induces an orbital reconstruction (changing its occupation and symmetry) in the interfacial CuO₂ layers.

Interfaces in superlattices can also change the nature of the coupling between competing instabilities and produce new properties. For example, superlattices combining ultrathin films of the proper ferroelectric PbTiO₃ and of the paraelectric SrTiO₃ oxides behave like a prototypical improper ferroelectric due to interface coupling based on rotational distortions.^{218,219} In manganite superlattices of $Pr_{0.5}Ca_{0.5}MnO_3/La_{0.5}Sr_{0.5}MnO_3$, competition between the antiferromagnetic insulating phases and the ferromagnetic metallic phases of the materials with a 5:5 unit cell layers results in large change in the resistance with an applied magnetic field. ²²⁰ Thus, the physical phenomenon at oxide heterointerfaces may enable new devices and also enable new properties in superlattices.

To achieve novel properties in oxide heterointerfaces, the interface must be abrupt²²¹ and the films adequately thick on each side of the interface²²². These heterointerface effects need to be characterized in superlattice structures to understand how they affect or limit resulting properties.

The study of these heterointerfaces and superlattices is progressing with a combination of modeling and simulation and experimental expertise to control the interface properties and coupling. The possibility of designing new materials to couple multiple properties should be explored for future spin or field effect based device technologies.

5. LITHOGRAPHY MATERIALS

The future of scaled technologies depends upon emerging patterning materials (resist or self assembled) to enable extensible lithographic capabilities. New resist materials must concurrently exhibit higher resolution, higher sensitivity, reduced line edge roughness, and sufficient etch resistance to enable robust pattern transfer. Evolutionary approaches for enhancing positive, negative, and chemically amplified families of resists will continue to be evaluated. Several process approaches to pitch division, such as spacer patterning (SP), multiple patterning (MP) and double exposure (DE) are under consideration as options for extending 193nm immersion lithography. Alternate technologies that utilize patterning materials include directed self assembly and imprint patterning. The advantages and challenges to these patterning materials are summarized in Table ERM8. Please see the 2009 ITRS Lithography chapter for a more detailed review of pitch division technologies.

Table ERM8Challenges for Lithography Materials

5.1. RESIST MATERIALS

Critical Resist Challenges: Advanced lithographic processes are challenged to simultaneously achieve high resolution (R), low line width roughness (L) and high sensitivity (S), with sub-100 nm resist thicknesses. Additionally, these resists must meet other requirements such as adhesion, etch resistance, and FAB material compatibility, for example, for each specific exposure technology.

The current set of extensible exposure technology potential solutions include: 1) ArF immersion lithography, which represents a significant increase in process complexity, such as multiple patterning with aqueous and organic developers; 2) EUV lithography; and 3) maskless lithography¹⁻³. Advanced resist materials must be developed to satisfy the RLS

requirements, as well as specific ArF dry, ArF immersion, EUV or maskless lithographic technology requirements. For chemically amplified resist (ArF or EUV), diffusion control, without loss of throughput, is critical for resolution improvement. Emerging materials options include specifically designed polymers and photoacid generators (PAGs) that minimize diffusion blur, but maintain high polymer deprotection efficiency by the photoacid. Polymerically bound PAGs have been reported widely for EUV resist design, as this system offers slow diffusion for resolution enhancement and uniform PAG distribution for better LWR. It is also possible to apply polymeric PAGs in ArF resists for high volume manufacturing. ArF double exposure (DE) single development lithography may provide a lower cost of ownership than the process intensive spacer patterning (SP) or double resist patterning (DP) methods. Aggressive research and development are needed for potential DE materials that satisfy 193 nm insertion targets. Non-Reciprocal PBG system and combination of PAG and PBG system have been proposed as double exposure (DE) resist⁴⁻⁶.

For ArF immersion lithography, NTD resist development requires aggressive research to meet the demands of <22nm node technology. Key challenges include missing CH bond defects, film loss⁷, etch resistance, pattern collapse and compatibility with the substrate,⁸ top coating and other alternative options for CD shrinkage, for example Resolution Enhancement Lithography Assisted by Chemical Shrink (RELACS) and DSA contact hole shrinkage. Preliminary results indicate that the defectivity and CD uniformity of NTD resists can be significantly improved by optimizing the development process,⁸⁻¹⁰ while the etch resistance can be compensated for by using a hard mask.⁸ NTD also will be applied in EUV lithography for contact hole and trench resolution enhancement and may also have advantages for isolated lines. Research on top coat free ArF lithography, including both positive tone development (PTD) and NTD, will continue to demonstrate its cost of ownership reduction and defect control at the high scan speeds required by high volume manufacturing.⁷

ArF dry resists may be used in implant applications to replace KrF resists for the advanced nodes.¹¹ New resist materials must be developed to meet the projected resolution and reflectivity control requirements on topography, particularly for deep well and source drain type implant layers. Negative tone resists with TMAH developer and NTD resists with organic solvent developer can be useful for footing and scumming reduction.¹²

EUVL and maskless lithography require revolutionary resist materials that address the RLS tradeoff and, in the case of EUVL, also exhibit greatly reduced outgassing.¹³⁻¹⁶In order to meet the requirements of resolution and line width roughness on projected 11nm devices, several different EUV resist types, such as molecular glass resist, polymer bound resist and inorganic resist have been investigated. One of option for resolution enhancement is EUV with wavelength reduced from 13.1 down to 6.7nm.¹⁷ Since most organic materials increase transparency with smaller wavelength, dramatically change of resist platform is necessary for adequate absorbance in a resist less than 100nm resist thick. .Resist film thicknesses may continue to shrink with feature size, in part, to avoid pattern collapse.^{18,19} Below a critical thickness, the resist's mechanical and thermal properties change.²⁰⁻²² For example, the glass transition temperature of ultrathin multicomponent ArF and EUV resist films depends on the PAG/resist combination.²³ Also, line width roughness appears to increase with decreasing film thickness.^{13,24,25} Future semiconductor processes might also require several different post processing methods to reduce serious pattern collapse and line width roughness at tighter pitch.^{26,27} While work on positive chemically amplified resists will continue, research is underway to explore other potential material candidates that satisfy projected requirements for enabling emerging lithographic technologies. Organic, inorganic, and hybrid materials are under consideration for targeted resist applications that include: non-chemically amplified resists, novel negative resists, and 193 nm double exposure resists.

5.1.1. ARF RESIST EXTENSION OPTIONS

The primary focus of resist development will continue to be the evolutionary design of positive chemically photoresists. However, the challenge of simultaneously achieving resolution, sensitivity, and line edge roughness remains daunting. Consequently, older material systems, such as nonchemically amplified resists, negative resists, and materials that enable pitch division are also being explored.

5.1.1.1. ARF NON-CAR MATERIALS

With concerns of diffusion blur limiting the resolution of chemically amplified resist ²⁸ and the impact of molecular weight on LWR,²⁹ there is renewed interest in non-CAR resists, especially those that use chain session as the primary dissolution switch mechanism. Also, up to $7 \times$ sensitivity improvement can be realized by reducing the PMMA film thickness to ~ 20 nm.³⁰ Polymeric chain scission of polysulfones, which are more sensitive than PMMA, also are under consideration for 193 immersion lithography applications. A post exposure bake can accelerate polysulfone depolymerization. 193 nm irradiation of polynorbornenesulfone^{30, 31} results in film thinning, reduced SO₂ content, and an E₀ of <20 mJ/cm², when developed in a MIBK solvent. Successful non-CAR thin film materials must demonstrate enhanced ArF sensitivity, resolution, and plasma etch resistance, while improving LWR. Additionally, the photoproducts

should not diffuse into the immersion puddle in quantities sufficient to cause concerns about potential lens or tool damage. These considerations may limit the applicability of chain scissioning type chemistries, or constrain polymer designs.

5.1.1.2. ARF NEGATIVE TONE RESIST MATERIALS

Several ArF negative tone resist materials were developed to operate by a cross-linking or a polarity change mechanism.^{32,33} Negative resists tend to perform better than positive tone resists with binary masks, but tend to respond less well to 6% phase-shift mask designs. They also tend to exhibit pattern bridging, when the aerial image has significant flare or when light is diffracted into dark areas (low κ_1). Research is needed to address these challenges. Organic solvent developable negative tone resist with polarity change mechanism becomes more potential chandidate with bright mask patterning³⁴⁻³⁷. The resist dissolution properties are controlled from the point of solubility parameters and that modified resist shows promising results on DOF, MEEF and CD uniformity on 40nm contact hole at NA 1.35 single exposure. Moreover, collected defectivity on 45nm contact holes indicates less than 0.1counts/cm². The process maturity has been proved, but the resist material for negative tone development should be improved in terms of dissolution contrast.

5.1.1.3. ARF INORGANIC RESIST MATERIALS

As CDs continue to shrink, thin resist films with high etch resistance will increasingly be required to avoid pattern collapse and effect robust pattern transfer. Inorganic cross-linkable nanoparticle resists provide an interesting approach to achieving high etch resistance in the exposed regions. Early 193 nm studies, at NA=1.3, with these inorganic systems have demonstrated lines with a 50nm half pitch and an etch rate almost an order of magnitude slower than that observed for polyhydroxysterene (PHS) based resists, with an added potential benefit for enhanced depth of focus.³⁸ Research also is needed to reduce LWR roughness by optimizing the material, nanoparticle, and component structure with respect to desired properties and projected patterning requirements.

5.1.2. MATERIALS FOR PITCH DIVISION WITH A SINGLE EXPOSURE

Spacer patterning and multiple patterning are recognized as standard pitch division methods. But pitch division via the single exposure method is suggested as a simpler alternative process for spacer patterning. This pitch division method requires new resist materials, which includes a photo-base-generator (PBG).^{9,10} When exposed to extremely low doses of irradiation, neither acid nor base are generated. Exposure of the PAG and PBG to low doses of irradiation generates more acid than base, which deprotects the polymer, creating a positive tone pattern. Subsequent exposure to high doses generates sufficient base to overcome the generated acid amount, which protects the polymer and yields a negative tone pattern. Research is needed to explore the design considerations, benefits and trade-offs for this novel class of patterning material systems.EUV Resist

5.1.2.1. CHALLENGES

5.1.2.1.1. SHOT NOISE ³⁹⁻⁴¹

At the very low exposure doses desired for high throughput EUV lithography, stochastic variation becomes a significant issue in the image formation process. To address this challenge, research is needed in several key areas, i.e. to increase: EUV light absorption; secondary electron yields (SEYs), through polymer design; and finally electron capture efficiency of the secondary electrons by the PAG.⁴¹

5.1.2.1.2. EUV LIGHT ABSORPTION 40,41

Fluorine is the second row element on the periodic table with the highest absorption at 13.5 nm. In a lithographically useful series of fluorinated polymers, the highest practical EUV absorption is maximized at a value of about seven.⁴² The extreme of maximum absorption is about 18.5 (impractical, PTFE), which for resist film of 40nm thickness would still have 50% transmittance. Much higher z elements can have a higher EUV absorption cross section than fluorine or oxygen. However, it can be chemically challenging to incorporate high z atoms into an effective EUV formulation (See the section on inorganic EUV resists). Increasing film density can play a big role by increasing the number of light absorbent atoms per unit volume.

5.1.2.1.3. Acid And Electron Blur

Shot noise and photoacid diffusion are intimately linked in governing resolution, photospeed, and LWR.⁴³ Multiple reports demonstrate and confirm that RLS variables can't be independently optimized.⁴³ The interdependence of these critical factors has been shown repeatedly in ArF and EUV lithography. In a chemically amplified system, may be impossible to overcome the inherent issues of the diffusion blur problem.⁴⁴ The diffusion of photoacid necessary to accomplish chemical amplification may fundamentally limit the achievable resolution, photospeed and LWR of these systems.

A stochastic resist model has been applied to estimate the acid diffusion length for a polymer bound PAG (PBP).⁴⁵ A PBP methacrylate resin currently under consideration showed an acid diffusion length of just 9.7nm. However for sub-20 nm lithography the acid diffusion length will probably need to be less than 6 nm, which may be attainable. The stochastic model methodology was used to estimate the electron blur, which represents the contribution from the electron motion relative to the acid blur, of the EUV resist exposure; and calculated a value of 2.5nm, a much lower value than reported by others.⁴⁰

5.1.2.1.4. OUT OF BAND RADIATION

OOB is defined as unwanted radiation emitted from the EUV source that extends from 140 to 300nm.⁴⁶ Most resist platforms are extremely sensitive to OOB, and this appeared to correlate with the resist absorbance at the longer wavelength.⁴⁷ For example, PAGs containing the triphenyl sulfonium cation [TPS] have a very high absorption in the UV band, spanning 180-370 nm, which makes it particularly sensitive to OOB radiation. PAGs with poor absorption efficiency in the same deep-UV band region will decrease resist sensitivity to OOB.⁴⁸ OOB sensitivity is measured by comparing the resists exposure dose sensitivity at multiple wavelengths.

5.1.2.1.5. RESIST OUTGASSING

Some PAGs outgas extensively with EUV irradiation in a vacuum. For example, PAGs containing the TPS cation generate high levels of diphenyl sulfide.⁴⁹ Gaseous carbon containing photoproducts, especially unsaturated groups, can readily deposit on EUV optics and masks. As a result, new PAGs are being designed for EUV lithography that do not generate diphenyl sulfide and other gaseous byproducts that avoid optics coating issues.⁴¹

5.1.2.1.6. CONTINUED IMPROVEMENT OF POLYMER-BOUND PAG (PBP ANION) RESIST SYSTEM

Research continues to design improved PBP systems with the following improvements³⁹: 1.) increased photon capture, via increased EUV absorption and film density; 2) decreased the OOB photon capture efficiency; 3.) optimized electron affinity of the matrix polymer to increase thesecondary electron yield; 4.) increased acid generation efficiency, by tuning the electron PAG capture rate; 5.) improved PBG film homogeneity; and 6) decreased organic outgassing during exposure.

5.1.2.2. Non-CA Resist and Inorganic Resist

Several groups have demonstrated excellent resolution demonstrated with non-CA resists.⁵⁰⁻⁶¹ High MW PMMA, which switches via a chain scission mechanism, has been shown to resolve 12 nm hp;. However, PMMA's 40 mJ/cm²dose to size is too high for high volume EUV manufacturing applications.⁵⁴ Other non-CA resists with a chain scission mechanism to mitigate chemical blur induced by acid diffusion during post-exposure bake step commonly used in chemically amplified resist. Polycarbonate based non-CA resist consists of the unit providing etch resistance/high Tg and the other unit for degradation induced by EUV irradiation.^{62,63} This non-CA resist could achieve 28.6 nm line CD on 50 nm lines/spaces mask at the dose of 104 mJ/cm². LER was about 5.2 nm. Since it is reported that roughness induced by mask was 3.5 nm of LER on patterned photoresist on the Sematech-Berkley micro-field exposure tool⁶⁴, the LER observed is only 1.7 nm greater than that of mask induced roughness. The poly(olefin sulfone) backbone was designed to be highly sensitive to EUV radiation.⁶⁵ The related materials possessed high sensitivity towards degradation by EUV radiation (E0 in the range 4 to 6 mJ/cm²). EUV interference patterning has shown capability of resolving 30 nm lines/spaces features. From the results of outgassing test, contamination thickness on witness sample test and carbonization rate on residual gas analysis increased as molecular weight of olefin unit with functional groups increases.^{66,67} Current non-CA negative tone resists exhibit poor EUV efficiencies, and they require more than twelve times the minimum dose required for high volume manufacturing. Without significant enhancements in EUV source power, research is needed to improve the efficiency of radiation scission or crosslinking events for non- CA resists to satisfy projected EUV lithography requirements.

Inorganic approaches to non-CAR materials appear to hold a greater promise of achieving sensitivity and other goals. For example, electron-beam resists with Zr and Hf⁵⁵ have demonstrated sensitivities as low as 8 μ C/cm², achieved 15-nm lines and 36-nm dense features at higher doses, with a line-width roughness of approximately 2 nm. These resists also exhibit high etch resistance (>7× that of thermal SiO₂) in reactive-plasma etching. The high absorption cross-section of these heavy atoms aids somewhat in reducing the photospeed. Low film thicknesses are possible because of the very high plasma etch resistance, and the high density (4.7 g/cm3, compared to about 1.2 g/cm3 for polyhydroxstyrene) is thought to decrease electron blur significantly. Zero hydrocarbon outgassing was observed, due to the resist's inorganic nature. Work continues on improving resist sensitivity, shelf life, and resist integration.

5.1.2.3. Hybrid EUV Approaches

EUVL technology can leverage the extensive ArF lithography knowledgebase. Interlaced double pattern processing, using EUV lithography, would enable a variety of pitch doubling techniques.⁴⁸ EUV resists with negative-tone development should be investigated to take advantage of the improved aerial image NILS for the formation of contacts and certain other pattern features. Polarity reversal and organic solvent development approaches could be helpful for improved contact CD uniformity, and improvements in preventing pattern collapse. Combining EUV with DSA could be a way to rectify LWR in EUV patterning. Alternatively, EUV could be used to form graphoepitaxially defined wells for DSA, or chemoepitaxially defined pre-patterns for DSA alignment⁶⁸. These approaches are still nascent, but they hold very strong promise for extending EUV to 11nm node and beyond.

5.1.3. RESIST SUMMARY

Several lithographic techniques are emerging that may drive and enable the continued area scaling of transistors. EUVL EBL, NIL and 193nm with multiple patterning are all candidates. These techniques will need new resist materials in order to meet various roadmap requirements. One or more breakthroughs in resist materials will be required in for each lithographic technique in order to concurrently achieve the required resolution, sensitivity, and LER. Additionally, other resist requirements, adhesion, etch resistance, aspect ratio and cost must be met. Material developments in DSA patterning may enable current extension of 193nm and future extension of EUVL, however, other challenges with DSA must be solved. While the main challenge remains defectivity, pattern transfer and domain size requirements are also major obstacles for deployment of this approach.

Presently, there are multiple organizations working on producing viable material approaches in order to enable each lithographic technique. Immersion 193nm with multiple patterning remains the current technique of choice until such time as a breakthrough enables disruption of this path.

5.2. DIRECTED SELF ASSEMBLY FOR LITHGRAPHY EXTENSION

Directed self-assembly (DSA) refers to the alignment of self-assembled patterns in desired locations, with predictable shapes, controlled dimensions, and registered within a lithographically generated pattern. Potential applications of DSA to extending lithography include sparse pattern multiplication, line edge or width improvement, and improved control of feature sizes (i.e. contact size distribution, etc.). Progress has been made in demonstrating alignment to sparse patterns, improving LER and contact size distribution. Furthermore, domain sizes down to 5 nm, and lithographically useful anneal times have been demonstrated with different techniques. The challenges for directed self-assembly are summarized in ERM8.

For lithography extension applications, polymer self-assembly is driven by phase segregation of different polymers, with the driving force proportional to χN (χ is the Flory Huggins parameter and N is the number of monomers in the polymer). The direction to assembly in predefined locations is provided by structures or chemicals on surfaces that preferentially attract one of the polymers. The natural assembly dimensions are proportional to $N^{2/3}$ (in the strong segregation limit) the number of monomers in the polymer, so the driving force for assembly will be decrease as natural assembly dimensions are reduced. Since self-assembly is a thermodynamic process, defects are inherent, but the "directing forces" can make the formation of defects energetically unfavorable.⁶⁹

5.2.1. CRITICAL CHALLENGES

If DSA is to be considered a viable and competitive patterning option, it must be able to assemble useful patterning nanostructures with defect densities <0.01cm⁻². Clearly there are many challenges in Table ERM 8, and many of these may require engineering, but the main question is whether defect density is limited by thermodynamics or can it be reduced to the required level through the use of aligning features.

Recent research has brought progress in each of these aspects, but no material/process combination currently satisfies all of these requirements. Block copolymer self-assembly can easily define a limited set of highly symmetric patterns, i.e. repeating lines/spaces, hexagonal arrays and square arrays of cylindrical holes, that may be useful in defining circuit elements. The most important issue is whether DSA features can be assembled with defect densities approaching $<0.01 \text{ cm}^{-2}$, and recent reports indicate that progress has been demonstrated in reducing defect densities significantly $<25 \text{ cm}^{-2}$ ⁷⁰. DSA features can be aligned to pre-existing structures through graphoepitaxy or surface energy patterns. Annealing times, have been reduced from days to a few minutes through the use of either higher annealing temperatures or solvent annealing, which represents a realistic timescale for potential processing applications. Self-assembled structures have been generated with dimensions well below 10 nm, providing evidence of this approach's extensibility.

5.2.2. DSA MATERIAL OPTIONS

5.2.2.1. DIBLOCK COPOLYMERS

For lithography, diblock co-polymers are limited to assembly of lines and "contacts" in close packed hexagonal arrays. The phase diagram of the diblock copolymer, which depends on the composition of the material and χN , determines the structures that can form for different ratios of the polymers and this in turn determines the spacing between features.

5.2.2.2. TRIBLOCK COPOLYMERS

Triblock copolymers have a richer suite of patterns that can assemble for lithography which includes lines with larger ranges of separation and "contacts" in square arrays. Furthermore, the addition of the third polymer has been exploited to add new functionality such as chemical sensitivity⁷¹ or photosensitivity and enable selective activation or deactivation of specific features.

5.2.2.3. POLYMER BLENDS

The addition of one of the polymers to a diblock copolymer has been employed to enable smoothing of features ⁷², such as corners. More recently directed self-assembly of polymer blends has demonstrated the ability to assemble featuressimilar to those assembled with block co-polymers. So, it is possible that addition of polymers to a block copolymer may enable improved control of features. In the case of assembly of polymer blends, this may enable assembly of structures with more abrupt interphase transitions than is achievable with block-co-polymers.

5.2.2.4. HYBRID POLYMERS

Recent work using hybrid blends of block copolymers with organisilicate oligomers⁷³ and blends of homopolymers with triblock polymers⁷⁴ have demonstrated characteristic microdomain spacing well below 10 nm, an indicator of potential extensibility. In another recent report, supramolecular assembly of hydrogen-bonding units was combined with the controlled phase segregation of diblock copolymers to fabricate highly-ordered square arrays of sub-20 nm via structures, instead of the hexagonal ordering that is normally observed.⁷⁵ A more evolutionary path may require a hybrid resist formulation that incorporates phase segregating diblock copolymers to yield a resist that can self-assemble within the patterned feature, and a proof of concept has been demonstrated.⁷⁶ However, significant research in these areas is needed for these systems to warrant consideration for sub-22 nm potential solutions.

5.2.2.5. DSA GRAPHOEPITAXY

In this approach, lithographically-defined topographic features and boundaries direct the ordering of a self-assembled block copolymer film with sublithographic resolution on a surface that is "neutral" to the polymer blocks. This is described in more detail in the ITRS ERM 2009.

5.2.2.6. DSA CHEMICAL PATTERNED

Directed block copolymer assembly on substrates with lithographically defined chemical nanopatterns, that preferentially attract one of the polymers, offers a second route for aligning and registering patterns of block copolymer microdomains.⁷⁷ This is described in more detail in the ITRS ERM 2009.

5.2.2.7. DEFECT DENSITY

A fundamental concern for DSA is whether defects are intrinsic to the thermodynamically driven assembly process or whether defect formation can be made energetically unfavorable by the constraining fields. If defect densities could be reduced to ITRS requirements, many of the other challenging requirements could be addressed through polymer innovation and engineering of processes. Experiments by the mass storage industry indicated that constraining fields eliminated dislocations, and point defects were reduced to less than 100ppm. Recent experiments on DSA structures fabricated in non-cleanroom environments reported DSA defects $<25 \text{cm}^{-2}$ when particulate related defects were

eliminated. Furthermore, modeling and simulation results indicate that constraining structures can increase so that defect formation is energetically unfavorable. At this point, the free energy of formation of specific defects depend on the block copolymers, the structure being assembled, the deviation of the constraining structure from the natural dimensions of the copolymer, and the interaction strength of the interfaces with the polymers, the energetics must be calculated for each defect with specific copolymers and structures. It is extremely important to determine the sensitivity of defect formation energy to variations in the lithographically defined patterns and validate whether low defect densities can be achieved with filtered copolymer processed in a cleanroom.

Experiments and modeling indicate that under some circumstances self-assembled structures are not always vertical but can have a 3D structure. Furthermore, under some conditions, experiments have observed different morphology at the top of the self assembled structure than at the bottom of the material. Thus, it is important to determine the structure and defect density that is transferred to the underlying material after development and etch. Thus, it will not be adequate to characterize the defect density on the top surface of the developed copolymer structure.

Metrology is needed to characterize defect densities over large areas with assembled block copolymers. Significant challenges exist to characterize the defect density in the thin block co-polymer films. Furthermore, existing defect inspection instruments are optimized for patterns that defined by a photomask, while DSA features may have more variability in position of features when performing pattern multiplication. This may be detected as a defect when it is within the allowable registration of features, alternately variability of feature location may make the system insensitive to defects.

5.2.2.8. ANNEALING TIME

Significant progress has been made in reducing annealing time from days to minutes through either increasing the annealing temperature close to the glass transition temperature or though solvent annealing. It is not clear which will be most appropriate in manufacturing. It is also not clear whether solvent annealing is thermodynamically or kinetically driven assembly process and this could affect defect formation. Another option is to anneal the block-copolymers with microwave radiation to provide local energy in a short time to accelerate assembly processes.⁷⁸

5.2.2.9. **PROCESS SIMPLIFICATION**

A critical challenge is to simplify the process used to define the patterns that direct the alignment of the block copolymers. Graphoepitaxy requires multiple process steps to pattern, etch, and tune the substrate surface energy. The integration of photoresist functionality with self assembly⁷⁶ could provide a potential path to process simplification, but significant research is needed to make this a viable technology.

5.2.3. DSA CRITICAL ASSESSMENT

The ERM conducted a voting based survey of the potential viability of directed self assembly to extend lithography. The potential applications of DSA considered were 1) line edge roughness (LER) improvement; 2) Contact or via CD improvement; 3) density multiplication for memory array patterning; and 4) density multiplication for logic. The average scores for all applications were (2.1) indicating that the technology is promising; however, individual scores also identified important issues. The results of the DSA Critical Assessment are shown in Table ERM9. For the LER improvement application the average score was only 1.5 indicating that 50% of the votes believe that, based on the current state-of-the-art, DSA wouldn't provide sufficient improvement to satisfy LER requirements at the projected insertion window. The need to improve LER remains a key research challenge. For the contact CD improvement application. For Memory and Logic pattern density multiplication, the ability to achieve a low defect density was a significant issue with a score of (1.6) for both, and this will be followed closely. Voting indicated a high confidence that DSA could achieve pattern density multiplication and pattern small features with short annealing times; however, there were concerns about the ability to exclude features and contaminant limits. So, this first critical assessment of DSA indicates that significant progress has been made in specific areas, but there are challenges in defect density and integration. This critical assessment will be updated in the future.

This critical assessment is based on voting by 20 participants from the ERM, Lithography, and partipants in the DSA workgroups.

Table ERM9

Directed Self Assembly Critical Assessment

6. EMERGING FRONT END PROCESSES' AND PROCESS INTEGRATION, DEVICES, AND STRUCTURES' MATERIAL CHALLENGES AND OPTIONS

Key challenges for future FEP and PIDS materials and processes are to support extending CMOS to smaller dimensions with reduced variation in device performance. This will require more accurate placement of dopants in active device areas, directed self assembly of useful nanomaterials, and materials to enable selective deposition, etch, and cleans to enable self aligned structures in future devices. The requirements and challenges for ERM applied to FEP and PIDS applications are summarized in Table ERM10.

Table ERM10 FEP / PIDS Challenges for Deterministic Processing

6.1. DOPING AND DEPOSITION

Semiconductors, the basic material of a transistor, show its real worth by adding dopants that tailor the electronic properties, conventionally achieved by doping. Doping control becomes an ever more critical process when devices scale into the deep sub-30 nm regime. A key challenge for scaling semiconductor devices towards 10 nm is the ability to achieve high doping levels within source/drain regions, with abrupt dopant gradients with small variations at the source/drain interface to the channel, as well as controlled dopant positions within the channel. For example, the threshold voltage is sensitive to small variations in channel dimensions, the gate stack structure, and dopant variations in the depletion layer¹⁻⁵. The threshold voltage variability will gate the extensibility of bulk planar CMOS device technology. Over the next five to ten years, MPU physical gate lengths are projected to scale from 17 nm to 10.7 nm. Also, the trend in the number of channel electrons suggests that by the year 2015 there may less than 20 active dopant atoms in the channel region. For channel doped devices, this low number of channel dopants may emerge as another critical performance and yield limiter. Non-doped three-dimensional transistors provide a significant solution for the random dopant fluctuation. These new transistors still pursue the doping technology advancement, shifting the general interests from the channel to the shallower junction as well as the source/drain interface to the channel. One positive outcome of ultimate doped transistor has been the demonstration that it is possible to tune electrical properties by controlling, not an ensemble of dopants but, the placement of individual dopants⁶. Research is needed to develop new materials and fabrication methods that enable deterministic control of the composition and structure of doped material and gradient systems. One way to control the doping profile is by deterministic processing and doping⁷⁻¹⁰.

For FEP and PIDS applications, deterministic fabrication refers to 3D nanopatterning and assembly methods that provide sufficient control of the composition and structure of doped interfaces and components to yield several orders of magnitude improvements in device to device performance variability. Doping processes with atomic-scale placement and concentration control will enable tunable device performance characteristics and reduced device-to-device variations. A reduction in device noise enlarges the useable design space, circuit-level uniformity, and system performance. The ability to accurately place dopants also may enable radically new device concepts, such as emerging quantum computing devices, based on coherent manipulation of single dopant atomic states within Si¹¹⁻¹³ or diamond matrices.

6.1.1. DETERMINISTIC DOPING

As device dimensions continue to scale, tighter doping concentration tolerances will be required to achieve projected performance control requirements. The reality for transistor doping, as planar CMOS devices approach 16 nm characteristics, is that both implantation and annealing techniques face significant challenges. The general nature of these challenges; i.e. increasing random dopant fluctuation, dopant activation, controlling dopant diffusion and minimizing junction leakage current, are certain to remain relevant as transistor/switch design extends towards atomic-level materials and designs. Candidate doping options must address the following: 1) atomic scale control of dopants and massively parallel dopant delivery; 2) random dopant fluctuation in the active channel region, ultra shallow junctions in the source/drain region and abrupt transitions between the source/drain regions and the channel; 3) compatibility and integration with existing fabrication platforms; and 4) economics, which depends upon on R&D and equipment costs, yield, and throughput.

Deterministic doping is a method based on the premise that atomistically precise control of dopant position and composition are needed as device dimensions scale. Deterministic fabrication refers to 3D nanopatterning and assembly methods that provide sufficient control of the composition and structure of doped interfaces, which yield several orders of

magnitude improvements in device performance variability. Deterministic doping focuses on: 1) Introducing singledopant/few-dopants within the channel, as well as the source/drain regions, with placement accuracy of <<10nm; 2) activating the low number of deterministically introduced dopants effectively; 3) measuring and imaging singledopant/few-dopants precisely; 4) exploring potential application opportunities through the atomistic control of materials, devices, and processes for better device performance. New metrologies can enable the characterization and realization of well designed atomic scale devices. A review article on single dopant control can be found in the supplemental document¹⁴.

6.1.1.1. STATE OF THE ART

The deterministic 3D dopant placement and structural control technology required to enable atomically abrupt and reproducible source-channel-drain interfaces are in the early phases of exploratory research. This year's revision reviews recent progress in this area and considers potential options for enabling extensible doped CMOS channels and leveraging related emerging materials, devices and processes, and new device concepts, including quantum computing devices in Si or diamond, for sub-16nm applications.

6.1.1.1.1. SINGLE ION IMPLANTATION (SII)¹⁵⁻²⁰

Several groups have now demonstrated the feasibility of single ion implantation, which is becoming a more important tool for enabling systematic studies of single atom devices. This technology seeks to deposit a specified number of desired dopant ions at precise locations within the active region. Key objectives are to achieve single ion implantations with high spatial resolution and flexibility in dopant species, as well as 100% single dopant detection. Single ion implantation can be measured by the detection of secondary electrons, photons, electron-hole pairs, changes in transistor channel currents, or direct imaging changes in surface topography. Significant sources of dopant positioning errors, such as implantation spot size, straggling range, and diffusion and segregation during annealing, must be addressed for SII to be relevant for ultimately scaled doped devices and related application opportunities, such as single atom device development, systematic studies of dopant fluctuation effects and tests of quantum computer architectures (qubit readout, control and coupling) in relevant device platforms and substrates, e.g., silicon and diamond.

6.1.1.1.2. SELF-ASSEMBLY AND SURFACE CHEMISTRY²¹⁻²⁴

This chemistry based approach teaches that the dose can be modulated precisely by the formation of a mixed monolayer, consisting of tunable blank and active precursor components. Additionally, controlled nanoscale semiconductor doping by self-assembled molecular monolayers with loaded dopants can achieve sub-5 nm ultra-shallow junctions with spike anneals, due to the lack of transient enhanced diffusion often encountered in ion implantation. A key objective is to heavily dope 'self-aligned' semiconductor materials for nanowire and planar device applications.

6.1.1.1.3. STM ATOM POSITIONING^{9, 10, 25-28}

Extremely small functional devices have recently been reported with atomic scale placement accuracy. Fabrication of the first atomically architected functional transistor, with all epitaxial in plane highly phosphorus doped gates, has been demonstrated in silicon, using a combination of scanning probe microscopy and molecular beam epitaxy. The method provides high stability and full activation in a high density n-type systems and low temperature process. Potential benefits of the STM approach include: The ability to pattern with atomic precision in three dimensions; extremely high density, atomically planar and abrupt doping profiles; the investigation of novel device architectures; and applicability to other dopant sources/metal/organics. It is highly unlikely that this technique will warrant consideration as a potential solution for advanced device fabrication, because of low throughput, STM tip stability, reproducibility. On the other hand, the patterning accuracy of this technique may enable exploration of unique devices, including 3D device architectures.

6.1.1.1.4. Low Thermal Budget Activation²⁹⁻³⁰

Very low thermal processing with microwave radiation, as well as millisecond energy pulses from flash lamps and laser, could keep dopant diffusion minimal. Extrinsic silicon has slight electrical conductivity and dipoles originated from dopants and vacancies. Microwave anneals could selectively generate heat directly inside the exposed material in the form of molecular rotational or polarization energies. That locally deposited energy becomes ergodically transferred throughout the material, retarding dopant diffusion and achieving the desired activation. Microwave anneals <500°C have been demonstrated for B, P, As in Si, Ge, poly-Si. For STM-fabricated devices a low temperature incorporation anneal has been found to activate the dopants with minimal dopant diffusion³¹.

6.1.1.1.5. SINGLE DOPANT IMAGING 32-34

Tools for observing single atoms are now available. These include 3D atom probe tomography (APT), local electrode atom probe (LEAP), scanning spreading resistance microscopy (SSRM), low temperature Kelvin force microscopy (KFM), and scanning transmission electron microscope (STEM), etc.

6.1.1.1.6. DISCRETE DOPANT MODELING 35-39

Steady progress has been made in resolving individual discrete dopants in drift diffusion (DD), Monte Carlo (MC) and quantum transport (QT) simulation tools. DD: The introduction of density gradient quantum corrections for electrons and holes has resolved the problem of artificial charge trapping in the coulomb well of the ionized impurity's attractive potential. MC: The introduction of ab-initio impurity scattering has allowed the characterization of transport variations related to individual dopant positions via 3D ensemble MC simulations. QT: Full 3D QT simulators are now readily available, which use effective mass and tight binding Hamiltonians. These transport simulation tools are essential, especially when developing concepts for nanoelectronic devices that can benefit from the deterministic doping.

6.1.1.1.7. SINGLE DOPANT TRANSPORT⁴⁰⁻⁴⁸

Recent studies have demonstrated transport through single donor/acceptor systems, memory effects in 2-donor systems, single electron transport in multi-donor systems, charge pumping, and single-dopant current spectroscopy. These findings are creating a more foundational quantitative knowledgebase that will enable the design of future CMOS devices, while they approach the ultimate single atom transistor limit.

6.1.1.1.8. SINGLE DOPANT SPIN CONTROL 49-50

The spin of the electron or the nucleus on single dopant in silicon has been identified as an excellent system to encode and manipulate quantum information. Single shot readouts of electron spin on a single P donor in Si has been demonstrated, with a lifetime up to 6 seconds. The observed 92% readout visibility may enable electron spin qubit applications.

6.1.1.1.9. SINGLE NITROGEN-VACANCY (N-V) SPIN CONTROL IN DIAMOND 51-52

Beyond silicon, the number of studies on single color centers in diamond has grown significantly in the last 5 years. The direct room temperature optical access to single electron spin control, with close to 2.4ms lifetimes, allowed great advances in the control of quantum states. This includes the demonstration of basic quantum logic, with a few qubits and transfer of quantum information from electrons to photons. These isolated spins may be located using confocal microscopy, initialized via optical pumping, and read out through spin dependent photoluminescence measurements. However, while single color centers can easily be found, the 1% to 60% yield appears to be energy dependent.

6.1.1.2. Key Messages

Functional devices with atomic scale placement accuracy can be fabricated; however, cost effective techniques are needed to place dopants with minimal damage to the crystal lattice. The fabrication of these devices currently requires the use of atomically accurate positioning techniques, such as STM assisted doping. Such techniques are not likely to become manufacturable, since they would require massively parallel tool architectures and face significant data management challenges. However, these methods may enable the exploration of fundamental device limits and new functionality, such as symmetry and quantum effects. Designed self-assembled dopant loaded monolayers can achieve controlled sub-5 nm ultra-shallow junctions with spike anneals. While the average spacing between dopants can be somewhat tuned by the choice of carrier molecule, the creation of complex dopant patterns, with required dopant control, remains a challenge. Medium placement accuracy, ~10 nm, doping methods (i.e., single ion implantation) exhibit the potential for device development applications. The projected manufacturing requirements create a need for new doping concepts. Research is needed on high throughput doping options that also deliver high placement accuracy. Emerging candidate doping research focus areas include directed self-assembly and the use of molecular monolayers as scaffolds for accurate and controlled dopant delivery. Deterministic doping will lead scaling semiconductor devices towards the single dopant limit. Novel characterization techniques, such as 3D atom probe tomography, will help to guide the evolution and assessment of emerging deterministic doping technologies words this goal.

6.2. DIRECTED SELF ASSEMBLY OF USEFUL NANOMATERIALS (SEE THE LITHOGRAPHY SECTION DISCUSSION)

The use of directed self assembly to position nanostructured materials, such as carbon nanotubes^{53,54} has made progress but, considerable improvement in control of location direction and defect density is needed before this would warrant consideration for fabricating future charge based devices.

6.3. SELECTIVE ETCH AND CLEAN/SURFACE PREPARATION

With the wide range of new materials potentially being integrated into future technologies, there are significant needs for materials that enable selective and customized etching, cleaning or material deposition. Either macromolecules or self assembly processes that can enable coating of a specific material in the presence of other chemical processes, such as etching or chemical mechanical polishing could improve process selectivity and yield. Similarly, as feature sizes are reduced, cleaning processes will need to be more selective in removing particles without disturbing the desired structures.

Thus, there are opportunities for macromolecules and self assembled materials to enable the enhanced selectivity of future manufacturing processes.

Etch represents a critical step in conventional top-down pattern transfer processing. The lithographic and etch processes are significant contributors to the final dimension, dimensional variation, and functionality of a patterned feature. It may be advantageous to consider simplified fabrication scenarios that reduce the number of pattern transfer steps and the corresponding process related variability. The directed self-assembly of electronically useful materials represents an identified set of emerging technology options that show some potential for process simplification and for reducing patterning related variability. Early approaches for directed self assembly target resist applications that complement and leverage existing and projected lithographic and etch technologies. Future generations of self-assembling systems may be designed to incorporate electronically useful materials that would obviate the need for some etches.

6.4. LOW DAMAGE DOPANT PROCESSING

FEP has identified that post implant cleans are removing damaged silicon and this produces variability in the amount of dopant remaining in the silicon. Furthermore, as the industry integrates III-V materials ion implantation introduces damage that increases resistivity and can't be reduced through annealing. Thus, there is a need for methods to introduce dopants into source drain and channel regions with minimal damage to the channel material crystal structure. In deterministic doping, two approaches have emerged that have a potential to introduce dopants with minimal damage to the crystal 1) using a Langmuir deposition of a macromolecule with a dopant that bonds close to the surface of the channel material followed by an annealing step to drive the dopant into the crystal and activate the dopant in the crystal and 2) after the Langmuir deposition of the dopant with a macromolecule, dissassociate the macromolecule from the dopant and grow a thin epitaxial layer on the crystal to integrate and activate the dopant.

6.5. CONTACTS

Understanding and engineering atomic level contacts is critical for molecular scale devices. For these systems, nanoscopic factors, such as bond formation and configuration, significantly impact contact potential barriers.⁵⁵ Additionally, metal molecule interactions⁵⁶ and deposition variability may dominate nanoscale device operation. The nature of the metal-molecule orbital overlap will be important in determining the properties of their combined occupied states and available conduction pathways. For good mechanical or electrical contacts to be established with a low potential barrier⁵⁵, significant orbital overlap optimization between the molecule and the electrode is needed. Research is needed to understand the structure and properties of metal-molecule interactions and to design and synthesize new molecule-electrode material systems that enable stable, reproducible low potential barrier contacts.

7. INTERCONNECTS

Key challenges for continued increased performance of future integrated circuit interconnects consist of maintaining reductions of RC time constants for delivery of signals and power with high reliability. For copper interconnects to be extendible through 2024, the sidewall copper barrier thickness must be reduced to less than 2nm, which is challenging for technologies, as is summarized in Table ERM11. For post copper interconnect scaling, novel interconnects, such as carbon nanotubes, are being explored for their low resistivity and electromigration resistance and the challenges for these technologies are summarized in Table ERM12. Also, lower dielectric constant (κ for both intra and inter level dielectric are needed; however, each of these emerging families of materials must overcome significant challenges for them to warrant adoption. Airgap, another approach to reducing the effective κ , if adopted, would place additional requirements on barrier layers or novel interconnects.

Table ERM11Interconnect Material ChallengesTable ERM12Nanomaterial Interconnect Material Properties

7.1. NOVEL ULTRATHIN BARRIERS

The scaling of Cu barrier layer thicknesses below 2nm faces several challenges including the ability to block diffusion of Cu during processing, packaging and operation, have good adhesion to Cu and the low- κ ILD, block H₂O/O₂ diffusion into the Cu, and be compatible with Cu interconnect processing, such as CMP, ILD etch, and photoresist ashing. New trench/via barrier materials, such as Ru and CuMn that are discussed in the Interconnect chapter, are in development and expected to maintain barrier thickness scaling for several generations, but forecasts project Cu barrier layer thicknesses of < 2 nm by 2015 and < 1 nm by 2021. At these dimensions, it is anticipated that all barrier materials in development may fail and new materials or multilayer thin films will be needed. If the industry moves to airgap ILD technology, the barrier

requirements for these structures will become still more challenging. A serious issue is that all research on alternate barrier layers materials typically only report results down to 5nm. This needs to be extended down to 1nm.

A logical extension of the current trench/via barrier materials would be to identify new transition metal nitrides or direct plate metals with improved barrier capabilities that meet future requirements. To date, a host of alternate transition metal nitrides and direct plate metals have been investigated but only demonstrated at thicknesses down to 5nm. While, recent results for a 2.5nm MnN barrier have been reported¹, more research on new barrier metals at < 5 and ultimately < 1-2 nm is needed. Additionally, research is needed to determine whether metal (nitride) barrier films deposited by industry standard techniques are continuous at these dimensions - particularly in the presence of 2nm surface roughness likely present from patterning line edge roughness and low-k ILD porosity.

As an alternative to new "hard" metal barrier materials, research is also needed on so called "soft" Cu barrier materials such as self assembled monolayers (SAMs) and other organic films. SAMS were added to the 2009 ITRS and have shown the ability to impede Cu diffusion and improve adhesion between Cu and dielectric materials^{2,3}. However, SAM barriers have not exhibited equivalent barrier performance to industry standard TaN⁴. More research is therefore needed to characterize and benchmark the performance of 1-3 nm thick SAM barriers versus hard barrier materials of similar thickness. Concerns over the survivability of SAMS in downstream processing and their barrier performance when combined with porous low-k ILDs, 2nm surface roughness, topography, and defects also need to be addressed. Organic films as Cu barrier materials are highly attractive due to their relatively low dielectric constant, but have yet to be demonstrated as Cu barriers at thicknesses of interest (< 2 nm)⁵. Lastly, graphene as a Cu barrier material also deserves some consideration and research. Recent results have shown the ability of monolayer graphene to protect Cu and Cu/Ni alloys against oxidation [6] and it's < 1nm thickness would be ideal for beyond 2020 technologies.

Cu capping barrier layers are also forecasted to approach thicknesses of < 2nm by 2020. At these dimensions, it can be anticipated that the current SiN/SiCN/SiOC materials will fail and that new materials will need to be sought out. While the key technical challenges for Cu capping layers are similar to those for the via/trench barrier layer, there are additional requirements including dielectric constant scaling where it can be anticipated that the current k values of > 4.0 for these layers will become unacceptable by 2020. While alternate paths focused on removing the Cu capping layer may be pursued, parallel research is needed on new Cu capping materials such as SAMS, organic films and other potential candidate materials such as a-C:H, a-CN_x, and a-BCN_x.

In summary, all of the candidate < 2nm barrier materials have their strengths and weaknesses. As means to perhaps address some of the weaknesses of each material, research that investigates combinations of "hard" and "soft" barrier materials should be considered and is highly encouraged as a means to address the needs of future technologies.

7.2. NOVEL INTERCONNECTS

7.2.1. NANOTUBE INTERCONNECTS

Emerging SWCNT or MWCNT nanotube interconnects or vias must demonstrate high densities of highly conducting nanotubes in desired locations, with controlled directionality and, low-resistance contacts. Additionally, the CNTs must be gown with a catalyst that is compatible with the ILDs and general semiconductor processing. CNTs exhibit ballistic transport over longer distances,^{7,8} but SWCNTs consist of a mixture of metallic and semiconducting tubes, thus limiting their viability. MWCNTs, however, are distinctly metallic making them attractive as an interconnect candidate. A potential advantage of CNT vias is their ability to carry high current density without electromigration; however, electromigration at metal interfaces may be an issue.⁹ Further, their low resistivity may offer potential advantages for interconnect applications, which include their ability to achieve ballistic transport. Since CNTs also exhibit quantum limited contact resistance, their length must be sufficient to yield favorable effective resistivities, as described in the Interconnect chapter. Additionally, CNT conductivity must remain high and stable during operation. Research and guiding material-design principles are needed for improved CNT functionalization, deposition, and positional control.

7.2.1.1. GROWTH IN CONTROLLED LOCATIONS WITH ALIGNMENT

For CNTs to be used as either devices or interconnects, they must be grown in precise locations and aligned in required directions. While progress has been made in growing nanotubes in desired locations,¹⁰ directional alignment remains a challenge. Recent results suggest that CNTs grown in a directed electric field¹¹ can achieve general directional alignment. Additionally, growth on catalyst patterned sapphire or quartz crystal steps has grown aligned CNTs¹²⁻¹⁴, although, placement remains a challenge. While growth on this substrate is less than the required density, this alignment is significantly better than other techniques. Another challenge is the controlled growth of CNTs. A zeolite can be used to

control CNT growth diameter¹⁵, location and direction, however it must be demonstrated that such a templating matrix has no impact on the CNT conductivity. While several approaches to produce CNTs have been identified, the practical implementation of this concept to manufacturing remains elusive. Post-growth assembly options also are being explored.

Since interconnects span relatively long distances, high speed growth method should be strongly pursued.¹⁶⁻¹⁸ The quality of CNTs affect the ballistic length of carrier transport in a tube. Therefore, high quality CNT growth and evaluation of their quality are important. The length must be sufficient to yield favorable effective resistivities, as described in the Interconnect chapter.

7.2.1.2. NANOTUBE VIAS

Vertical interconnects (vias) may benefit from the integration of CNTs into future technologies. Although an approach for the integration of CNTs into contemporary CMOS technology has already been demonstrated^{19,20} a number of unsolved critical issues still remain to be addressed. Thus, new hybrid integrating schemes (combining top down and bottom up paths) compatible with the actual CMOS technologies and engineered at a level that also use thermal budgets (below 600 °C to reduce the thermal damages to LSI) are needed. In addition, theoretical studies have been carried out to derive electrical properties and offer an important guidance and insight on the applications of CNTs vias for gigascale-integration chips.²¹⁻²⁵ CNTs can significantly improve the RC delay and thermal conductivity at the intermediate and global level. For CNT vias to be viable they must be fabricated with a catalyst that is compatible with the ILD and semiconductor devices and their electrical and thermal reliability must be demonstrated. A number of key processes for which a control needs to be established to realize the potential of CNTs are described in the following sections.

7.2.1.3. CONTROL OF CHIRALITY AND OF METALLIC VERSUS SEMICONDUCTING FRACTION

In order to achieve comparable resistances predicted for Cu-based wirings, dense arrays (\sim 1E14 tubes/cm²) of small diameter (\sim 1.2 nm) metallic SWCNTs and DWCNTs will be required. The variability of intrinsic CNT-via resistance is a function of the distribution of chiralities, which could exceed projected requirements. Hence, additional research is needed to elucidate chirality control. In the case of MWCNTs tradeoffs need to be made in the diameter and number of walls to achieve the highest density; however, the chirality control is less of an issue as the overall behavior is metallic.

7.2.1.4. CONTROL OF CONTACT RESISTANCE AND ELECTRICAL CONDUCTIVITY

The lower intrinsic limit of the resistance for a metallic SWCNT (or a metallic shell of MWCNTs) is 6.5 k Ω (independent of the tube diameter)²⁶ and reflections at the CNT-metal contact interface and phonon scattering contribute to an increase in total resistance.²⁷⁻³⁰ Therefore, reliable and reproducible low resistance ohmic contacts are needed, since high resistances results in current reduction. Transparent SWCNT ohmic contacts, scaled to diameters <1.5 nm, remain a key challenge to achieving high-performance in nanoelectronic devices, due to the presence of positive Schottky (semiconducting nanotube) and tunneling barriers (metallic nanotubes). Fabricating direct metallic connections between all the nanotube shells also remains a technological challenge, since contact resistances at the bottom and top of CNTbased vias may enhance the risk of local heating and electromigration.²⁰ In the case of vias filled with MWCNTs, resistances down to 0.6 Ω have been reported for 2 μ m diameter vias²⁰, and 34 Ω was reported for 160 nm diameter vias.³¹

7.2.1.5. HIGH DENSITY CNT ARRAYS IN SMALL VIAS

Ideal SWCNT arrays and contacts exhibit potential to improve intermediate and global RC delays by >40% over Cu wires. Locally, short low resistance CNT vias are needed that reduce the total capacitance, relative to Cu. Also, in-situ CNT growth and integration on relevant substrates is currently far from manufacturable. A catalytic process is needed that exclusively promotes growth of metallic SWCNTs, with the required density of ~1E14cm⁻². Also, appropriate, reliable, and reproducible analytical tools and statistical methods must be developed to help guide the integration and assess the insertion potential of this potential via technology. 22,23,32,33

In the case of MWCNTs, the resistance of a 70 nm diameter via filled with close packed nanotubes of 4 nm diameter 6wall MWCNTs including the top and bottom barrier layer can be estimated to be as low as that of Cu via. Based on this estimation, the target density of the MWNTs is 5×10^{12} cm⁻². To date, density of $1-2.5 \times 10^{12}$ cm⁻² vertically aligned diameter-controlled MWCNTs has been reported.^{34,35} Independently, the fabrication of 70-nm diameter vias with MWCNTs grown by pulse-excited remote plasma-enhanced CVD has been also reported.^{16,36}

7.2.2. GRAPHENE AND GRAPHITE CARBON INTERCONNECTS

Graphene is also a possible candidate for an interconnect material to replace Cu. Graphene is inherently a twodimensional material, so it may be ideal for horizontal interconnects. Graphene, like carbon nanotubes, can sustain a high-
density current. In fact, research demonstrated that a few-layer graphene peeled off from graphite could sustain a current larger than 10^8 A/cm^2 . ³⁷ Numerical simulations predict that graphene nanoribbons can potentially have lower resistance compared to copper with a unity aspect ratio for widths below 8nm. Additionally, the simulations show stacks of non-interacting nanoribbons can have significantly smaller resistivities than Cu wires.³⁸ In order to realize graphene interconnects, a low temperature method for synthesis of graphene on a suitable substrate must be realized. Recently, synthesis of graphene by chemical vapor deposition (CVD) has been reported.^{39,41} However, the synthesis temperatures are typically around 1000° C, which is too high for interconnect applications. Recently, growth of multilayer graphene at 650° C ⁴² and 580° C ⁴³ has been demonstrated, and the reliability of CVD-grown graphene interconnects have been investigated ^{42,44}. More research is needed in low temperature deposition to achieve graphene interconnects. Moreover, synthesis by CVD usually requires a catalyst film, which may have to be removed after the synthesis. In order to solve this problem, the catalyst-free growth of networked nanographite (NNG) on Si and SiO₂ substrates has been developed by using photoemission-assisted plasma-enhanced CVD.⁴⁵

7.2.3. CU AND SILICIDE NANOWIRE INTERCONNECTS AND VIAS

If single crystal nanowire metals could be grown with smooth surfaces⁴⁶⁻⁴⁸, they could reduce many of the issues associated with grain boundary induced resistivity increases and sidewall roughness scattering, as illustrated in the Interconnect Cu Resistivity chart in the Interconnect chapter. Research is needed to demonstrate the feasibility of the following: self-assembled nanowires with smoother surfaces and reduced surface scattering; hydrogen passivation to reduce the diameter dependence of resistivity, diffuse surface scattering, and the grain boundary scattering in polycrystalline nanowires.

Successful copper replacement materials must provide lower resistivity and higher electromigration resistance than copper, at the same dimensions. Potential interconnect replacement materials, such as carbon nanotubes for vias and interconnects and possibly single crystal copper metal nanowires for interconnects, must overcome significant challenges to warrant insertion consideration as identified in Table ERM12.

7.3. LOW K INTERLEVEL DIELECTRIC

As identified in the interconnect chapter, to realize lower κ effective interconnects, mainly two different approaches are being pursued 1) pore introduction into ILDs and 2) air gap ILD. Porous low- κ materials exhibit low dielectric constant as low as 2.3 due to low density and pore sizes in the range of less than several nm. Reducing κ value below 2.0 is possible but requires increasing the pore volume in ILDs; however, integration issues such as mechanical properties, process compatibility, and moisture absorption, limit their adoption in manufacturing. In order to overcome these issues, alternative molecular designs should be investigated. The second approach is air gap ILD with a κ value close to 1.0. Two typical methods for fabricating air gap interconnect are described below. One is non-conformal CVD deposition on metal lines with materials between them partially or completely removed, and another is damascene metal lines with an embedded sacrificial material which can be selectively removed through a dielectric cap. One of critical challenges in air gap interconnects from the view point of materials is developing sacrificial materials. A summary of the low κ dielectric challenges is included in Table ERM11.

In order to reduce dielectric constant of ILD materials, polarizability per unit volume needs to be decreased. For polarizability reduction, one existing method is lowering density of the film and other is using chemical structure having low polarizabilities, and combinations of these two methods are also studied. As a low density ILD material, silica-zeolite is a possible candidate⁴⁹, which exhibits low- κ characteristics due to a porous structure in its silica skeleton, and high mechanical strength due to a three dimensional silica network. Polycarbosilane-based dielectrics with Si-C bonds have smaller dipole moments than Si-O bonds with nonporous films had dielectric constant as low as 2.3⁵⁰ and excellent resistance to Cu diffusion under a standard bias temperature stress test conditions. This fact indicates that interconnect structure without barrier metals can be formed by polycarbosilane low- κ dielectrics as ILD, and low resistive Cu wiring can be realized due to barrier-metal-less wiring structure. With smaller volume of pores, κ -value of polycarbosilane may become lower than 2.0. Another low polarizability chemical structure was reported for nonporous fluorocarbon film deposited by plasma enhanced chemical vapor deposition using C₅F₈.⁵¹ The dielectric constant of the films is less than 2.0, and the elastic modulus is higher than 8GPa. Moreover, the fluorocarbon films exhibits excellent adhesion to SiCN barrier dielectric and low leakage current density measured by a current density-electric field characteristics. This film also has a good thermal stability arising from preventing overdecomposition of C₅F₈ gas which results in volatile CF radical generation.

Airgap formation using sacrificial materials is another candidate for realizing low κ effective interconnects. Although the materials are common polymers, the application is new and the potential impact on other interconnect ERM could be significant. Sacrificial polymers must decompose cleanly for forming airgaps without any harmful residues, and be

34 Emerging Research Materials

compatible with Cu wiring fabrication before airgap formation. A sacrificial polymer based on poly(cyclohexyl methacrylate) formed by initiate chemical vapor deposition left less than 0.3% residue⁵² when annealed in a nitrogen ambient with a thermal decomposition temperature of 270°C, which may be compatible with Cu interconnects. By using Poly(neopentyl methacrylate-*co*-ethyleneglycol diacrylate) copolymer, onset temperature can be adjusted from 290°C to 350°C with removal percentages varying from 93% to 98%.⁵³ The sacrificial materials exhibit adequate elastic modulus (3.9-5.5GPa) and high onset decomposition temperatures compatible with Cu interconnect fabrication. Process simplification is needed to enable this technology and this would place additional requirements, such as stress migration on the other interconnect materials. The Cu and barrier layers must have good adhesion to the air gap polymer, but must also provide mechanical constraint and electromigration resistance.

8. ASSEMBLY AND PACKAGING

Key challenges for future assembly and package technologies are to provide a controlled stress package that meets electrical and thermal requirements and is reliable through assembly and product life. Future technologies will require complex packages to electrically connect the boards and other components and with the ability to protect them from stresses, moisture, and other environmental stresses and cost effectively. ERM including nanomaterials, macromolecules, and complex metal oxides may provide solutions to these future requirements, but they must overcome a number of challenges identified in Table ERM13. (3D package and system in package overlap with interconnects) Highly coupled and shared problems and solutions.

Table ERM13Assembly and Packaging ERM Challenges

8.1. MATERIALS FOR 3D INTERCONNECTS

3D interconnects need materials to support a thermal hierarchy of assembly, both solders and polymers, and polymers with high thermal conductivity to spread heat from local hot spots in a chip. The solders will be described in the next section, polymers will discussed later and high thermal conductivity will be discussed in the nanotube thermal section (8.3.2).

8.1.1. MATERIALS FOR LOW TEMPERATURE AND HIERARCHICAL ASSEMBLY

To support assembly of "system on a package" and high performance flip chip packages a hierarchy of lower assembly temperature solders is needed. For system on a package, lower melting point solders are needed to initial mount components and keep them mechanically in place when other components are attached and alloyed with all solder joints form high reliability joints on a final cure. The initial low temperature solder joints need to provide mechanical strength through the following higher temperature reflow operations. For high performance flip chip packages, lower temperature assembly is needed to reduce stress thermal expansion stress. The move to Pb-free electronic packaging, has resulted in the use of higher melting point (>30°C higher) Pb-free solders, such as those based on the Sn-Ag-Cu (SAC) family, and these have higher mechanical modulus and lower wettability to common surface finishes. Due to the higher melting point and higher mechanical modulus of these solders, this increases the thermo-mechanical stresses in the package. Key emerging research challenges are to identify novel interconnect materials that exhibit potential for addressing these issues, associated with SAC alloys, and provide for lower temperature and stress electronic packaging processes. A few novel materials have been identified, including nano-solders based on Pb-free alloys and electrically conductive adhesives. Research and industry consortia engagement is required to demonstrate the feasibility of these materials to address projected packaging requirements.

For lower temperature flip chip assembly other options under investigation include: Conventional low temperature soldering using the Sn-Bi or Sn-In family of alloys, flip-chip packaging with all-copper connections to replace soldered copper interconnects¹, and carbon nanotube based first level interconnections. Each of these potential options faces significant challenges. Research and industry consortia engagement is required to demonstrate the feasibility of these materials to address projected packaging requirements

8.1.1.1. NANOPARTICLE BASED SOLDERS

For many metallic nanoparticles, e.g., Cu, Sn, In, Bi, Ga, Au, it has been shown² that their melting points and latent heats of fusion decrease with particle size. This behavior is attributed to the surface pre-melting characteristics, due to their increased surface to volume ratio, which is a key factor in determining the melting behavior. Solders based on low-melting point nanoparticles, could be useful for low-temperature electronic packaging assemblies, forming relatively compliant interconnects. However, their current-carrying capability, electromigration resistance, and scalability remain to

be understood. For example, it has been demonstrated³ that SnAg based nano-solders, with an average particle size < 10 nm, showed a melting point reduction from $\sim 225^{\circ}$ C for bulk material to 194°C. The corresponding 10nm SAC alloy melting point was reduced to 199°C). The key challenge to synthesizing solder nanoparticles is to prevent oxidation, which can be reduced by surface passivation. Surfactants de-bond/decompose at the low temperatures to form an initial "half-solder joint." The final solder joint can then be formed in the conventional reflow process. While this may meet the needs of some applications that require an initial low temperature solder attach followed by higher temperature cure, most package applications need the lower temperature solder to produce a good solder joint. The key challenge for nanoparticle based solders is to identify novel techniques, including optimizing nanoparticle size and surfactant chemistries to enable a complete low temperature solder joint formation process.

It is critical that experiments be completed to determine the mechanical strength of the "fused" solder joint after the initial joint is formed to determine whether it is robust enough to support assembly of multiple chips. It is also important to characterize the kinetics of joint annealing with subsequent processing and determine how the mechanical properties of the final joint are affected by this. Further, it is important to determine whether shrinkage of the nanosolder joint occurs through the assembly process. It will also be important to characterize the electromigration of completed nanosolder joints.

8.1.1.2. ELECTRICALLY CONDUCTIVE ADHESIVES

Electrically conductive adhesives (or ECAs) represent another family of emerging research material under consideration for low temperature assembly. ECAs contain metallic nano-fillers, typically Ag and Ni flakes, embedded in an epoxy matrix.⁴ These embedded materials can be cured at much lower temperatures than solder reflow temperatures, ~175°C, between the two surfaces requiring the interconnection. Key challenges for implementing isotropic or anisotropic ECAs include: Unstable contact resistance, due to formation of metal hydroxide or oxide on the nano-flake surfaces during aging, poor impact performance, lower electrical and thermal conductivity, poor current carrying capability, and metal migration compared to Pb-free solders. Additionally, materials innovation is needed to improve drop strength, (improved polymer adhesion), electro-migration resistance, integration compatibility that enables a scalable, reliable package level interconnection technology.

8.2. POLYMER MATERIALS FOR FUTURE PACKAGING

Polymers are used in a wide number of assembly and packaging applications including as adhesives for a wide range of applications, underfill materials, molding compound, thermal interface materials, and others. These polymers must protect the integrated circuit and interconnects from mechanical, thermal, and environmental stresses while providing the required functional performance through the life of the product. It is critical that materials be developed that block diffusion of water into the package and make it immune to mobile ions. In addition, these materials must have one set of properties during application, a different set in process, and then the final product properties. Unfortunately, many of the properties are coupled with current materials, so adding a material to change one property often has a detrimental effect on other properties. A critical challenge is to identify materials additives that can modify polymer properties independently.

8.2.1. PACKAGE POLYMER PROPERTIES

New packaging related polymers are needed to meet the requirements of future technologies. For most applications, these polymers primarily serve as an adhesive layer that provides moisture protection and mechanical properties including coefficient of thermal expansion (CTE), modulus, fracture toughness, and adhesion to other materials. Additionally, it also must provide application specific properties such as dielectric constant, for high κ and low κ applications, electrical resistance, and thermal/ electrical conductivity. If low thermal resistance is required for a composite polymer, the interfacial thermal resistance between the thermal conducting materials and the other materials interfacing to the polymer must be very low.

Future underfills will need to accommodate smaller gaps between the chip and package. Capillary underfills will require polymers with lower viscosity in application, good wetting to multiple surfaces, low shrinkage during cure, and low CTE (10-14 ppm) post cure. Current approaches to achieving the low CTE often increase viscosity, but nanomaterials may offer the opportunity to add small amounts of fillers, and meet the CTE without increasing viscosity. Research is needed into techniques to effectively integrate nanomaterials into epoxy systems and modify CTE without degrading viscosity in application and adhesion. Alternate approaches to underfill such as wafer level adhesives need to have low CTE and good adhesion to solder, polymers and the other materials, but not shrink upon cure. Again research is needed in integrating nanomaterials that will enable low CTE, low shrinkage thermoset polymers and not interfere with solder joint formation.

Molding compounds will need to support a wide range of applications from high performance stacked chips to flexible electronics, such as smart cards. With increased use of flip chip molding compounds will be needed to underfill the gap between the chip and substrate as well as encapsulating the chip, so viscosity in application and adhesion to all surfaces will be important. Innovation is also needed for materials with designed properties including flexibility to avoid cracking from bending stresses with thin silicon, compatible CTEs between silicon and the flexible substrate, and strong adhesion to IC materials. A critical need is to develop materials and methods to block the diffusion of water and mobile ions into the molding compound. Water and mobile ions are very detrimental to the reliability of packages and products, so eliminating their absorption by he molding compound is critical.

For wafer or die level and stacked chip packaging, adhesives are needed to provide a stress absorbing attachment between silicon and other die materials, and exhibit a low shrinkage, low CTE, low modulus and low dielectric constant and in some cases has a high lateral thermal conductivity. Again, research is needed integration of nanomaterials into thermoset polymers to independently modulate mechanical, thermal and moisture absorbance.

Nanotechnology provides benefit in terms of multi-functional nano-composites, with simultaneous and step-function improvements in properties and novel property modifications.⁵ Such composites may find potential applications in future mold compounds, under-fills, or die attach materials. Decreasing particle size helps to lower the composite CTE.⁶ Another benefit of nano-composites is their potential for decoupling stiffness and toughness. However, persistent challenges with processing and dispersion (intercalation-delamination) remain barriers to nanocomposites realizing their full potential. Filler surface chemistries, such as: epoxy, acids, amines, and siloxanes onto silica-like fillers can play crucial role in achieving in matrix filler intercalation and dispersion. Once the fillers are well dispersed and intercalated (bonded) with the matrix, they act as temporary cross linkers during deformation, thereby improving toughness and preventing or diverting cracks. If well bonded, the fillers may move with the polymer chains during deformation. While the resulting nano-composites express only a marginal increase in modulus, they also exhibit a significant increase in toughness, with lower CTE. The addition of oxide fillers has shown increase in composite surface energy, thereby improving adhesion. However, research is needed to understand the fundamental factors that enable this improvement in adhesion.⁷ The grand challenge, as identified in the 2007 ITRS ERM chapter, is the concurrent requirements of achieving low CTE, low modulus, high fracture toughness, high adhesion, and lower moisture absorption.



Figure ERM1 Polymer Composite Materials' Coupling Example

Package polymers must simultaneously meet mechanical and moisture resistance requirements and functional properties such as resistance, dielectric constant, thermal conductivity. In current approaches, the properties are highly coupled so addition of fillers to decrease CTE is often detrimental to the other properties. Research is needed to determine whether nanomaterials can be added into the polymers to independently modulate many of these properties.

8.3. LOW DIMENSIONAL MATERIALS FOR FUTURE PACKAGING

8.3.1. NANOTUBE INTERCONNECTS

The 2007 ITRS ERM chapter introduced low-dimensional materials, such as carbon nanotubes, as potential candidate materials for electro-migration resistant chip interconnects. However, several key challenges were identified for these materials, such as: 1) Packaging compatible assembly processes; 2) demonstrating the required electrical resistance and reliability, including interface electro-migration, and 3) low assembly cost.

While the challenges remain daunting, research is underway to explore two potentially packaging compatible nanotube assembly methods, which include: 1) *in situ* low temperature (< 300° C) nanotube growth, or 2) remote synthesis of nanotube arrays, which are subsequently transfer to substrate. In the first approach, growth temperatures as low as 350-500°C have been reported.⁸ The second approach has demonstrated an increase in MWCNT density to 50% of the theoretical value ⁹, and been successful at transferring CNT bumps to a package ¹⁰.

A critical challenge is the high contact resistance associated with nanotubes. Certain metals, such as Pd, Rh are known to lower contact resistance with nanotubes, by matching of work functions.¹¹ Modeling reports¹² suggest that high nanotube densities must be achieved to satisfy the projected contact resistance requirements. Thus, future efforts need to be geared towards growth of high density nanotube arrays, with low contact resistance metal contacts.

8.3.2. NANOTUBES FOR PACKAGE THERMAL MANAGEMENT

The 2007 ITRS ERM chapter also introduced nanotubes and other low dimensional materials as potential thermal management candidates for future package applications. The intrinsic high thermal conductivity of nanotubes justifies their consideration as potential candidates for thermal interface materials. The key challenges that must be overcome for this material to be viable include: 1) Lower thermal contact interface resistance and 2) a high density of nanotubes that provide a direct thermal path between the heat source and the heat sink. Nanotube density and adhesion with Si or Silicon dioxide, through a metallic interface, needs to be optimized for the best thermal performance.

3D packaging also needs to have thermally conducting polymers between some of the chips to spread heat and minimize local heating of the adjacent integrated circuits or memory arrays. Thus, in this application, incorporating CNTs in high density laterally in a polymer is important. The polymer must also have good adhesion to the components and low modulus and low coefficient of thermal expansion.

8.3.3. ADVANCED THERMOELECTRIC NANOMATERIALS FOR PACKAGE THERMAL MANAGEMENT

Thermoelectric cooling offers the potential for satisfying projected thermal management requirements of advanced semiconductor packages. The thermoelectric cooling ability is estimated by the non-dimensional figure of merit ZT that has hovered below 1 until recently when a spike has been seen in semiconductor nanostructures.¹³ Values of ~1.3-1.6 have been reported for PbSeTe/PbTe quantum dot superlattices.¹⁴ The highest reported ZT (~2.4) so far has been in nanostructured thin-film superlattices of Bi₂Te₃ and Sb₂Te₃¹⁵ and devices based on these systems were recently demonstrated.¹⁶ While these new nanomaterials show some promise for enabling extensible thermal management of semiconductor packages significant challenges remain. These include contact parasitics that emerge whenever a device is fabricated and which severely degrade the intrinsic cooling potential of these nanomaterials.

8.3.4. HIGH PERFORMANCE CAPACITORS

High speed, high power density capacitors are needed for power isolation in high performance logic. Future power isolation capacitors need to work at GHz frequencies and deliver high amounts of current quickly. Materials needed to support this are high dielectric constant materials, low resistance interconnects, and fabrication of the structure with a small spacing between the electrodes. The highest dielectric constant materials are complex metal oxides which are discussed in the Device Materials Section and have challenges with cation and oxygen vacancies reducing reliability. Nanotubes and nanowires described in the interconnect section have potential as low resistance interconnects, but the largest issues will be in developing low cost techniques to assemble the electrodes in close proximity with a low resistance structure. Potential options would be to use directed self assembly of the electrode materials and the high dielectric constant capacitors, but this would require the materials to also have low defect densities when integrated.

9. ENVIRONMENT, SAFETY, AND HEALTH

Over the past decade, the introduction of new materials has enabled the semiconductor industry to continue increasing the density of transistors, increasing information processing performance and energy efficiency through "equivalent scaling. Examples of this include the introduction of Cu and low κ interconnects to increase interconnect speed and reduce energy losses and the introduction of high κ gate dielectric with new gate electrodes to extend transistor performance and increase energy efficiency. The introduction of these new materials into the integrated circuit also required the use of multiple new materials in the manufacturing process. The semiconductor industry faces many significant challenges to continue delivering higher density, more energy efficient, higher functionality technologies in the future and very few material options could provide solutions. Since the difficulty of introducing a new material into a technology is high, the new material would need to provide a significant performance and energy efficiency advantage over evolutionary approaches. However, in some cases all of the options have known hazards or unknown toxicological behavior. In cases where a new material can provide a compelling societal benefit and toxicological behavior is unknown, the need for research to characterize potential acute toxicity and chronic effects will be highlighted. As the materials become more viable as technology options, our industry needs to better understand technical and ESH properties and behavior so mitigation and management strategies can be developed. Study on toxicological behavior of emerging materials is steadily progressing, and needs to be pursued in parallel with material research and development. Technological demand will make speed of development of new material and finding new use of conventional material even faster. A more comprehensive sustainable approach should include capacity building of researchers, risk management strategy, and life cycle assessment of emerging materials for managing ESH issues.

To identifying when new materials are becoming more viable for providing solutions, the earliest potential insertion timing table (ERM 14) has been developed in collaboration with the other technology work groups. The goal of this table is to highlight when research is needed to identify potential hazards for new materials and structures. As can be seen in Table ERM14, earliest potential time varies greatly depending on the application with potential applications in 3-5 years for carbon and metal nanotubes, oxide nanoparticles, macromolecules, and self assembled materials. Assembly and Packaging has potential applications for carbon and metal nanotubes in this timeframe in embedded applications. Oxide nanoparticles may have application as package polymer additives in Assembly and Packaging. Metal nanoparticles may have potential applications to provide lower melting point solders for attaching chips to packages or other chips; however, after assembly processing these materials would be converted into "bulk" materials. Novel macromolecules have potential for application in process chemicals and photoresist in Lithography. Self assembled materials could also be used in embedded package applications to provide high energy density capacitors. These are viewed as the potential earliest insertion times for the ERM and the longer term applications are described in the appropriate sections of this chapter. This table will be updated in future ERM Roadmaps.

In cases where the potential hazards of ERM are unknown, the ITRS encourages researchers to use conservative handling procedures to limit exposure of workers and the environment.

Table ERM14 ITWG Earliest Potential ERM Insertion Opportunity Matrix

10. METROLOGY

Metrology is needed to characterize the composition, properties, and the 3D structure of emerging research materials (ERM), at nanometer dimensions and below. Also needed are non-destructive methods for characterizing embedded materials, interfaces, and defects, as well as platforms that enable the simultaneous measurement of complex nanoscopic properties. Among the many high level challenges are the need to monitor local variation at nanoscale dimensions while providing this information across a large area such as a 300 mm wafer. The Metrology Roadmap continues to emphasize the need to link modeling and simulation studies with metrology, so as to help bridge the gap between nanoscale characterization and metrology capable of monitoring properties across a large area.

One of most overlooked challenges in metrology is need for valid nanoscale materials property values for use in metrology. For example, the optical properties of top layer of SOI depend on the thickness of the film thickness below 10 nm. Furthermore, recent data show that measured properties for such films also depend on the properties of layers deposited above the top SOI film. This dimensional and materials stack dependence points to the need for developing databases of these properties with entries for critical materials stacks. In some instances, it seems that both carrier and phonon confinement impacts numerous properties including dielectric function (complex refractive index), carrier mobility, thermal transport.

10.1. CHARACTERIZATION AND IMAGING OF NANO-SCALE STRUCTURES AND COMPOSITION

To enable improvement of new materials for integration into nanometer scale structures, metrology is needed to characterize the atomic structure and composition of a wide range of complex materials. These materials include III-V semiconductors, low atomic weight (z) materials such as carbon nanotubes, 2-dimensional materials such as graphene, boron nitride, MoS₂, etc.. Additionally, nanostructured materials such as nanowires with multiple compounds, dielectrics, metal interconnects, spin materials including dilute magnetic semiconductors, complex metal oxides and doped transition metal oxides also require metrology for their characterization.

Nondestructive in-situ measurement methods are needed that offer real time characterization of material nanostructure, composition and orientation, whilst also allowing for correlation to macro properties. For example, there is a need for precise doping control, as a few misplaced dopant atoms can induce significant variability in the device performance of nanoscale circuits and systems, but deterministic fabrication may enable tighter control of functionality and novel devices. The work on these emerging materials could benefit from the standardization of electrical characterization methodologies, to enable direct comparison of the data from various laboratories.

10.2. METROLOGY NEEDS FOR INTERFACES AND EMBEDDED NANO-STRUCTURES^{1,2}

The ERMs under consideration for device or interconnect applications will be integrated with other materials that form interfaces; the resultant nanostructures are predominantly surfaces, with little or no bulk. The understanding and the control of the atomic structure, composition, interfacial bonding, defects, stress, and their effect on nanoscopic properties is critical. For embedded contacts and other heterostructures, the ability to nondestructively characterize the structural and electronic properties and stability of these interface structures is very difficult but important. 3-D Metrology of the atomic architecture, as well as the polarization and electronic states at these interfaces will enable our understanding of whether interface states are affecting their operation. Current subsurface / buried interface imaging and measurement techniques are cumbersome / complicated and are marginally adequate for understanding interface phenomena and many current techniques are destructive, since they require cross-sections. The challenge of understanding these environmentally sensitive properties requires for the development and application of appropriate nondestructive 3D characterization tools and methods. In addition, as alternate state variables are explored for beyond CMOS, there is a need for correlated, multimodal microscopies to maximize information return from nanoscale objects and interfaces. Here techniques are combined, simultaneously or asynchronously, through nanoscale registration techniques to characterize properties such as electron and spin concentration and alignment. In addition, modeling is needed to separate the probespecimen interactions to determine the unperturbed interface structure and properties.

CHARACTERIZATION OF VACANCIES AND DEFECTS IN NANO-SCALE STRUCTURES³

The properties of most nanostructured materials are dramatically affected by small concentrations of vacancies and defects. Therefore, the ability to accurately map vacancies, defects, dopant atoms, and interface structures, in 3-D, may be needed to enable future emerging device options. In the case of CMOS or alternate channel transistors, statistical changes in dopant distribution cause variations in threshold voltage distributions. When interfaces are formed between materials, bonds can be broken, defects are generated and they diffuse into the structure. For example, in the case of graphene and carbon nanotubes, a local C-H bond or missing carbon atom can change the electronic properties of the system. Alternatively, functionalization also can result in the formation of vacancies, or rehybridization of the carbon that introduces states in the gap. Such material perturbations can dramatically change these materials' electronic or thermal properties. Complex metal oxide properties, including electrical, ferroelectric, and ferromagnetic, also are strongly affected by the presence and location of oxygen vacancies, since they create local distortions of the crystal structure that can break symmetry and induce different and uncontrolled electronic states. In complex metal oxide heterointerfaces, the interface carrier concentration can be changed by the presence of oxygen vacancies. Process induced defects and microstructure of individual nano-magnetic tunnel junctions (MJTs) have been correlated with the transport properties. A unique set of defects and microstructure can be correlated to transport properties, including energy barrier, from individual nano-magnetic tunnel junction (MTJ) devices. ⁴ The challenge will be to detect the positions of small concentrations of vacancies and defects in nanometer scale structures. In addition to the identified need for developing enhanced microscopy capabilities, other physical measurement methods also should be improved so that the relationship between defects and properties can be measured, quantified, and understood.

10.3. WAFER LEVEL MAPPING OF PROPERTIES OF NANO-SCALE ERM^{2, 5-8}

New and existing materials, such as MoS_2 , are being studied in the context of electronics applications⁹, which still require characterization. The ability to measure and map properties of a large number of low-dimensional materials is needed to

40 Emerging Research Materials

support improvements in materials synthesis for a wide range of potential applications. Such synthetic advances depend on the reproducible production of high-quality materials, and rapid methods for characterizing the structure, purity, and properties of such samples. For example, some methods for growing graphene tend to yield varying numbers of graphene layers ⁶, and samples with various defects ⁷. While spectroscopic techniques have distinguished between graphene monolayers, bilayers, and bulk graphite ⁸, rapid predictions of the number of 2-D layers of materials, such as graphene, MoS₂ and boron nitride, or the presence of defects are needed. Robust fabrication requires an ability to map bandgap distributions, preferably in-line, across a wafer, to identify those regions with properties outside of the target, and assess the interaction of graphene with the underlying substrate. While some techniques, such as Raman spectroscopy, fluorescence and other spectroscopic techniques, are sensitive to the local chemical environment, alternative options are needed to support the local electronic characterization of these materials. Emerging characterization methods require further advancements that are appropriate for specific potential application opportunities, especially with respect to improving the balance between measurement speed, accuracy, and precision.

10.4. METROLOGY NEEDS FOR SIMULTANEOUS SPIN AND ELECTRICAL MEASUREMENTS

Multiple beyond CMOS devices are based on control of spin as an alternate state variable including spin transfer torque magnetic random access memory (MRAM), nanoscale spin transistors, spin wave devices, hybrid-ferroelectric/ magnetic structures, and other spin-based logic concepts¹⁰. These types of emerging nanoscale spin-based devices and materials have characteristics and properties that do not exist in conventional CMOS devices, which are based on the transport of charge. The specific challenges for spin materials that need advanced characterization include the atomic scale imaging of domains, the dynamics of domain wall motion, the interface conditions needed for efficient and fast spin injection from ferromagnetic to semiconductor materials, and the measurement of spin transport and lifetime. Measurement and imaging techniques for magnetic materials characterization have been recently summarized ¹⁴ and include scattering based techniques (neutron, x-ray, electron, and photon) and proximal probe techniques (force microscopies, spin-polarized STM, scanning near-field magneto-optic microscopy). More recently, magnetic circular dichroism (XMCD) has been used to image domain wall motion in multilayer film stacks¹⁵. Electron scattering methods for domain imaging include Lorentz imaging in the transmission electron microscope and polarization analysis in the scanning electron microscope (SEMPA). Scanning near-field optical microscopy is being developed to measure Kerr rotations at the nanometer scale. Work function lowering effects are being measured by photoelectron spectroscopy. Magnetics resonance force microscopy (MRFM) is being used to detect individual electron spins¹⁶ and for looking at buried devices. This technique could be quite useful for investigating failed devices

Efforts are underway to develop measurements of switching with $\sim 10^7 - 10^9$ statistics. The work shows that the switching tails are issues for times <50 ns. Both experiments and simulations show qualitatively similar results. In particular, the write error rates as a function of pulse voltage amplitude increase at higher rates for pulse durations below ≈ 50 ns. Simulations show that the write error rates can be reduced only to some extent by the use of materials with perpendicular anisotropy and reduced damping, whereas non-collinear orientation of the spin current polarization and the magnetic easy axis increases the write error rates. The cause for the write error rates is related to the underlying physics of spin-torque switching and the occurrence of the stagnation point on the magnetization switching trajectory where the spin-torque disappears and the device loses the energy needed to switch. The stagnation point can be accessed either during the initial magnetization distribution or by thermal diffusion during the switching process.¹⁷ Therefore, characterization of buried interfaces in metallic/tunnel junction structures is needed. There is also a need to understand how nanoscale structures interact with their environments, for instance, in high speed measurements, thermal noise is not simply averaged out.

Low power dissipation and non-volatility requires that spins interact weakly, to preserve coherence (classical as well as quantum). Defects degrade spin coherence through single defect fluctuations; we need to understand the interplay between spin coherence and defects.

Efforts are being made to develop ferromagnetic insulator tunnel junctions for generating spin currents directly in silicon thereby bypassing interface and impedance matching problems. This entails, among other things, using isotropically enriched ²⁸Si materials. ²⁸Si has no net nuclear spin and does not interact or interfere with the T2 coherence time of the electron or nuclear spin being used as a qubit.¹⁸

10.5. METROLOGY NEEDS FOR COMPLEX METAL OXIDE SYSTEMS ¹⁹⁻²⁴

Correlated oxide systems, such as multiferroics, have competing and coupled charge, spin, orbital and lattice degrees of freedom, result in the formation of new electronic and magnetic phases. These materials have the potential to enable new device concepts that could couple electric and magnetic spin alignment for spin logic novel memories. It has been shown that the domain walls possess unique functionalities not inherent in the parent multifunctional material, such as being

electrically conductive 19. For these electrically conducting interfaces to be useful, their nucleation and positioning must be understood and controlled reproducibly 20. Piezoforce microscopy may be useful for characterizing static and dynamic properties of ferroelectric and piezoelectric materials at the nanometer scale 21. The coupled phases have been found to be sensitive to cationic disorder and vacancies, so metrology is needed to characterize these, and correlate them to the electric, magnetic and orbital order.

10.6. METROLOGY FOR MOLECULAR DEVICES

New metrology capabilities such as inelastic electron tunneling spectroscopy 25, and backside FTIR 26 for the study of vibrational states, and techniques such as transition voltage spectra, 27 STM, Conductive AFM, and Kelvin Probe AFM are beginning to enable understanding of the transport through individual molecules and molecular interfaces. However, additional research is needed to develop new metrologies, such as nondestructive, in situ 3D methods, to characterize contact interactions with molecules and the electronic properties of the embedded interfaces and molecules.

10.7. METROLOGY NEEDS FOR MACROMOLECULAR MATERIALS ²⁸⁻³⁶

New families of designed macromolecules and corresponding material characterization methods are needed to satisfy projected long term patterning requirements. For example, nanoimprint lithography (NIL) is emerging as a potential patterning solution beyond 22 nm. This technology faces several performance challenges related to the templates, release layers, and resist and imprinted functional materials. New metrologies are needed to assess projected critical materials requirements, such as pattern fidelity, distortions and defects, shear stresses and pattern collapse, adhesion and release behavior.

10.8. METROLOGY NEEDS FOR DIRECTED SELF-ASSEMBLY ³⁷⁻⁴⁴

For directed self assembly to be viable as a lithography extension or to assemble nanostructured materials in predefined locations and alignment, metrology is needed to evaluate critical material properties, the size and location of features, and the registration to previously patterned structures. However, these sub-100 nm thick organic films are difficult to image with conventional metrology tools. For block co-polymer based directed self assembly to be a viable potential lithographic solution, robust non-destructive nanoscale measurement methods are needed that enable 3D characterization critical performance factors of the phase segregated films, which include: feature sizes, line width roughness, alignment to existing structures, engineered surface energies, anneal dynamics, and defects, etc.

Need metrology to characterize directed self-assembled structures over large patterned areas (Where defects may be displacements of structures in addition to missing or added structures). The DSA films are extremely thin (the thickness of the dimensions patterned).

10.9. MODELING AND ANALYSIS OF PROBE-SAMPLE INTERACTIONS

Nanometer scale measurement tools, such as electron microscopes or scanning or optical probes, exhibit significant coupling between the probe and sample states. Significant research is needed to develop methods for decoupling these interactions and to accurately determine nanoscopic structures and properties. Also needed are sample-probe interaction models for characterizing nanoscale structure, defect locations, composition, electronic, magnetic, and optical properties. Additionally, improved algorithms are needed to enable the extraction of actual structures and properties from the coupled signals.

10.10. METROLOGY NEEDS FOR ULTRA-SCALED DEVICES ⁴⁵⁻⁴⁸

New metrologies and models are needed to characterize the performance and reliability of emerging nano-scale devices. Emergent nanoscopic properties will introduce new mechanisms for trading device performance with reliability. For example, the trend towards increasing percent variability with scaling, is becoming a critical challenge in achieving robust device attributes and drive the perceived lower limits for device operation. Analog circuits are particularly susceptible to decreasing signal-to-noise ratios. A thorough understanding of the sources of variability and its impact on device noise is critically needed for enabling the successful design and integration of emerging materials into nanoelectronics.³⁷ This foundational need will drive the development of tools for identifying and characterizing the significant emergent nanoscopic sources of variability and noise in nanoscopic systems. There is need to characterize and understand the aging of nano-materials, nanostructured devices, and the consequences of such aging on device performance since most of the existing data based on bulk material properties may not be applicable.

Nanowires for device applications have a number of unique metrology challenges. Although total resistance of nanowires is relatively easy to measure, distinguishing the various materials parameters that contribute to resistance is still difficult. The initial attempts to characterize nanowire mobility from single nanowire FET measurements included a number of

42 Emerging Research Materials

simplifications that led to large systematic errors in mobility and therefore carrier concentration numbers.^{49,50} Although some of the difficulties can be addressed with analysis modeling refinements, the derivation of mobility from transistor transconductance relies on an accurate measure of the gate capacitance. Because this capacitance is typically some tens of aF, it is easily overwhelmed by parasitic capacitances in measurement systems. While some efforts are beginning in this area,^{51, 52} more work is needed along with three-dimensional electrostatic modeling to support the interpretation of these measurements. A related problem is the identification of dopant atom distribution and composition. Atom probe tomography,⁵³ scanning probe⁵⁴ and electron microscopies⁵⁵ have been applied to this problem, but the minimum detection limits are still quite high, around 10¹⁸ atoms/cm⁻³ for atom probe and 10²⁰ atoms/cm⁻³ for electron microscopy. Optical spectroscopy has also been useful in compound semiconductor nanowires for defect, dopant and compositional identification.⁵⁶

10.11. METROLOGY FOR ERM ENVIRONMENTAL SAFETY AND HEALTH

Metrology is needed to detect the presence of nanoparticles in the workplace and in the environment. Understanding nanomaterials' behavior in the workplace and environment is required to establish good risk assessment and material management practices (i.e. selecting appropriate protective equipment, ventilation equipment, etc.).

10.12. PROGRESS OF METROLOGY FOR ERM DEVICE MATERIALS

Scanning-transmission electron microscopy (STEM) with spherical aberration correction (Cs-correction) has provided a major improvement in the ability to characterize materials⁵⁷. The effects of this device are mainly following three points.

-Spatial resolution improvement (~50pm) with minimization of the electron beam diameter (less than 0.1nm) with improved spatial resolution.

-Realization of high sensitive / high TAT elemental or state analysis by increasing of the electron beam current

-Achievement of ultra-high resolution analysis at low acceleration voltage which reduced the electron beam irradiation

By combination of these advantages, for example in complex oxides, elemental mapping at the heterointerface in the atomic column level has been achieved⁵⁸. In the nanocarbon materials, not only direct observation of carbon atom which form a six-membered ring, but also the direct observation of the random structure of the edges of graphene nanoribbons has been achieved⁵⁹. Metrology needs at atomic level observation have been satisfied by the scanning transmission electron microscope with Cs-correction.

In addition, three-dimensional atom probe (3DAP) has been well-utilized for various ERMs by introducing a femtosecond laser to assist the ionization of atoms.^{60,61} It is expected to be applied to samples that possesses very little amount of dopant atoms such as deterministic-doped materials and devices with three-dimensional structure such as a Fin-FET which cannot be analyzed by conventional SIMS.

Recently, SPM (AFM) with the ultra-fast scanning operation^{62,63} has realized 5 to 20 times faster scan speed compared to conventional tools. One can use the SPM in the similar sense of SEM and optical microscope, namely. The newly developed SPM overcomes the problem of the low TAT of SPM. Crystallization of the polymer and movement of molecules were captured almost at real time.

10.12.1. MAGNETIC TUNNEL JUNCTION (MTJ) METROLOGY

In MTJ technologies, various efforts have been paid to improve the characteristics. In particular, the interface structure MTJ (the tunnel insulating film MgO and magnetic film above and below of MgO) should be evaluated in the atom level. The typical issues are shown below.

-Evaluation of crystal orientation of the magnetic film and MgO film

-Observation of magnetic domain structures in magnetic film and changes of them under device operation (real-time observation of domain wall motion)

-Elemental diffusion at the interface between MgO and magnetic film (in particular, the diffusion of B in the case of the CoFeB magnetic film)

-Identification of the ordered structure and the degree of ordering in magnetic film in the case of magnetic film is longperiod ordered alloy

-Atomic arrangement at the interface between magnetic film and MgO (identification of kind of metals in contact with the film MgO, for example whether Fe or Co)

Since the MTJ is composed of ultra-thin multilayered films, it is very difficult to analyze them in the atom scale. STEM with Cs-corrector can contribute to the investigation. By using high-resolution HAADF-STEM and EELS / EDX elemental mapping at the atomic column order, there is a possibility to solve the issues listed above. Actually, Miyajima et al differentiated the ordered phase ($L2_1$ -type) from disordered phases (B2-type) in the CoMnSi magnetic film by high-resolution HAADF-STEM observation.⁶⁴ Lorentz microscopy has become to operate in STEM with Cs-correction mode. The electron beam interferometric method combined with electron holography and Lorentz microscopy mentioned above should be developed for dynamic observation of the magnetic structures.⁶⁵ 3DAP analysis enables us to obtain the atom-level element profiles in the MTJ stacked structure. These profiles will be useful for the design of MTJ and the process optimization.

10.12.2. REDOX RAM METROLOGY

It is indispensable to observe directly at the interface where the redox reaction plays a crucial role of the Redox-RAM's operation. It is essential to evaluate the distribution of oxygen vacancies and the change of the valence state of the metal element contained in metal oxides. The possible candidate to investigate them is STEM-EELS with Cs-correction. However, the electrode material and the metal element in the complex metal oxides currently being used are heavy metals, and EELS has poor sensitivity for such materials. In addition, HfO2, which is a candidate of metal oxide, has been known to change the chemical state by the thinning (using ion-beam processing) prior to electron microscopy analysis and the electron beam irradiation. To find the solution to prevent the change is very important for the quantitative investigation. By the detection of soft X-ray from materials under the electron beam exposure, the electronic states (valence band density of states) of the materials can be investigated with the high sensitivity (X-ray emission spectroscopy: SXES).⁶⁶ This technique will be the strong tool to study the Redox-RAM operation.

10.13. Low-K/Cu INTERCONNECT METROLOGY

Due to the increasing fragility of the low-k dielectric materials being introduced into Cu interconnect structures, accurate measurements of the thermal-mechanical properties of all the materials in the interconnect stack are needed including the low-k ILD, Cu capping/Etch Stop layer, Cu barrier layer, and Cu as well as materials that may be utilized in patterning the low-k ILD such as dielectric or metal hard mask layers. The mechanical property typically of most interest within the industry is Young's Modulus and is most commonly determined by nanoindentation (NI). However as metal layers continue to shrink, the thickness of most layers in interconnect structures are thinning to levels that can represent the entire indentation depth of a typical NI measurement. For this reason, new methods for determining the Young's Modulus of thin films in the range of 2 – 50 nm are needed ⁶⁷. Continued advancement of NI techniques for this purpose should be explored. However, other techniques such as surface acoustic wave spectroscopy (SAWS) ⁶⁸, Brillouin Light Scattering (BLS) ⁶⁹, and contact-resonance AFM (CR-AFM) ⁷⁰ deserve more attention and development as a metrology for not only R&D but manufacturing and failure analysis as well. In addition to characterizing Young's Modulus for blanket nanoscale films, the industry would also benefit from the capability to measure this property in integrated structures and monitor how this property changes as materials are integrated together (particularly for low-k ILD materials) ⁷¹. In this regard, CR-AFM and related techniques are of great interest due to the ability to perform these measurements with nm spatial resolution directly on the structures of interest.

Another area of need in low-k dielectric metrology is detailed characterization of the complex bonding structure in these materials. Numerous techniques exist for quantifying the elemental composition of low-k materials such as x-ray photoelectron spectroscopy (XPS), Auger electron spectroscopy (AES), seconday ion mass spectroscopy (SIMS), and Rutherford back scattering (RBS). However, only Nuclear Magnetic Resonance (NMR) and Fourier Transform-Infrared (FTIR) spectroscopy have proven useful for qualitatively examining both the network and terminal bonding in low-k materials. Quantification of NMR and FTIR measurements, however, is extremely difficult and rare. In this regard, increased research and attention is needed for developing quantitative NMR and FTIR measurements in particular would benefit from improved methods to account for coherent and incoherent multiple reflections within both the substrate and thin film as well as other artifacts related to light scattering from internal pores, interfaces or compositional variation ⁷².

Lastly, as new < 2nm Cu barrier materials will be needed for future technologies, new metrologies for assessing the performance of these materials will also be needed. In particular, new or improved methods will be needed for both robustly imaging and determining the chemical composition of barrier materials formed on the <u>sidewall</u> of trenches and vias patterned in porous low-k ILD materials. The analysis of the chemical composition of sidewall materials would also benefit research of advanced low-k dielectric materials where characterization and understanding of both low-k sidewall damage and sidewall polymer deposition forming during patterning is greatly needed.

11. MODELING AND SIMULATION

With device dimensions 22 nm or below, materials modeling or computational materials is becoming a critical part of technology development and is needed to address several components of technology development¹;

- 1) Synthesis to structure & composition, especially on the interfaces and multi-interface material structures
- 2) *Properties* of these structures including interface physics of state transition, defects states, etc. In addition, non-equilibrium properties of these structures such as conductance, mobility,
- 3) Probe interactions with samples to enhance quantification of structure, composition, and properties.



Figure ERM2 Modeling from Synthesis to Predicting Properties

Materials modeling is applied at different levels based on the accuracy and the end application requirements. All material applications require simultaneous optimization of multiple properties such as electronic, mechanical, thermal, surface chemical reactivity, etc. If the dimensions of the materials are in tens of nanometers, they are of the same order of magnitude as the domains in the materials such as grain sizes. These lead to nanomaterials possessing unique properties making them optimal candidates to enhance or replace conventional materials and approaches for new devices. However, the need for optimization of multiple properties requires models that correlate nanostructure to properties. There are multiple stages in which materials modeling can provide value in technology development. In the *first* stage during early material development, the need is to relate structure and chemistry to desired material properties. In addition the models are needed to optimize synthesis and transport processes including film growth. In the *second* stage, the models are applied to material improvement where they are used to optimize structure, composition, purity, and interfaces. Here as we have mentioned above, the models relate structure and composition to properties. In the *third* stage, models are used to relate material properties to the functional properties of the device. The properties of the resulting structure needed to be understood in terms of transport of electrons, phonons, and atoms. The models at this stage in conjunction with experimental observations are used to optimize synthesis and integration.

The behavior of devices and materials are directly correlated to their electronic structure and lattice physics. This is equally valid for both charge-based and non-charge-based technologies, as physical and chemical effects in these dimensions are directly related to the electronic structure. Physical modeling and numerical simulations are critical for multiple reasons;

- 1. explain observed phenomena,
- 2. predict new phenomena,
- 3. direct experimental studies to desired outcomes,

4. interpret metrology.

In addition, they provide fundamental understanding of both the mechanisms and the interactions between processes and materials.

Application of materials for ERM constitutes fundamental understanding and characterization of synthesis, structure, and properties. This is the natural logical flow for designing and integrating newer materials to develop structures whether it is for switching device, interconnects, or packaging. The method and conditions of synthesis determine the structure and composition of the engineered materials. Structure in turn, determines the material properties and performance. As can be seen in the following figure, models span multiple scales and need to be simulated using appropriate assumptions. The key intent of material simulation is to identify and quantify chemical knobs at the levels of atomic, nano, and thin film dimensions that modulate the behavior in the integrated devices.

Microscale



Figure ERM3 Multi-scale Perspective in Nanotechnology where Materials Form an Important Role at Different Levels.

The complexity of materials modeling in nanotechnology is increasing due to increasing complexity from a variety of factors.

- 1. *Combinatorial System:* Number of materials has continued to increase with the development of several new material systems including high-k/metal gate, porous dielectrics, copper interconnects, and polymer materials for packages (leading to over 3X increase in number of elements over a period of 20 years). This effect is further augmented as materials are used in combinations estimated to be 6X increase in number of material combinations over the same time period as above.
- 2. *Size*: Most of the devices have dimensions close to material domain sizes (e.g. grain size, thin film thickness). As a result, the \performance of the device is determined by the material properties at their characteristic dimensions. For example. Surface scattering is estimated to dominate interconnect resisitivity for any metal as dimensions scale down farther. In addition, with scaling, ratio of surface to volume leads to interface properties determining overall behavior of devices unlike the earlier technologies where bulk properties determined the device properties. In addition, smaller number of atoms in smaller dimensions lead to larger statistical variations.
- 3. **Topography**: For non-planar devices, topography of material structures modulates device behavior since the same single crystalline material may have multiple orientations dependent on the interfaces. This is further

complicated by polycrystalline or amorphous materials with grain boundaries. These in turn lead to property variations.

- 4. **Topology** of the nanostructures and molecules. Electronic and phonon densities of states are determined by the chemical bonding and electronic band structures. Since the topology determines the functional properties of devices, efforts to analyze these effects are necessary both from characterization and modeling studies. For example, carbon nanotubes and graphene sheets demonstrate large conductivities and strong mechanical properties which can be affected by their orientation and topology.
- 5. *Complex Material Properties* of strongly correlated materials cannot be easily predicted from band theory. This is because traditional Density Functional Theory fails for these classes of materials. Another associated property is the metal-to-insulator transition. The complexity of physics is due to multiple mechanisms attributed for the transition²

11.1. SYNTHESIS

Synthesis determines the structure and composition of thin films. To predict the material properties, we need both characterization and physical modeling of the relevant structures. The materials themselves may be crystalline, poly-crystalline, semi-crystalline, amorphous, or visco-elastic. Even in bulk materials, structure of the materials determines their behavior.^{3, 4} For example, the resistivity of films in a certain crystallographic orientation (100) is different from (111) orientation. Realistic structures are not ideal single crystalline films and need advanced metrology for their complete characterization including characterization of grain morphology and size.

Materials synthesis influences the material morphology and the desired end user application. For example, nanotube growth and functionalization are determined by the chemical and electrical conditions in the reactor and the interactions with the substrate. Depending on the method of synthesis, in-situ and ex-situ requirements are different. For example, in a low pressure process, ex-situ measurement may result in oxidation and altering of the properties of the film. From a modeling perspective, a key requirement is to understand roles/mechanism of processing and the specific structure resulting from the synthesis. As an example, in atomic layer deposition, the physical model must comprehend gas phase and surface chemistry in addition to mass and energy transport. Film nucleation and subsequent growth, which determine the morphology of the nanostructure and thin films, also require modeling. In addition to description of the temporal evolution of a new phase, it becomes necessary to describe the spatial ordering in many systems (e.g. quantum dots, nano-wires^{5,6}). Classical nucleation and growth concepts adequately describe phase transitions in some nanoscale phase change memory materials.⁷

Controlling the morphology of the nanoscopic material requires detailed information on phase stability and dynamics of atomistic processes. In small nanoscale systems in which dimensions may not be significantly larger than the range of interactions, classical thermodynamic concepts such as extensive and intensive properties may no longer be valid. In these cases, the classical concept of a phase transition, including the Gibbs Phase Rule that occurs in the thermodynamic limit of an infinitely large system, may not hold.^{8,9} Development of a theory of phase transition in such finite size systems for understanding the dynamics of phase transition may be critical to control nucleation and growth of certain nanoscale materials. Description and prediction of fragmentation, a process by which phase transitions have been observed to occur in nanoscopic systems, presents a significant challenge in statistical mechanics. Density functional theory^{10,11} which is based on density fluctuations rather than existence of clusters of classical and atomistic nucleation should investigated as a tool for describing phase transitions in small systems and fragmentation. Structures characterized based on synthesis methods serve as inputs into the physical models. Given the limited size of problems that can be solved, a combination of techniques spanning different length and time scales are needed to model structures effectively (More details are covered in the section on Modeling and Simulation).

11.2. STRUCTURE AND PROPERTIES

The material properties themselves are based on the electronic band structure of condensed matter. For a given structure, the Schrodinger equation determines chemical, electrical, mechanical, and thermal properies. In turn, the nature of the hyper-dimensional Schrodinger equation is determined by the number of electrons in the structure. As the number of electrons are very high in condensed matter (~ $10^{22} - 10^{23}$ in an unit cubic centimeter of material), any solution of the equation for realistic macroscopic system is generally done using one of two simplified techniques; 1) single particle approximation and/or 2) multi-scale techniques with distinct formalisms representing different scales. The models themselves have different scales based on the specific physical phenomena. Atomic or molecular scale is based on self-consistent solutions of Schrödinger equation as mentioned above. Nanostructural scale uses multi-scale techniques based on kinetic and quantum formalism (e.g. device, or interconnect with barrier layers). The thin film scale (e.g. gate oxide or

barrier layer) is mesoscale in nature, and links with kinetic models at the macroscopic level and atomic models at the microscopic level. In the macroscopic scale (e.g. die, package), bulk or effective properties are used in constitutive models that describe the response of materials to different stimuli. For the area of ERM, the main focus of research should be on the first three levels, with an emphasis on atomic or molecular and nanostructural scale. Since structural dimensions are currently targeting below 32 nm, the materials properties at this scale may behave differently when integrated than in the bulk. In addition, optimization of the performance reliability of devices or materials in nano-dimensions during ambient and accelerated usage conditions requires model extension to include phonon interactions and other long time scale processes. More details of the other scales are covered in the Modeling and Simulation section in the roadmap.

Most of the full quantum simulations or *ab-initio* simulations can be done for smaller systems up to 1000-5000 atoms, which are approximately about 30 cubic nanometers. The models which cover these domains are mostly based on quantum methods which solve Schrödinger equation in 3N dimensions, where N is the number of electrons in the system. As mentioned above, most of the devices are in condensed matter, N is of the order of 10^{22} . In addition, the computational time scales as $O(N^3)$, N is the number of particles (could be electrons or atoms depending on the approximation). This poses the problem in solvability of the equations for practical applications. As a result, the most widely used technique is the Density Functional Theory (DFT) in which the 3N dimensional system is reduced to three dimensional problems for most of the ground state problems.^{12, 13} The approximations are generally of two types, one in which the density functions are systematically improved to capture more and more non-local features of the wave functions and the second one in which the exchange-correlation functional are approximation (LDA) where local densities of N-1 electrons are used to approximate the interaction potentials leading to a 3 dimensional problem. More accurate approximations such as Generalized Gradient Approximations (GGA) are used to increase the applicability of the DFT methods.

In addition, due to the complex properties of materials (e.g. Mott transition, spin-orbital coupling), many-body theories are entering mainstream in applications.¹⁴⁻¹⁷ Some examples of these higher-order approximation techniques are Green's Function techniques (GW), Quantum Monte Carlo, Path Integral methods etc. These techniques model both the equilibrium and non-equilibrium properties without approximations of mean field theories as mentioned above. The first technique uses perturbation technique to comprehend many-body interactions in a self-consistent manner. The other techniques mentioned above model quantum phenomena in a variety of ways 1) Solve the Schrodinger equation using statistical methods, or 2) Use Feynmann's path integral method for directly estimating properties. All these techniques are computationally intensive and are limited in the size of the physical problems to which they can be applied.

Semi-empirical models for extending to larger systems of million atoms are characterized by a variety of techniques in which interaction energies are characterized by different potentials. The applicability of atomistic models can be increased to over 100 million atoms by using more of semi-empirical characterization like force fields. Some of the semi-empirical methods used for modeling materials include following:

- 1. Classical molecular dynamics which are based on interaction potentials formulated from quantum simulation. This technique has been widely applied to synthesis methods such physical vapor deposition¹⁸ and thermal properties¹⁹.
- 2. Kinetic Monte Carlo methods which use energies estimated from *ab initio* methods, are used to simulate time-dependent states of a system. Unlike molecular dynamics, these methods do not calculate the dynamics of the system and hence can be used to simulate longer time scales. The technique has been applied to nucleation²⁰, ultra-low pressure chemical vapor deposition²¹, or devices²².

Although the techniques have been demonstrated to be useful in certain applications, they still need to be scaled to meet realistic system sizes (~100 nanometers) and physical times (microseconds or seconds).

Despite recent advances, theory has many limitations that prohibit applicability to systems of practical interest for quantitative correlations. Current applications include: equilibrium energies, density of states, reaction rates, effects of defects in parts per thousand, and transport within nanostructures with interfaces. At the quantum scale, the current applicability of available models is rather limited. Major issues that need to be addressed in the modeling are:

1) Extension to larger scales (tens of nanometers) for equilibrium calculation and temperature dependence of properties and processes. (This could be enabled by linear scaling DFT methods or multi-scale methods).

- 2) Metallic systems specifically transition and inner transition metals. These need specific functionals that could be tested with more rigorous techniques.
- 3) More generalized extension for band gaps. Currently hybrid and metal functionals are being developed but they need to be thoroughly characterized before their applicability is adopted. Well-characterized timedependent methods like Quantum Monte Carlo or Time-Dependent Density Functional Theory for nanosystems still need to be applied widely²³. This includes newer capabilities and also extension to larger systems.
- 4) Strongly correlated systems require model development to explain the interaction between spin, charge, and lattice dynamics. This requires quantification of the energy associated with spin switching and transport and the identification of speed limitations. Development of well-characterized methods for strongly correlated systems (LDA + U, DMFT¹⁷, GW¹⁶) need focus both from the scientific and engineering communities.
- 5) Coupling of electronic structure predictions to non-equilibrium process such as transport and excitation are necessary since most of the devices operate in non-equilibrium. However, most of the current capabilities are limiting in extensions to realistic systems with multiple interfaces. This is one of the areas in more research need to focus on developing applications with demonstrated capability for a wide variety of systems; metals (conduction), semiconductors (mobility), and insulators (frequency-dependent dielectric response). In addition, extension of non-equilibrium to strongly correlated systems is necessary for understanding complex oxides and Mott insulators.
- 6) Lattice Physics includes atomic and ionic response to externally applied fields and are based on liner perturbation methods. This has been successfully modeled for bulk materials. Extension of this to nanosturctures with interfaces and in presence of external fields is necessary for addressing realistic devices.
- 7) Extension or linking of quantum models from femtoseconds to microseconds or longer to emulate realistic synthesis and transport. These extensions are specifically critical for molecular dynamics and Monte Carlo methods (both based on both quantum and classical approaches).

11.3. DEVELOPMENT OF PLATFORM FOR DIFFERENT SIMULATION TOOLS, SUCH AS TCAD AND AB-INITIO

As already mentioned above, simulations needed for understanding and predicting "synthesis, structure, and property" requires different computational techniques based on different principles depending on the size, and time-scale of the system of interest. Even though the computational techniques are different, there should be common input data to bridge the phenomena in different scales of size and time; for example, atomic scale model relate with elastic model of matters so the lattice constant and external fields (e.g. force) can be common input data for both models. When the system is non-uniform, for example includes defects and impurities, establishing the multi-scale modeling is not easy and extracting common input data for different models are not straightforward. The difficult challenge is establishing a way to bridge different models (different physical principles) needed for numerical simulation in order to build a platform for the multi-scale simulation.²¹ Wide range of knowledge expanding physical and chemical principles, material properties, devices and practical ways for fabrications are required to build a platform which is open so multiple tools and data structures can be intergrated seamlessly. A more detailed description of the modeling technical issues, such as Monte Carlo simulation²⁴, is found in the *Modeling and Simulation chapter*.

11.4. METROLOGY AND CHARACTERIZATION

As mentioned previously, when new material properties are characterized, models must be developed to guide synthesis to further enable exploration of new structures and more complex interactions between materials. Establishment of an experimental database with results from well-characterized structures could accelerate the development of more accurate full ab initio and self-consistent reduced models. More quantitative material property mapping at the nanometer-scale requires development of models to probe interactions of nanostructured materials. Improved structure and property mapping for more accurate TEM, AFM, Conductance AFM, Kelvin Probe AFM, Magnetic Force Microscopy (MFM) and other new techniques could improve development of nanometer scale material models.

Summarizing, the properties that need to be addressed from both modeling and metrology are summarized below;

Electronic Properties (Metals, carbon, semiconductor & insulators)

Size & structure dependence of

Energy Levels including bandgap

Mobility

Spin-orbit coupling

Density of States

Surface Energy & Defect Energy Levels

Interface Properties

Interface states

Interface Transport

Debonding and chemical reactivity

Transport Properties

Electrical conductivity and mobility

Thermal conductivity

Optical Properties

Real & imaginary optical constant matrixes for:

Individual nanostructured materials

Matrixes of nanomaterials

Nanomaterials with ultra-thin film coatings

Mechanical properties

Interface adhesion (see above under interface properties)

Short and long range forces including van der Waal's, etc.

12. ERM TRANSITION TABLE

In 2011, a number of changes were made in the scope of materials included in the ERM Chapter, as shown in Table ERM15. Due to their maturity, n-III-V and p-Ge were transitioned out of the ERM and ERD chapers and are being added to the FEP and PIDS chapters. On the other hand, due to potential for developing complementary devices based on III-V and Ge, p-III-V and n-Ge were retained by the ERM and focus on these materials and processes was increased, Thus, p-III-V and n-Ge are shown as being transitioned into the ERM. Also, due to maturity of the zirconium (Zr) and ruthenium (Ru) materials and their compounds as Cu barrier materials, they are being transitioned out of the ERM and will be added to the Interconnect chapter.

Table ERM15Transition Table for Emerging Research Materials

13. **REFERENCES**

Emerging Research Device Materials

[1] N. Setter, D. Damjanovic, L. Eng, G. Fox, S. Gevorgian, S. Hong, A. Kingon, H. Kohlstedt, N.Y. Park, G.B. Stephenson, I. Stolitchnov, A.K. Taganstev, D.V. Taylor, T. Yamada, and S. Streiffer. "Ferroelectric Thin Films: Review of Materials, Properties, and Applications." *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 100, pp. 051606, 2006.

[2] Q. Li, M. Takahashi, T. Horiuchi, S. Wang, and S. Sakai. "Threshold-Voltage Distribution of Pt/SrBi2Ta2O9/Hf–Al– O/Si MFIS FETs." *Semicond. Sci. Technol.*, vol. 23, pp. 045011, 2008.

[3] H. Ishiwara. "Current status of ferroelectric-gate Si transistors and challenge to ferroelectric-gate CNT transistors." *Curr. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 9, pp. S2-S6, 2009

[4] Y. Zheng G.-X. Ni, C.-T. Toh, M.-G. Zeng, S.-T. Chen, K. Yao, and B. Özyilmaz. "Gate-controlled nonvolatile graphene-ferroelectric memory." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 94, pp. 163505, 2009.

[5] H. Xu, J. Zhong, X. Liu, J. Chen, D. Shen. "Ferroelectric and switching behavior of poly(vinylidene fluoride-trifluoroethylene) copolymer ultrathin films with polypyrrole interface." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 90, pp. 092903, 2007.

[6] R. C. G. Naber, P.W.M. Blom, A. W. Marsman, D. M. de Leeuw. "Low voltage switching of a spin cast ferroelectric polymer." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 85, pp. 2032, 2004.

[7] K. Noda, K. Ishida, A. Kubono, T. Horiuchi, H. Yamada, K. Matsushige. "*Remanent polarization of evaporated films of vinylidene fluoride oligomers*." J. Appl. Phys., vol. 93, pp. 2866, 2003.

[8] A. J. J. M. van Breemen, J. B. P. H. van der Putten, R. Cai, K. Reimann, A. W. Marsman, N. Willard, D. M. de Leeuw, G. H. Gelinck. "Photocrosslinking of ferroelectric polymers and its application in three-dimensional memory arrays." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 98, 183302, 2011.

[9] S. Horie, K. Ishida, K. Noda, S. Kuwajima, H. Yamada, K. Matsushige. "Flexible programmable logic gate using organic ferroelectric multilayer." Appl. Phys. Lett., vol. 91, 193506, 2007.

[10] V. Garcia, S. Fusil, K. Bouzehouane, S. Enouz-Vedrenne, N. D. Mathur, A. Barthélémy, and M. Bibes. "Giant tunnel electroresistance for non-destructive readout of ferroelectric states." *Nature*, vol. 460, pp 81-84, 2009.

[11] V. V. Zhirnov, R. K. Cavin, S. Menzel, E. Linn, S. Schmelzer, D. Brauhaus, C. Schindler, and R. Waser. "Memory Devices: Energy–Space–Time Tradeoffs." *Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 98, pp. 2185-2200, 2010.

[12] M. Aono, and T. Hasegawa, "The Atomic Switch." Proceedings of the IEEE, vol. 98, 2228-2236, 2010.

[13] H. Akinaga and H. Shima. "Resistive Random Access Memory (ReRAM) Based on Metal Oxides." *Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 98, pp. 2237-2251, 2010.

[14] J. J. Yang, M. D. Pickett, X. Li, D.A.A. Ohlberg, D. R. Stewart, R. S. Williams. "Memristive switching mechanism for metal / oxide / metal nanodevices." *Nature Nanotech.*, Vol. 3, pp. 429-433, 2008.

[15] N. Zhong, H. Shima, and H. Akinaga. "Rectifying characteristic of Pt / TiOx / Pt controlled by electronegativity." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 96, pp. 042107, 2010.

[16] U. Russo, D. Kamalanthan, D. Ielmini, A.L. Lacaita, and M. N. Kozicki. "Study of multilevel programming in programmable metallization cell (PMC) memory." *IEEE Trans. Elect. Devices*, vol. 56, pp. 1040-1047, 2009.

[17] R. Waser, R. Dittmann, G. Staikov, K. Szor. "Redox-based resistive switching memories – nanoionic mechanisms, prospects, and challenges." *Adv. Mater.*, vol. 21, pp. 2632–2663, 2009.

[18] D.-H. Kwon, K. M. Kim, J. H. Jang, J. M. Jeon, M. H. Lee, G. H. Kim, X.-S. Li, G.-S. Park, B. Lee, S. Han, M. Kim, and C. S. Hwang. "Atomic structure of conducting nanofilaments in TiO2 resistive switching memory." *Nature Nanotechnology*, vol. 5, 148-153, 2010.

[19] D. Ruzmetov, K.T. Zawilski, V. Narayanamurti, and S. Ramanathan. "Structure-functional property relationships in rf-sputtered vanadium dioxide thin films." *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 102, pp. 113715, 2007.

[20] M. Nakamura, Y. Ogimoto, H. Tamaru, M. Izumi, and K. Miyano. "Phase control through anisotropic strain in Nd0.5Sr0.5MnO3 thin films." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 86, pp. 182504, 2005.

[21] S. D. Ha, G. H. Aydogdu, and S. Ramanathan. "Metal-insulator transition and electrically driven memristive characteristics of SmNiO3 thin films." *Appl. Phys Lett.*, vol. 98, pp. 012105, 2011.

[22] J. Mannhart and D. G. Schlom. "Oxide Interfaces—An Opportunity for Electronics." Science, vol. 327, pp. 1607 2010.

[23] M. K. Niranjan, Y. Wang, S. S. Jaswal, and E. Y. Tsymbal. "Prediction of a switchable two-dimensional electron gas at ferroelectric oxide interfaces." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 103, pp. 016804, 2009.

[24] F. Verbakel, S.C.J Meskers, R.A.J. Janssen. "Electronic memory effects in diodes from a zinc oxide nanoparticle-polystyrene hybrid material." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 89, pp. 102103, 2006.

[25] F. Verbakel, S.C.J Meskers, R.A.J. Janssen. "Resistive Switching in Organic Memories with a Spin-Coated Metal Oxide Nanoparticle Layer." *J. Phys. Chem. C.*, vol.112, pp. 5254-5257, 2008.

[26] J.L. Pitters and R.A. Wolkow. "Detailed Studies of Molecular Conductance Using Atomic Resolution Scanning Tunneling Microscopy." *Nano Letters*, vol 6, pp. 390, 2006.

[27] Z.J. Donhauser, B.A. Mantooth, K.F. Kelly, L.A. Bumm, J.D. Monnell, J.J. Stapleton, D.W. Price, Jr., A. M. Rawlett, D. L. Allara, J. M. Tour, and P. S.Weiss. "Conductance Switching in Single Molecules Through Conformational Changes." *Science*, vol. 292, pp. 2303, 2001.

[28] T. Dürkop, S.A. Getty, E. Cobas, and M.S. Fuhrer. "Extraordinary Mobility in Semiconducting Carbon Nanotubes." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 4, pp. 35-39, 2004.

[29] Y. Li, D. Mann, M. Rolandi, W. Kim, A. Ural, S. Hung, A. Javey, J. Cao, D. Wang, E. Yenilmez, Q. Wang, J.F. Gibbons, Y. Nishi, and H. Dai. "Preferential Growth of Semiconducting Single-Walled Carbon Nanotubes by a Plasma Enhanced CVD Method." *Nano Letters*, vol. 4, pp. 317-321, 2004.

[30] H. Ohnaka, Y. Kojima, S. Kishimoto, Y. Ohno, and T. Mizutani. "Fabrication of Carbon Nanotube Field Effect Transistors Using Plasma-Enhanced Chemical Vapor Deposition Grown Nanotubes." *Japan. J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 45, pp. 5485-89, 2006.

[31] Y. Li, L. Ding, A. Tselev, J. Y. Wang, D. N. Yuan, H. B. Chu, T. P. McNicholas, and J. Liu. "Selective Growth of Well-Aligned Semiconducting Single-Walled Carbon Nanotubes." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 9, pp. 800-805, 2009.

[32] M.S. Arnold, A.A. Green, J.F. Hulvat, S.I. Stupp, and M.C. Hersam. "Sorting carbon nanotubes by electronic structure using density differentiation." *Nature Nanotechnology*, vol. 1, 60-65, 2006.

[33] a)X. Tu, S. Manohar, A. Jagota, and M. Zheng, "DNA sequence motifs for structure-specific recognition and separation of carbon nanotubes." *Nature*, vol. 460, pp. 250, 2009., b)Y. Miyata, K. Shiozawa, Y. Asada, Y. Ohno, R. Kitaura, T. Mizutani, and H. Shinohara. "Length-sorted semiconducting carbon nanotubes for high-mobility thin film transistors." *Nano Res*, vol. 4, 2011.

[34] S. Han, X. Liu, and C. Zhou. "Template-Free Directional Growth of Single-Walled Carbon Nanotubes on a- and r-Plane Sapphire." J. American Chemical Society, vol. 127, pp. 5294, 2005.

[35] K. Ryu, A. Badmaev, C. Wang, A. Lin, N. Patil, L. Gomez, A. Kumar, S. Mitra, H. S. P. Wong, and C. Zhou. "CMOS-Analogous Wafer-Scale Nanotube-on-Insulator Approach for Submicrometer Devices and Integrated Circuits Using Aligned Nanotubes." *Nano Letters*, vol. 9, pp. 189, 2009.

[36] J. Liu, L. Ding, and D. N. Yuan. "Growth of high-density parallel arrays of long single-walled carbon nanotubes on quartz substrates." *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* vol. 130, pp. 5428-5429, 2008

[37] M. Engel, J. P. Small, M. Steiner, M. Freitag, A. A. Green, M. C. Hersam, and P. Avouris. "Thin Film Nanotube Transistors Based on Self-Assembled, Aligned, Semiconducting Carbon Nanotube Arrays." *Acs Nano*, vol. 2, pp. 2445-2452, 2008.

[38] N. Moriyama, Y. Ohno, K. Suzuki, S. Kishimoto, and T. Mizutani. "High-Performance Top-Gate Carbon Nanotube Field-Effect Transistors and Complementary Metal-Oxide-Semiconductor Inverters Realized by Controlling Interface Charges." *Appl Phys Express*, vol. 3, pp. 105103, 2010.

[39] Z. Y. Zhang, Z. X. Wang, H. L. Xu, S. Wang, L. Ding, Q. S. Zeng, L. J. Yang, T. A. Pei, X. L. Liang, M. Gao, and L. M. Peng. "Growth and Performance of Yttrium Oxide as an Ideal High-kappa Gate Dielectric for Carbon-Based Electronics." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 10, pp. 2024-2030, 2010.

[40] A. Javey, J. Guo, Q. Wang, M. Lundstrom and H. Dai. "Ballistic carbon nanotube field-effect transistors." *Nature*, vol. 424, pp. 654-657, 2003.

[41] Z. Zhang, X. Liang, S. Wang, K. Yao, Y. Hu, Y. Zhu, Q. Chen, W. Zhou, Y. Li, Y. Yao, J. Zhang, and L.-M. Peng. "Doping-Free Fabrication of Carbon Nanotube Based Ballistic CMOS Devices and Circuits." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 7, pp. 3603-3607, Nov. 2007.

[42] L. M. Peng, L. Ding, S. Wang, Z. Y. Zhang, Q. S. Zeng, Z. X. Wang, T. Pei, L. J. Yang, X. L. Liang, J. Shen, Q. Chen, R. L. Cui, and Y. Li. "Y-Contacted High-Performance n-Type Single-Walled Carbon Nanotube Field-Effect Transistors: Scaling and Comparison with Sc-Contacted Devices." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 9, pp. 4209-4214, 2009.

[43] N. Moriyama, Y. Ohno, T. Kitamura, S. Kishimoto, and T. Mizutani. "Change in carrier type in high-k gate carbon nanotube field-effect transistors by interface fixed charges." *Nanotechnol.*, vol. 21, pp. 165201, 2010.

[44] A. D. Franklin and Z. H. Chen. "Length scaling of carbon nanotube transistors." *Nat. Nanotechnol.*, vol. 5, pp. 858-862, 2010.

[45] A.K. Geim, K.S. Novoselov. "The rise of graphene." Nature Mat., vol. 6, pp. 183-191, 2007.

[46] J. Hass, R. Feng, T. Li, X. Li, Z. Zong, W.A. de Heer, P.N. First, E.H. Conrad, C.A. Jeffrey, and C. Berger. "Highly ordered graphene for two dimensional electronics." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 89, pp. 143106, 2006.

[47] X. Wu, Y. Hu, M. Ruan, N. K. Madiomanana, J. Hankinson, M. Sprinkle, C. Berger, and W. A. de Heer. "Half integer quantum Hall effect in high mobility single layer epitaxial graphene." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 95, pp. 223108, 2009.

[48] M. Orlita, C. Faugeras, P. Plochocka, P. Neugebauer, G Martinez, D. K. Maude, A.-L. Barra, M. Sprinkle, C. Berger, W. A. De heer, and M. Potemski. "Approaching the Dirac point in high-mobility multilayer epitaxial graphene." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 101, pp. 267601, 2008.

[49] Y. Gamo, A. Nagashima, M. Wakabayashi, M. Terai, C. Oshima. "Atomic Structure of Monolayer Graphite Formed on Ni(111)." *Surface Science*, vol. 374, pp. 61-64, 1997.

[50] J. Coraux, A.T. N'Diaye, M. Engler, C. Busse, D. Wall, N. Buckanie, F.J. Meyer zu Heringdorf, R. van Gastel, B. Poelsema, T. Michely. "Growth of graphene on Ir(111)." *New Journal of Physics*, vol. 11, pp. 023006, 2009.

[51] A. B. Preobrajenski, M. Ling Ng, A. S. Vinogradov, and N. Mårtensson. "Controlling graphene corrugation on lattice-mismatched substrates." *Phys. Rev. B*, vol. 78, pp. 073401, 2008.

[52] Q. Yu, J. Lian, S. Siriponglert, H. Li, Y. P. Chen, and S.-S. Pei. "Graphene segregated on Ni surfaces and transferred to insulators." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 93 113103 (2008).

[53] A. Reina, X. Jai, J. Ho, D. Nezich, H. Son, V. Bulovic, M.S. Dresselhaus, and J. Kong. "Large Area, Few-Layer Graphene Films on Arbitrary Substrates by Chemical Vapor Deposition." *Nano Letters*, vol. 9, pp. 30-35, 2009.

[54] K.S. Kim, Y. Zhao, H. Jang, S.Y. Lee, J.M. Kim, K.S. Kim, J-H Ahn, P. Kim, J-Y Choi, and B.H. Hong. "Large-scale pattern growth of graphene films for stretchable transparent electrodes." *Nature*, vol. 457, pp. 706-710, 2009.

[55] X. Li, W. Cai, J. An, S. Kim, J. Nah, D. Yang, R. Piner, A. Velamakanni, I. Jung, E. Tutuc, S.K. Banerjee, L. Colombo, R.S. Ruoff. "Large-Area Synthesis of High-Quality and Uniform Graphene Films on Copper Foils." *Science*, vol. 324, pp. 1312-1314, 2009.

[56] X. Li, C. W. Magnuson, A. Venugopal, J. An, J. W. Suk, B. Han, M. Borysiak, W. Cai, A. Velamakanni, Y. Zhu, L. Fu, E. M. Vogel, E. Voelkl, L. Colombo, and Rodney S. Ruoff. "Graphene films with large domain size by a two-step chemical vapor deposition process." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 10, pp. 4328, 2010.

[57] M. P. Levendorf, C. S. Ruiz-Vargas, S. Garg, and J. Park. "Transfer-Free Batch Fabrication of Single Layer Graphene Transistors." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 9, pp. 4479, 2009.

[58] D. Kondo, S. Sato, K. Yagi, N. Harada, M. Sato, M. Nihei, and N. Yokoyama. "Low-Temperature Synthesis of Graphene and Fabrication of Top-Gated Field Effect Transistors without Using Transfer Processes." *Appl. Phys. Express*, vol. 3, pp. 025102, 2010.

[59] Y. Wang, B. Huang, M. Zhang, C. Miao, Y. Xie, and J. C. S. Woo. "Scalable Synthesis of Graphene on Patterned Ni and Transfer." *IEEE Trans. Electron Devices*, vol. 57, pp 3472-3476, 2010.

[60] C. Berger, Z. Song, X. Li, X. Wu, N. Brown, C. Naud, D. Mayou, T. Li, J. Hass, A.N. Marchenkov, E.H. Conrad, P.N. First, and W.A. de Heer. "Electronic Confinement and Coherence in Patterned Epitaxial Graphene." *Science*, vol. 312 pp. 1191-1196, 2006.

[61] M. Suemitsu, Y. Miyamoto, H. Handa and A. Konno. "Graphene Formation on a 3C-SiC(111) Thin Film Grown on Si(110) Substrate." *e-Journal of Surface Science and Nanotechnology*, vol. 7, pp. 311-313, 2009.

[62] A. S. Mayorov, R. V. Gorbachev, S. V. Morozov, L. Britnell, R. Jalil, L. A. Ponomarenko, P. Blake, K. S. Novoselov, K. Watanabe, T. Taniguchi, and A. K. Geim. "Micrometer-Scale Ballistic Transport in Encapsulated Graphene at Room Temperature." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 11, pp. 2396, 2011.

[63] F. Chen, J. Xia, D.K. Ferry, and N. Tao. "Dielectric screening enhanced performance in graphene FET." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 9, pp. 2571-2574, 2009.

[64] S. Kim, J. Nah, I. Jo, D. Shahrjerdi, L. Colombo, Z. Yao, E. Tutuc, and S.K. Banerjee. "Realization of a high mobility dual-gated graphene field-effect transistor with Al2O3 dielectric." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 94, pp. 062107, 2009.

[65] A. Nourbakhsh, M. Cantoro, T. Vosch, G. Pourtois, F. Clemente, M. H. van der Veen, J. Hofkens, M. M. Heyns, S. De Gendt, and B. F. Sels. "Bandgap opening in oxygen plasma-treated graphene." *Nanotechnology*, vol. 21, pp. 435203. 2010.

[66] R. Balog, B. Jørgensen, L. Nilsson, M. Andersen, E. Rienks, M. Bianchi, M. Fanetti, E. Lægsgaard, A. Baraldi, S. Lizzit, Z. Sljivancanin, F. Besenbacher, B. Hammer, T. G. Pedersen, P. Hofmann and L.Hornekær. "Bandgap opening in graphene induced by patterned hydrogen adsorption." *Nature Materials*, vol. 9, pp.315, 2010.

[67] S. Y. Zhou, G.-H. Gweon, A. V. Federov, P. N. First, W. A. De Heer, D.-H. Lee, F. Guinea, A. H. Castro Neto, AND A. Lanzara. "Substrate-induced bandgap opening in epitaxial graphene." *Nature Materials*, vol. 6, pp. 770, 2007.

[68] L. Ci, L. Song1, C. Jin, D. Jariwala, D. Wu, Y. Li1, A. Srivastava, Z. F. Wang, K. Storr, L. Balicas, F. Liu, and P. M. Ajayan. "Atomic layers of hybridized boron nitride and graphene domains." *Nature Materials*, vol. 9, pp430, 2010.

[69] S. Gaddam, C. Bjelkevig, S. Ge1, K. Fukutani, P. A. Dowben, and J. A. Kelber. "Direct graphene growth on MgO: origin of the band gap." *J. Phys.: Condens. Matter.*, vol. 23, pp 072204, 2011.

[70] S. Rusponi, M. Papagno, P. Moras, S. Vlaic, M. Etzkorn, P. M. Sheverdyaeva, D. Pacile', H. Brune, and C. Carbone, "Highly Anisotropic Dirac Cones in Epitaxial Graphene Modulated by an Island Superlattice", *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 105, pp. 246803, 2010.

[71] G. Cocco, E. Cadelano, and L. Colombo, "Gap opening in graphene by shear strain", Phys. Rev. B 81, 241412(R), 2010.

[72] E. McCann and V.I. Fal'ko. "Landau-Level Degeneracy and Quantum Hall Effect in a Graphite Bilayer." Physical Review Letters, vol. 96, pp. 086805, 2006.

[73] I. Jung, D.A. Dikin, R.D. Piner, and R.S. Ruoff. "Tunable Electrical Conductivity of Individual Graphene Oxide Sheets Reduced at "Low" Temperatures.", Nano Letters, vol. 8, pp. 4283–4287, 2008.

[74] X. Li, X. Wang, Li Zhang, S. Lee, and H. Dai: "Chemically Derived, Ultrasmooth Graphene Nanoribbon Semiconductors", Science 319, 1229 (2008).

[75] J Bai, X. Zhong, S. Jiang, Y. Huang, and X. Duan. "Graphene Nanomesh." Nature Nanotech., 5, pp. 190-194,2010.

[76] X. LIANG, Y.-S. JUNG, S. WU, A. ISMACH, D. L. OLYNICK, S. CABRINI, AND J. BOKOR."FORMATION OF BANDGAP AND SUBBANDS IN GRAPHENE NANOMESHES WITH SUB-10 NM RIBBON WIDTH FABRICATED VIA NANOIMPRINT LITHOGRAPHY." *NANO LETT.*, 10, 2454 (2010).

[77] M. Y. Han, B. Ozyilmaz, Y. B. Zhang, and P. Kim: "Energy Band-Gap Engineering of Graphene Nanoribbons" Phys. Rev. Lett. 98, 206805 (2007)

[78] M. Y. Han, J. C. Brant, and P. Kim, "Electron Transport in Disordered Graphene Nanoribbons", Phys. Rev Lett. 104, 056801, 2010.

[79] P. Gallagher, K. Todd, and D. Goldhaber-Gordon. "Disorder-induced gap behavior in graphene nanoribbons." *Phys. Rev. B*, vol. 81, pp. 115409, 2010.

[80] Y. Xuan, Y.Q. Wu, T. Shen, M. Qi, M.A. Capano, J.A. Cooper, and P.D. Ye. "Atomic-layer-deposited nanostructures for graphene-based nanoelectronics." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 92, pp. 013101, 2008.

[81] S. Kim, J. Nah, I. Jo, D. Shahrjerdi, L. Colombo, Z. Yao, E. Tutuc, and S.K. Banerjee. "Realization of a high mobility dual-gated graphene field-effect transistor with Al2O3 dielectric." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 94, pp. 062107, 2009.

[82] B. Farmer, H.-Y. Chiu, Y.-M. Lin, K. A. Jenkins, F. Xia, and Ph. Avouris. "Utilization of a Buffered Dielectric to Achieve High Field-Effect Carrier Mobility in Graphene Transistors." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 9, 4474 (2009).

[83] X. Wang, X. Li, L. Zhang, Y. Yoon, P.K. Weber, H. Wang, J. Guo, H. Dai. "N-Doping of Graphene Through Electrothermal Reactions with Ammonia." *Science*, vol. 324, pp. 768 – 771 (2009).

[84] D. Wei, Y. Liu, Y. Wang, H. Zhang, L. Huang, G. Yu. "Synthesis of N-Doped Graphene by Chemical Vapor Deposition and its Electrical Properties." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 9, pp. 1752-1758, 2009.

[85] T.O. Wehling, K.S. Novoselov, S.V. Morozov, E.E. Vdovin, M.I. Katsnelson, A.K. Geim, and A.I. Lichtenstein. "Molecular Doping of Graphene." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 8, pp. 173-177, 2008.

[86] E.J.H. Lee, K. Balasubramanian, R.T. Weitz, M. Burghard & K. Kern. "Contact and edge effects in graphene devices." *Nature Nanotechnology*, vol. 3, pp. 486-490, 2008.

[87] Z. Jin, J. Yao, C. Kittrell, and J. M. Tour. "Large-Scale Growth and Characterizations of Nitrogen-Doped Monolayer Graphene Sheets." *ACS Nano*, vol. 5, pp. 4112, 2011.

[88] G. Imamura and K. Saiki. "Synthesis of Nitrogen-Doped Graphene on Pt(111) by Chemical Vapor Deposition." J. Phys. Chem. C, vol. 115, pp. 10000, 2011.

[89] K. Nagashio, T. Nishimura, K. Kita and A. Toriumi. "Metal/Graphene Contact as a Performance Killer of Ultra-high Mobility Graphene- Analysis of Intrinsic Mobility and Contact Resistance," in *IEEE IEDM Technical Digest*, 2009, p.565.

[90] A. Venugopal, L. Colombo, and E. M. Vogel. "Contact resistance in few and multilayer graphene devices." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 96, pp. 013512, 2010.

[91] K. N. Parrish and D. Akinwande. "Impact of contact resistance on the transconductance and linearity of graphene transistors." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 98, pp. 183505, 2011.

[92] M.T. Björk, B.J. Ohlsson, T. Sass, A.I. Persson, C. Thelander, M.H. Magnusson, K. Deppert, L.R. Wallenberg, and L. Samuelson. "One-dimensional heterostructures in semiconductor nanowhiskers." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 80, pp. 1058-1060, 2002.

[93] L.J. Lauhon, M.S. Gudiksen, D. Wang, and C.M. Lieber. "Epitaxial core-shell and core-multishell nanowire heterostructures." *Nature*, vol. 420, pp. 57-61, 2002.

[94] S. D. Suk, M. Li, Y.Y. Yeoh, K. H. Yeo, Y. K. H. Cho, I. K. Ku, H. Cho, W. J. Jang, D.-W. Kim, D. Park, W.-S. Lee, "*Investigation of nanowire size dependency on TSNWFET*", Proceedings of the IEEE IEDM, pp891-894, 2007.

[95] K. Tachi, M. Casse, D. Jang, C. Dupre, A. Hubert, N. Vulliet, V. Maffini-Alvaro, C. Vizioz, C. Carabasse, V. Delaye, J.M. Hartmann, G. Ghibaudo, H. Iwai, S. Cristoloveanu, O. Faynot, T. Ernst. "*Relationship Between Mobility And High-K Interface Properties In Advanced Si And Sige Nanowires*," In *Proceed Of The Ieee Iedm*, 2009, Pp. 313-316.

[96] M. Casse, K. Tachi, S. Thiele, and T. Ernst. "Spectroscopic charge pumping in Si nanowire transistors with a highκ/metal gate." Appl. Phys. Lett., vol. 96, pp. 123506, 2010.

[97] E. Lind, A.I. Persson, L. Samuelson, and L.-E. Wernersson. "Improved subthreshold slope in an InAs nanowire heterostructure field-effect transistor." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 6, pp. 1842–1846, Sep. 2006.

[98]W. Seifert, M. Borgström, K. Deppert, K. A. Dicka, J. Johansson, M. W. Larsson, T. Mårtensson, N. Sköld, C. P. T. Svensson, B. A. Wacaser, L. R. Wallenberg, and L. Samuelson. "Growth of one-dimensional nanostructures in MOVPE." *J. Cryst. Growth*, vol. 272, pp. 211-220, 2004.

[99]C. Colombo, D. Spirkoska, M. Frimmer, G. Abstreiter, and A. F. I. Morral. "Ga-assisted catalyst-free growth mechanism of GaAs nanowires by molecular beam epitaxy." *Phys. Rev. B*, vol. 77, 155326, Apr 2008.

[100]J. Noborisaka, T. Sato, J. Motohisa, S. Hara, K. Tomioka, and T. Fukui. "Electrical characterizations of InGaAs nanowire-top-gate field-effect transistors by selective-area metal organic vapor phase epitaxy." *Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. Part 1 - Regul. Pap. Brief Commun. Rev. Pap.*, vol. 46, pp. 7562-7568, Nov 2007.

[101]J. H. Paek, T. Nishiwaki, M. Yamaguchi, and N. Sawaki. "Catalyst free MBE-VLS growth of GaAs nanowires on (111)Si substrate." *Physica Status Solidi C: Current Topics in Solid State Physics*, vol. 6, pp. 1436-1440, 2009.

[102]H. Paetzelt, V. Gottschalch, J. Bauer, G. Benndorf, and G. Wagner. "Selective-area growth of GaAs and InAs nanowires-homo- and heteroepitaxy using SiNx templates." *J. Cryst. Growth*, vol. 310, pp. 5093-5097, Nov 2008.

[103] H. Schmid, M.T. Björk, J. Knoch, S. Karg, H. Riel and W. Riess. "Doping Limits of Grown in situ Doped Silicon Nanowires Using Phosphine." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 9, 173-177, 2009.

[104] G.M. Cohen, S. Bangsaruntip, S. Laux, M.J. Rooks, J. Cai, L. Gignac. "Measurements of carrier transport in MOSFETs with bottom-up nanowire channel as a function of the nanowire diameter." in Proceedings of Device Research Conference, 2008, pp 187-188.

[105] V. Schmidt, H. Riel, S. Senz, S. Karg, W. Riess, and U. Gösele. "Realization of a Silicon Nanowire Vertical Surround-Gate Field-Effect Transistor." *Small*, vol. 2, pp. 85-88, Jan. 2006.

[106] M.T. Björk, O. Hayden, H. Schmid, H. Riel, W. Riess. "Vertical Surround-Gated Silicon Nanowire Impact Ionization Field-Effect Transistors." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 90, pp. 142110, 2007.

[107] K.E. Moselund, H. Ghoneim, M.T. Bjork, H. Schmid, S. Karg, E. Lortscher, W. Riess, and H. Riel. "Comparison of VLS grown Si NW tunnel FETs with different gate stacks," in Proceedings of ESSDERC, 2009, pp448-451.

[108] M. Radosavljevic, B. Chu-Kung, S. Corcoran, G. Dewey, M. K. Hudait, J. M. Fastenau, J. Kavalieros, W. K. Liu, D. Lubyshev, M. Metz, K. Millard, N. Mukherjee, W. Rachmady, U. Shah, and Robert Chau. "Advanced high-k gate dielectric for high-performance short-channel InGaAs quantum well FET's on silicon substrate for low power logic applications," in *Proceedings of IEEE IEDM*, 2009, pp. 13.1.1.

[109] R. Pillarisetty, B. Chu-Kung, S. Corcoran, G. Dewey, J. Kavalieros, H. Kennel, R. Kotlyar, V. Le. "High mobility strained germanium quantum well FET as the p-channel device option for low power III-V CMOS transistors." in *Proceedings of IEEE IEDM*, 2010, pp. 150-153.

[110] R.R. Daniels, P.P. Ruden, M. Shur, D. Grider, T.E. Nohava, and D.K. Arch. "Quantum well p-channel AlGaAs/InGaAs/GaAs heterostructure IGFETs with very high transconductance." *IEEE Electron Dev. Lett.*, vol. 9, pp. 355-357, 1988.

[111] B.R. Bennett, M.G. Ancona, J.G. Champlain, N.A. Papanicolaou, and J.B. Boos. "Demonstration of high mobility electron and hole transport in a single InGaSb well for complementary circuits." *J. Crys. Growth*, vol. 312, pp. 37-40, 2009.

[112] B.R. Bennett, M.G. Ancona, J.G. Champlain, N.A. Papanicolaou, and J.B. Boos. "Strained GaSb/AlAsSb quantum wells for p-channel FET." *J. Crystal Growth*, vol. 311, pp. 47-53, 2008.

[113] J.B. Boos, B.R. Bennett, N.A. Papanicolaou, M.G. Ancona, J.G. Champlain, Y.-C. Chou, M.D. Lange, J.M. Yang, R. Bass, D. Park, and B.V. Shanabrook. "Sb-Based n- and p-Channel Heterostructure FETs for High-Speed, Low-Power Applications." *IEICE Transactions on Electronics*, vol.E91-C, 1050-1057, 2008.

[114] L.F. Luo, K.F. Longenbach, and W.I. Wang. "High Performance GaSb P-Channel MODFET," in *Proceedings of the IEEE IEDM*, 1990, pp. 19.5.

[115] I. Yoenaga. "Mechanical properties and dislocation dynamics in III-V compounds." *Journal de Physique III*, vol. 7 1435-1450, 1997.

[116] M. Jaffe, J. E. Oh, J. Pamulapati, J. Singh, and P. Bhattacharya. "In-plane hole effective masses in In(x)Ga(1-x) As/Al0.15Ge0.65As modulation doped heterostructures." *Appl. Phys. Letters*, vol. 54, pp. 2345, 1989.

[117] D. Kuzum, T. Krishnamohan, A.J. Pethe, A.K. Okyay, Y. *Oshima*, Y. Sun, J.P. McVittie, P.A. Pianetta, P.C. McIntyre, and K.C. Saraswat. "Ge interface engineering with ozone oxidation for low interface state density." *IEEE Electron Device Letters*, vol. 29, pp. 328-330, 2008.

[118] G. Lukovsky, S. Lee, J.P. Long, H. Seo, and J. Lüning. "Elimination of GeO2 and Ge3N4 interfacial transition regions and defects: a pathway for formation of NMOS devices on Ge substrates." *Applied Surface Science*, vol. 254, pp. 7933, 2008.

[119] J. Hennessy and D. Antoniadis. "High electron mobility Ge MOSFETs: effect of n-type channel implants and ozone surface passivation," in *Proceedings of 67th IEEE Device Research Conference*, 2009, 257-258.

[120] D. Kuzum, T. Krishnamohan, A. Nainani, Y. Sun, P.A. Pianetta, H.-S.P. Wong, and K.C. Saraswat. "High mobility Ge n-MOSFETs and mobility degradation mechanisms." *IEEE Trans. Electron Devices*, vol. 58, pp. 59-66, 2011.

[121] E. Simoen, A. Satta, A. D'Amore, T. Janssens, T. Clarysse, K. Martens, B. DeJaeger, A. Benedetti, I. Hoflijk, B. Brijs, M. Meuris, and W. Vandervorst. "Ion implantation Issues in the formation of shallow junctions in germanium." *Materials Science in Semiconductor Processing*, vol. 9, pp. 634-639, 2006.

[122] J.H. Park, D. Kuzum, M. Tada, K.C. Saraswat. "High performance germanium N+/P and P+/N junction diodes formed at low temperature (<=380C) using metal-induced dopant activation." *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 93, pp.193507-3, 2008.

[123] S. Sugahara and J. Nitta. "Spin-transistor electronics: an overview and outlook." *Proc. of the IEEE*, vol. 98, pp. 2124-2154, Dec 2010.

[124] C. Li, O.M.J. van 't Erve, B.T. Jonker. "Electrical injection and detection of spin accumulation in silicon at 500K with magnetic metal / silicon dioxide contacts." *Nature Communications* 2:245 | DOI: 10.1038/ncomms1256, 2011.

[125] K. Gopalakrishnan, P.B. Griffin, J.D. Plummer. "I-MOS: a novel semiconductor device with a subthreshold slope lower than kT/q," in *Proceedings of IEEE IEDM*, 2002, pp. 289 – 292.

[126] N. Banno, T. Sakamoto, N. Iguchi, H. Kawaura, S. Kaeriyama, M. Mizuno, K. Terabe, T. Hasegawa, and M. Aono. "Solid-Electrolyte Nanometer Switch." *IEICE Trans. Electron.*, vol. E89-C, pp. 1492, 2006.

[127] Y. Kawasugi, H. M. Yamamoto, N. Tajima, T. Fukunaga, K. Tsukagoshi, and R. Kato. "Field-Induced Carrier Delocalization in the Strain-Induced Mott Insulating State of an Organic Superconductor." *Physical Review Letters*, vol. 103, 116801/1, 2009.

[128] S. Salahuddin and S. Datta. "Use of Negative Capacitance to Provide Voltage Amplification for Low Power Nanoscale Devices." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 8, pp. 405, 2008.

[129] V.V. Zhirnov and R. K. Cavin. "Negative capacitance to the rescue?" Nature Nanotechnology, vol. 3, pp. 77, 2008.

[130] T.N. Theis and P.M. Solomon. "It's time to reinvent the transistor." Science, vol. 327, pp. 1600-1601, 2010.

[131] T.N. Theis and P.M. Solomon. "In Quest of the "Next Switch": Prospects for Greatly Reduced Power Dissipation in a Successor to the Silicon Field-Effect Transistor." *Proc. of the IEEE*, vol. 98, pp. 2005, 2010.

[132] D. Jiménez, E. Miranda, and A. Godoy. "Analytic Model for the Surface Potential and Drain Current in Negative Capacitance Field-Effect Transistors." *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices*, vol. 57, pp. 2405, 2010.

[133] A. Rusu, G.A. Salvatore, D. Jimenez, and A.M. Ionescu. "Metal-Ferroelectric-Metal Oxide-Semiconductor Field Effect Transistor with Sub 60mV/decade Subthreshold Swing and Internal Voltage Amplification." in Proceedings of the IEEE IEDM, 2010, pp. 395-398.

[134] J.W. Reiner, Alexie M. Kolpak, Y. Segal, K.F. Garrity, S. I. Beigi, C.H. Ahn, and F.J. Walker. "Crystalline Oxides on Silicon." *Advanced Materials*, vol. 22, pp. 2919, 2010.

[135] S. I. Kiselev, J. C. Sankey, I. N. Krivorotov, N. C. Emley, R. J. Schoelkopf, R. A. Buhrman, and D.C. Ralph. "Microwave oscillations of a nanomagnet driven by a spin-polarized current." *Nature*, vol.425, pp. 380-383, 2003.

[136] A. Khitun, M. Bao, and K.L. Wang. "Spin Wave Magnetic NanoFabric A New Approach to Spin-Based Logic Circuitry." *IEEE Transactions on Magnetics*, vol. 44, pp. 2141, 2008.

[137] G. Csaba, A. Imre, G.H. Bernstein, W. Porod, and V. Metlushko. "Nanocomputing by Field-Coupled Nanomagnets." *IEEE Transactions on Nanotechnology*, vol. 1, pp. 209-213, 2002.

[138] A. Imre, G. Csaba, A. Orlov, G.H. Bernstein, W. Porod, and V. Metlushko. "Investigation of Shape-Dependent Switching of Coupled Nanomagnets." *Superlattices and Microstructures*, vol. 34, pp. 513-518, 2003.

[139] D.B. Carlton, N.C. Emley, E. Tuchfeld, and J. Bokor. "Simulation Studies of Nanomagnet-Based Logic Architecture." *Nano Letters*, vol. 8, pp. 4173-4178, 2008.

[140] M. Kowalewski, C.M. Schneider, and B. Heinrich. "Thickness And Temperature-Dependence Of Magnetic Anisotropies In Ultrathin Fcc Co(001) Structures." *Physical Review B*, vol. 47, pp. 8748-8753, Apr. 1993.

[141] G.A. Prinz. "Magnetic Metal Films on Semiconductors" in Ultrathin magnetic structures II, 1st ed. B. Heinrich and J.A.C Bland, Ed. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, 1994, Chap. 1.

[142] S.V. Pietambaram, N.D. Rizzo, R.W. Dave, J. Goggin, K. Smith, J.M. Slaughter, and S. Tehrani. "Low-power switching in magnetoresistive random access memory bits using enhanced permeability dielectric films." *Applied Physics Letters*, vol. 90, pp. 143510, 2007.

[143] M. Becherer, G. Csaba, W. Porod, R. Emling, P. Lugli, and D. Schmitt-Landsiedel. "Magnetic Ordering of Focused-Ion-Beam Structured Cobalt-Platinum Dots for Field-Coupled Computing." *IEEE Transactions on Nanotechnology*, vol. 7, pp. 316-320, 2008.

[144] L. Chen, X. Yang, F. Yang, J. Zhao, J. Misuraca, P. Xiong, and S. von Molnar. "Enhancing the Curie Temperature of Ferromagnetic Semiconductor (Ga,Mn)As to 200 K via Nanostructure Engineering." *Nano Lett.*, vol.11. pp. 2584-2589, 2011.

[145] X.Y. Dong, C. Adelmann, J.Q. Xie, C.J. Palmstrøm, X. Lou, J. Strand, P.A. Crowell, J.-P. Barnes and A.K. Petford-Long. "Spin injection from the Heusler alloy Co2MnGe into Al0.1Ga0.9As/GaAs heterostructures." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 86, pp. 102107, 2005.

[146] C.D. Damsgaard, M.C. Hickey, S.N. Holmes, R. Feidenhans'l, S.O. Mariager, C.S. Jacobsen, and J.B. Hansen. "Interfacial, electrical, and spin-injection properties of epitaxial Co2MnGa grown on GaAs(100)." *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 105, pp. 124502, 2009.

[147] E. I. Rashba. "Theory of electrical spin injection: Tunnel contacts as a solution of the conductivity mismatch problem." *Phys. Rev. B*, vol. 62, pp. R16267, 2000.

[148] G. Schmidt, D. Ferrand, L.W. Molenkamp, A.T. Filip and B.J. van Wees. "Fundamental obstacle for electrical spin injection from a ferromagnetic metal into a diffusive semiconductor." *Phys. Rev. B*, vol. 62, pp. R4790-R4793, 2000.

[149] S. Ikeda, J. Hayakawa, Y. Ashizawa, Y. M. Lee, K. Miura, H. Hasegawa, M. Tsunoda, F. Matsukura, and H. Ohno. "Tunnel magnetoresistance of 604% at 300 K by suppression of Ta diffusion in CoFeB/MgO/CoFeB pseudo-spin-valves annealed at high temperature." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 93, pp. 082508, 2008.

[150] B.T. Jonker, G. Kioseoglou, A.T. Hanbicki, C.H. Li and P.E. Thompson. "Electrical spin-injection into silicon from a ferromagnetic metal/tunnel barrier contact." *Nature Physics*, vol. 3, pp. 542-546, 2007.

[151] I. Appelbaum, B. Huang and D. J. Monsma. "Electronic measurement and control of spin transport in silicon." *Nature*, vol. 447, pp. 295-298, May 2007.

[152] O.M.J. van 't Erve, G. Kioseoglou, A.T. Hanbicki, C.H. Li, and B.T. Jonker. "Remanent Electrical Spin Injection from Fe into AlGaAs/GaAs Light Emitting Diodes." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 89, pp. 072505, 2006.

[153] O.M.J. van't Erve, A.T. Hanbicki, M. Holub, C.H. Li, C. Awo-Affouda, P.E. Thompson and B.T. Jonker. "Electrical injection and detection of spin-polarized carriers in silicon in a lateral transport geometry." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 91, pp. 212109, 2007.

[154] B.-C. Min, K. Motohashi, C. Lodder and R. Jansen. "Tunable spin-tunnel contacts to silicon using low-work-function ferromagnets." *Nature Materials*, vol. 5, pp. 817-822, 2006.

[155] C. Li, O.M.J. van 't Erve, and B.T. Jonker. "Electrical injection and detection of spin accumulation in silicon at 500K with magnetic metal / silicon dioxide contacts." *Nature Communications* 2:245 | DOI: 10.1038/ncomms1256 (2011)

[156] N. Tombros, C. Jozsa, M. Popinciuc, H.T. Jonkman, and B.J. van Wees. "Electronic spin transport and spin precession in single graphene layers at room temperature." *Nature*, vol. 448, pp. 571-574, 2007.

[157] M.I. van der Meulen, N. Petkov, M.A. Morris, O. Kazakova, X. Han, K.L. Wang, A.P. Jacob and J.D. Holmes. "Single Crystalline Ge1-xMnx Nanowires as Building Blocks for Nanoelectronics." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 9, pp. 50-56, 2009.

58 Emerging Research Materials

[158] Y. Tokura and N. Nagaosa. "Orbital physics in transition-metal-oxides." Science, vol. 288, pp. 462, 2000.

[159] E. Dagotto. "Complexity in strongly correlated electronics systems." Science, vol. 309, pp. 257, 2005.

[160] J.G. Bednorz and K.A. Müller. "Possible high Tc superconductivity in the Ba-La-Cu-O system." Z. Phys. B: Condens. Matter, vol. 64, pp. 189, 1986.

[161] M.K. Wu, J.R. Ashburn, C.J. Torng, P.H. Hor, R.L. Meng, L. Gao, Z.J. Huang, Y.Q. Wang, and C.W. Chu. "Superconductivity at 93 K in a new mixed-phase Y-Ba-Cu-O compound system at ambiant pressure." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 58, pp. 908, 1987.

[162] A.P. Ramirez. "Colossal magnetoresistance." J. Phys.: Condens. Matter, vol. 9, pp. 817, 1997.

[163] J.M.D. Coey, M. Viret, and S. von Molnár. "Mixed-valence manganites." Adv. Phys., vol. 48, pp. 167, 1999.

[164] Y.Tokura and Y. Tomioka. "Colossal magnetoresistive manganites." J. Magn. Magn. Mater., vol. 200, pp. 1, 1999.

[165] 'Breakthough of the Year – Beyond silicon?' Science, vol. 318, 1844-1849, 2007.

[166] J. Mannhart and D. G. Schlom. "Oxide Interfaces—An Opportunity for Electronics." Science, vol. 327, pp. 1607, 2010.

[167] P. Zubko, S. Gariglio, M. Gabay, P. Ghosez, and J.-M. Triscone. "Interface Physics in Complex Oxide Heterostructures." *Annual Review of Condensed Matter Physics*, vol. 2, pp. 141, 2011.

[168] A. Ramirez. "Oxide Electronics Emerge." Science, vol. 315, pp. 1377, 2007.

[169] E. Dagotto. "When Oxides Meet Face to Face." Science, vol. 318, pp. 1076, 2007.

[170] N. Reyren, S. Thiel, A. D. Caviglia, L. Fitting Kourkoutis, G. Hammerl, C. Richter, C. W. Schneider, T. Kopp, A.-S. Rüetschi, D. Jaccard, M. Gabay, D. A. Muller, J.-M. Triscone and J. Mannhart. "Superconducting Interfaces Between Insulating Oxides." *Science*, vol. 317, pp. 1196, 2007.

[171] J. Chakhalian, J. W. Freeland, H.-U. Habermeier, G. Cristiani, G. Khaliullin, M. van Veenendaal and B. Keimer. "Orbital Reconstruction and Covalent Bonding at an Oxide Interface." *Science*, vol. 318, pp. 1114, 2007.

[172] A. Tsukazaki, A. Ohtomo, T. Kita, Y. Ohno, H. Ohno and M. Kawasaki. "Quantum Hall Effect in Polar Oxide Heterostructures." *Science*, vol. 315, pp. 1388, 2007.

[173] R. Ramesh and D. G. Schlom. "Wither Oxide Electronics." MRS Bulletin, vol. 33, pp. 1006-1017, Nov. 2008.

[174] I. Osborne, M. Lavine, R. Coontz. "Looking Beyond Silicon." Science, vol. 327, pp. 1595, 2010.

[175] H Takagi and H. Hwang. "An emergent change of phase for electronics." Science, vol. 327, pp. 1601, 2010.

[176] S. Asanuma, P.-H. Xiang, H. Yamada, H. Sato, I. H. Inoue, H. Akoh, A. Sawa, K. Ueno, H. Shimotani, H. Yuan, M. Kawasaki, and Y. Iwasa. "Tuning of the metal – insulator transition in electrolyte-gated NdNiO3 thin films." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol .97, pp. 142110, 2010.

[177] R. Scherwitzl, P. Zubko, I. Gutierrez Lezama, S. Ono, A. F. Morpurgo, G. Catalan, and J. M. Triscone. "Electric-field control of the metal – insulator transition in ultrathin NdNiO3 films." *Adv. Mater.*, vol. 22, pp. 5517-5520, 2010.

[178] T. Yajima, Y. Hikita and H.Y. Hwang. "A heteroepitaxial perovskite metal-base transistor." *Nature Materials*, vol. 10, pp. 198, 2011.

[179] H. Schmid. "Multi-ferroic magnetoelectrics." Ferroelectrics, vol. 162, pp. 317, 1994.

[180] M. Fiebig. "Revival of the magnetoelectric effect." J. Phys. D, vol. 38, pp. R123, 2005.

[181] N. Spaldin. and M. Fiebig. "The renaissance of Magnetoelectric Multiferroics." Science, vol. 309, pp. 391, 2005.

[182] W. Eerenstein, N.D. Mathur and J.F. Scott. "Multiferroic and magnetoelectric materials." *Nature*, vol. 442, pp. 759, 2006.

[183] G. Catalan and J.F. Scott. "Physics and applications of bismuth ferrite." Advanced Materials, vol. 21, pp. 2463, 2009.

[184] D. Lebeugle, D. Colson, A. Forget, M. Viret, A.M. Bataille and A. Gukasov. "Electric-Field Induced Spin Flop in BiFeO₃ Single Crystals at Room Temperature." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 100, pp. 227602, 2008.

[185] S. Lee, W. Ratcliff, II, S.W. Cheong, and V. Kiryukhin. "Electric field control of the magnetic state in BiFeO₃ single crystals.", *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 92, pp. 192906-1-3, 2008.

[186] T. Zhao, A. Scholl, F. Zavaliche, K. Lee, M. Barry, A. Doran, M.P. Cruz, Y.H. Chu, C. Ederer, N.A. Spaldin. R.R. Das, D. M. Kim, S.H. Baek, C.B. Eom, and R. Ramesh. "Electrical control of antiferromagnetic domains in multiferroic BiFeO₃ films at room temperature." Nature Materials, vol. 5, pp. 823, 2006.

[187] H. Bea, M. Bibes, S. Cherifi, F. Nolting, B. Warot-Fonrose, S. Fusil, G. Herranz, C. Deranlot, E. Jacquet, K. Bouzehouane, and A. Barthélémy. "Tunnel magnetoresistance and robust room temperature exchange bias with multiferroic BiFeO₃ epitaxial thin films.", *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 89, pp. 242114-1-3, 2006.

[188] H. Bea, M. Bibes, F. Ott, B. Dupé, X.-H. Zhu, S. Petit, S. Fusil, C. Deranlot, K. Bouzehouane, and A. Barthélémy. "Mechanisms of exchange bias with multiferroic BiFeO₃ epitaxial thin films." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 100, pp. 017204-1-4, 2008.

[189] L. W. Martin, Y.-H. Chu, M.B. Holcomb, M. Huijben, P. Yu, S.-J. Han, D. Lee, S. X. Wang, R. Ramesh. "Nanoscale Control of Exchange Bias with BiFeO₃ Thin Films." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 8, pp. 2050-2055, 2008.

[190] Y-H. Chu, L.W. Martin, M.B. Holcomb, M. Gajek, S.-J. Han, Q. He, N. Balke, C.-H. Yang, D. Lee, W. Hu, Q. Zhan, P.-L. Yang, A. Fraile-Rodriguez, A. Scholl, S. X. Wang and R. Ramesh. "Electric-field control of local ferromagnetism using a magnetoelectric multiferroic." *Nature Materials*, vol. 7, pp. 478, 2008.

[191] D. Lebeugle, A. Mougin, M. Viret, D. Colson, and L. Ranno. "Electric Field Switching of the Magnetic Anisotropy of a Ferromagnetic Layer Exchange Coupled to the Multiferroic Compound BiFeO₃." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 103, pp. 257601, 2009.

[192] P. Yu, J.-S. Lee, S. Okamoto, M. D. Rossell, M. Huijben, C.-H. Yang, Q. He, J. X. Zhang, S. Y. Yang, M. J. Lee, Q. M. Ramasse, R. Erni, Y.-H. Chu, D. A. Arena, C.-C. Kao, L. W. Martin, and R. Ramesh. "Interface Ferromagnetism and Orbital Reconstruction in BiFeO₃-La_{0.7}Sr_{0.3}MnO₃ Heterostructures." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 105, pp. 027201, 2010.

[193] S.M. Wu S.A. Cybart, P. Yu, M.D. Rossell, J.X. Zhang, R. Ramesh, and R.C. Dynes. "Reversible electric control of exchange bias in a multiferroic field-effect device." *Nature Materials*, vol. 9, pp. 756, 2010.

[194] M. Gajek, M. Bibes, A. Barthélémy, K. Bouzehouane, S. Fusil, M. Varela, J. Fontcuberta, and A. Fert. "Spin filtering through ferromagnetic BiMnO₃ tunnel barriers.", *Phys. Rev. B*, vol. 72, pp. 020406-1-4, 2005.

[195] M. Gajek, M. Bibes, S. Fusil, K. Bouzehouane, J. Fontcuberta, A. Barthélémy, and A. Fert. "Tunnel junctions with multiferroic barriers." *Nature Materials*, vol. 6, pp. 296, 2007.

[196] E.Y. Tsymbal and H. Kohlstedt. "Tunneling Across a Ferroelectric." Science, vol. 313, pp. 181-183, 2006.

[197] V. Garcia, M. Bibes, L. Bocher, S. Valencia, F. Kronast, A. Crassous, X. Moya, S. Enouz-Vedrenne, A. Gloter, D. Imhoff, C. Deranlot, N. D. Mathur, S. Fusil, K. Bouzehouane, A. Barthélémy. "Ferroelectric Control of Spin Polarization." *Science*, vol. 327, pp. 1106, 2010.

[198] V. Garcia, S. Fusil, K. Bouzehouane, S. Enouz-Vedrenne, N.D. Mathur, A. Barthélémy, M. Bibes. "Giant tunnel electroresistance for non-destructive readout of ferroelectric states." Nature, vol. 460, pp. 81, 2009.

[199] A. Crassous, V. Garcia, K. Bouzehouane, S. Fusil, A.H.G. Vlooswijk, G. Rispens, B. Noheda, M. Bibes, A. Barthélémy. "*Giant tunnel electroresistance with PbTiO₃ ferroelectric tunnel barriers.*" Appl. Phys. Lett., vol. 96, pp. 042901, 2010.

[200] D. Pantel and M. Alexe. "Electroresistance effects in ferroelectric tunnel barriers." Phys. Rev. B, vol. 82, pp. 134105, 2010.

[201] S.H. Baek, H.W. Jang, C.M. Folkman, Y.L. Li, B. Winchester, J. X. Zhang, Q. He, Y.H. Chu, C.T. Nelson, M.S. Rzchowski, X.Q. Pan, R. Ramesh, L.Q. Chen, and C.B. Eom. "Ferroelastic switching for nanoscale non-volatile magnetoelectric devices." *Nature Materials*, vol. 9, pp. 309, 2010.

[202] S.Y. Yang, J. Seidel, S.J. Byrnes, P. Shafer, C.-H. Yang, M.D. Rossell, P. Yu, Y.-H. Chu, J.F. Scott, J.W. Ager, III, L.W. Martin, and R. Ramesh. "Above-bandgap voltages from ferroelectric photovoltaic devices." *Nature Nanotechnology*, vol. 5, pp. 143, 2010.

[203] B. Kundys, M. Viret, D. Colson and D.O. Kundys. "Light-induced size changes in BiFeO3 crystals." *Nature Materials*, vol 9, pp. 803, 2010.

[204] P. Rovillain, R. de Sousa, Y. Gallais, A. Sacuto, M.A. Measson, D. Colson, A. Forget, M. Bibes, A. Barthelemy, and M. Cazayous. "Electric-field control of spin waves at room temperature in multiferroic BiFeO₃." *Nature Materials*, vol. 9, pp. 975, 2010.

[205] R.J. Zeches, M.D. Rossell, J.X. Zhang, A.J. Hatt, Q. He, C.-H. Yang, A. Kumar, C.H. wang, A. Melville, C. Adamo, G. Sheng, Y.-H. Chu, J.F. Ihlefeld, R. Erni, C. Ederer, V. Gopalan, L.Q. Chen, D.G. Schlom, N.A. Spaldin, L.W. Martin and R. Ramesh. "A Strain-Driven Morphotropic Phase Boundary in BiFeO3." *Science*, vol. 326, pp. 977, 2009.

[206] P. Zubko, S. Gariglio, M. Gabay, P.Ghosez, and J.-M. Triscone. "Interface Physics in Complex Oxide Heterostructures." *Annu. Rev. Condens. Matter Phys.*, vol. 2, pp. 141, 2011.

[207] A. Ohtomo and H. Y. Hwang, "A high-mobility electron gas at the LaAlO₃/SrTiO₃ heterointerface." *Nature*, vol. 427, pp 423, 2004.

[208] N. Nakagawa, H. Y. Hwang, and D. A. Muller. "Why Some Interfaces Cannot be Sharp." *Nature Materials*, vol. 5, pp. 204 2006.

[209] S. Ishibashi and K. Terakura. "Analysis of Screening Mechanisms for Polar Discontinuity for LaAlO₃/SrTiO₃ Thin Films Based on Ab initio Calculations." *J. Phys. Soc. Jpn.*, vol. 77, pp. 104706, 2008.

[210] K.J. Zhou, M. Radovic, J. Schlappa, V. Strocov, R. Frison, J. Mesot, L. Patthey and T. Schmitt. "Localized and delocalized Ti 3d carriers in LaAlO3/SrTiO3 superlattices revealed by resonant inelastic x-ray scattering." *Phys. Rev. Lett. B*, vol. 83, pp. 201402, 2011.

[211] A. Ohtomo, D.A. Muller, J.L. Grazul, and H.Y. Hwang. "Artificial charge-modulation in atomic-scale perovskite titanate superlattices." *Nature*, vol. 419, pp. 378, 2002.

[212] A.S. Kalabukhov, R. Gunnarsson, T. Claeson, and D. Winkler. "Electrical transport properties of polar heterointerface between KTaO₃ and SrTiO₃." arXiv: 0704.1050., Apr 2007.

[213] Y. Hotta, T. Susaki and H.Y. Hwang. "Polar discontinuity Doping of the LaVO₃/SrTiO₃ Interface." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 99, pp. 236805, 2007.

[214] M.J. Calderon, J. Salafranca, and L. Brey. "Electron gas at the interface between two antiferromagnetic insulating manganites." *Phys. Rev. B*, vol. 78, pp. 024415, 2008.

[215] Ş. Smadici, P. Abbamonte, A. Bhattacharya, X. Zhai, B. Jiang, A. Rusydi, J. N. Eckstein, S. D. Bader, and J.-M. Zuo. "Electronic Reconstruction at SrMnO₃-LaMnO₃ Superlattice Interfaces." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 99, pp. 196404, 2007.

[216] A. Gozar, G. Logvenov, L. Fitting Kourkoutis, A. T. Bollinger, L. A. Giannuzzi, D. A. Muller, and I. Bozovic. "High-temperature interface superconductivity between metallic and insulating copper oxides." *Nature*, vol. 455, pp. 782-785, 2008.

[217] J. Chakhalian, J. W. Freeland, H.-U. Habermeier, G. Cristiani, G. Khaliullin, M. van Veenendaal and B. Keimer. "Orbital Reconstruction and Covalent Bonding at an Oxide Interface." *Science*, vol. 318, pp. 1114, 2007.

[218] E. Bousquet, M.Dawber, N. Stucki, C. Lichtensteiger, P. Hermet, S. Gariglio, J.-M. Triscone, and P. Ghosez. "Improper ferroelectricity in perovskite oxide artificial superlattices." *Nature*, vol. 452, pp. 732, 2008.

[219] M. Dawber, N. Stucki, C. Lichtensteiger, S. Gariglio and J.-M. Triscone. "New phenomena at the interfaces of very thin ferroelectric oxides." *J. Phys. Condens. Matter*, vol. 20, pp. 264015, 2008.

[220] M. Nakamura, D. Okuyama, J. S. Lee, T.-H. Arima, Y. Wakabayashi, R. Kumai, M. Kawasaki, and Y. Tokura. "Magnetically Tunable Metal–Insulator Superlattices." *Adv. Mater.*, vol. 22, pp. 500-504, 2010.

[221] L. F. Kourkoutis, J. H. Song, H. Y. Hwang, and D. A. Muller. "Microscopic Origins for Stabilizing Room Temperature Ferromagnetism in Ultrathin Manganite Layers." Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, vol. 107, pp. 11682-11685, 2010.

[222] S. Thiel, G. Hammerl, A. Schmehl, C. W. Schneider, and J. Mannhart. "Tunable Quasi-Two-Dimensional Electron Gases in Oxide Heterostructures." Science, vol. 313, pp. 1942-1945, 2006.

Lithography Material References

[1] L. Pain, B. Icard, M. Martin, C. Constancias, S. Tedesco, P. Wiedeman, A. Farah, B. J. Kampherbeek, C. Pieczulewski, H. Kandrashov. "IMAGINE: an open consortium of boost maskless lithography take off first assessment results on MAPPER technology." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7970, pp 79700Y-1, 2011.

[2] S. J. Lin, W.C. Wang, P.S. Chen, C.Y. Liu, T.N. Lo, J.H. Chen, Faruk Krecinic, Burn J. Lin. "Characteristics Performance of Production-Worthy Multiple E-Beam Maksless Lithography." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7637, pp. 763717-1,2010.

[3] P. Petric, C. Bevis, M. McCord, A. Carroll, A. Brodie, U. Ummethala, L. Grella, A. Cheung, R. Freed. "New advances with REBL for maskless high-throughput EBDW lithography." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7970, pp. 797018-1, 2011.

[4] X. Gu, C. Bates, Y. Cho, T. Nagai, T. Kawakami, T. Ogata, A. Arunkumar, K. Sundaresan, N. Turro, R. Bristol, P. Zimmerman, and C. G. Willson. "Photobase generator assisted pitch division." *Proceedings of SPIE*, vol. 7639, pp. 763906 (2010)

[5] J. Hatakeyama, M. Ohashi, Y. Ohsawa, K. Katayama and Y. Kawai. "Inactivation technology for pitch doubling lithography." J. of Photopolymer Science and Technology, vol. 23, pp. 251, 2010.

[6] X. Gu, Y. Cho, T. Kawakami, Y. Hagiwara, B. Rawlings, R. Mesch, T. Ogata, T. Kim, T. Seshimo, W. Wang, C.G. Willson, A.K. Sundaresan, N.J. Turro, R. Gronheid, J. Blackwell and R. Bristol. "Photobase generator enabled pitch division: a progress report." Proc. SPIE 7972, pp. 79720F1-13, 2011.

[7] G. Landie, Y. Xu, S. Burns, K. Yoshimoto, M. Burkhardt, L. Zhuang, K. Petrillo, J. Meiring, D. Goldfarb, M. Glodde, A. Scaduto, M.Colburn, J. Desisto, Y. Bae, M. Reilly, C. Andes, and V. Vohra. "Fundamental investigation of negative tone development (NTD) for the 22nm node (and beyond)." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7972, pp. 797206 2011.

[8] D. Guerrero, V. Krishnamurthy, and D. M. Sullivan. "BARC surface property matching for negative-tone development of a conventional positive-tone resist." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7972, pp. 79720Q, 2011.

[9] J. Cantone, K. Petrillo, Y. Xu, G. Landie, S. Kawakami, S. Dunn, and M. Colburn. "Negative tone imaging (NTI) at the 22nm node: process and material development." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol.7972, pp. 79720M, 2011.

[10] S. Tarutani, S. Kamimura, K. Fujii, K. Katou, and Y. Enomoto. "High volume manufacturing capability of negative tone development process." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7972, pp. 79720N, 2011.

[11] L. van Look, J. Bekaert, V. Truffert, V. Wiaux, F. Lazzarino, M. Maenhoudt, G. Vandenberghe, M. Reybrouck, and S. Tarutani. "Comparing positive and negative tome development process for printing the metal and contact layers of 32-and 22-nm nodes." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7640, pp. 764011, 2010.

[12] J.M. Gomez, I. Y. Popova, B. Zhang, H. Kry, S. J. Holmes, S. Nakagawa, T. Murakami, Chan Sam Chang, and Cheol Kim. "Critical challenges for "non-critical" layers." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7972, pp. 79722T, 2011.

[13] E. S. Putna, T. R. Younkin, M. Chandhok, and K. Frasure. "EUV Lithography for 30nm Half Pitch and Beyond: Exploring Resolution, Sensitivity and LWR Tradeoffs." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7273, pp. 72731L, 2009.

[14] C. Koh, L. Ren, J. Georger, F. Goodwina, S.Wurm, B. Pierson, J. Park, T. Wallow, T. R. Younkin, and P. Naulleau. "Assessment of EUV resist readiness for 32nm hp manufacturing, and extendibility study of EUV ADT using state-ofthe-art resist." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7271, pp. 727124, 2009.

[15] T. Itani. "Recent status and future direction of EUV resist technology." *Microelectronic Engineering*, vol. 86, pp. 207, 2009.

[16] I. Pollentier, I. Neira, and R. Gronheid. "Assessment of Resist Outgassing related EUV optics Contamination for CAR and non-CAR material chemistries." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7972, pp. 797208-1, 2011.

[17] T. G. Oyama, T. Takahashi, A. Oshima, M. Washio, and S. Tagawa. "Extendibility of EUV resists in the exposure wavelength from 13.5 down to 3.1nm for next-generation lithography." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7972, pp. 797210-1, 2011.

[18] D. E. Noga, R. A. Lawson, C.T. Lee, L. M. Tolbert and C.L. Henderson. "Understanding Pattern Collapse in High-Resolution Lithography: Impact of Feature Width on Critical Stress." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7273, pp. 727334, 2009.

[19] H.B. Cao, P.F. Nealey and W.D. Domke. "Comparison of resist collapse properties for deep ultraviolet and 193 nm resist platforms." *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B*, vol. 18, pp. 3303, 2000.

[20] Y. See, J. Cha, T. Chang and M. Ree. "Glass Transition Temperature of Poly(tert-butyl methacrylate) Langmuir–Blodgett Film and Spin-Coated Film by X-ray Reflectivity and Ellipsometry." *Langmuir*, vol. 16, pp. 2351, 2000.

[21] R.S. Tate, D.S. Fryer, S. Pasqualini, M.F. Montague, J.J. de Pablo and P.F. Nealey. "Extraordinary elevation of the glass transition temperature of thin polymer films grafted to silicon oxide substrates." *J. of Chem. Phys.*, vol. 115, pp. 9982, 2001.

[22] S. Yamamoto, Y. Tsujii and T. Fukuda. "Glass Transition Temperatures of High-Density Poly(methyl methacrylate) Brushes." *Macromolecules*, vol. 35, pp. 6077, 2002.

[23] A. Sundaramoorthi, T.R.Younkin, and C.L. Henderson. "Elucidating the Physiochemical and Lithographic Behavior of Ultra-Thin Photoresist Films." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7273, pp. 72733V, 2009.

[24] R. Gronheid, F.V. Roey and D.V. Steenwinckel. "Using KLUP for Understanding Trends in EUV Resist Performance." *J. Photopolym. Sci. Technol.*, vol. 21, pp. 429, 2008.

[25] R. Gronheid, C. Fonseca, M.J. Leeson, J.R. Adams, J.R. Strahan, C.G. Willson, and B.W. Smith. "EUV Resist Requirements: Absorbance and Acid Yield." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7273, pp. 727332, 2009.

[26] K. Petrillo, G. Huang, D. Ashworth, J. Geroger, L. Ren, K.Y. Cho, W. Montgomery, and S. Wurm. "Line Width Roughness Control and Pattern Collapse Solutions for EUV Patterning." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7969 796913-1, 2011.

[27] C. Koh, H.-W. Kim, S. Kim, H.-S. Na, C.-M. Park, C. Park, and K.-Y. Cho. "LWR Improvement in EUV Resist Process." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7969, pp. 796918-1, 2011

[28] a) W. Hinsberg, F. A. Houle, M. I. Sanchez, J. A. Hoffnagle, G. M. Wallraff, D. R. Medeiros, G. M. Gallatin, and J. L. Cobb. "Extendability of Chemically amplified resists: another Brick wall?" Proc. of SPIE, vol. 5039, p1-14, 2003.; b) W. Hinsberg, F. A. *Houle*, M. I. *Sanchez*, and G. M. *Wallraff*. "Chemical and physical aspects of the post exposure baking process useded for positive chemically amplified resists." *IBM J. of Research and Development*, vol. 45, pp. 667-682, 2001.

[29] C. Mark. "A simple model of line-edge roughness." Future Fab International, issue 34, chapter 6, July 14, 2010.

[30] I. Blakey, L. Chen, Y. Goh, K. Lawrie, Y. Chuang, E. Piscani, P. A. Zimmerman and A.K. Whittaker. "Non-CA Resists for 193 nm Immersion Lithography: Effects of Chemical Structure on Sensitivity." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7273, pp. 72733X, 2009.

[31] K. Lee, C. Bok, J. Kim, B. Lee, J. Bang, H. Shim, S. Kim, J. Moon, D. Yim, and S.-K. Park. "Patterning process study for 30nm hole." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7972, pp. 79720P, 2011.

[32] D.N. Pugliano, P. Bolton, T. Barbieri, M. King, M. Reilly, W. Lawrence, D. Kang and G. Barclay. "Negative Tone 193 nm Photoresists." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 5039, pp. 698, 2003.

[33] K. Patel, M. Lawson, P. Varanasi, D. Medeiros, G. Wallraff, P. Brock, R. DiPietro, Y. Nishimura, T. Chiba, and M. Slezak. "IBM-JSR 193nm Negative Tone Resist: Polymer Design, Material Properties, and Lithographic Performance." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 5376, pp. 94, 2004.

[34] S. Tarutani, H. Tsubaki, and S. Kanna. "Development of materials and processes for double patterning toward 32-nm node 193-nm immersion lithography process." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 6923, pp. 69230F/1-69230F/8, 2008.

[35] S. Tarutani, S. Kamimura, K. Fujii, K. Katou and Y. Enomoto. "High volume manufacturing capability of negative tone development process." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7972, pp. 79720N/1-79720N/8, 2011.

[36] Y. Bae, S.-H. Lee, R. Bell, L. Joesten and G. Barclay. "Developer effect on the negative tone development process under low NILS conditions." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7972, pp. 797207/1-797207/10, 2011.

[37] C. Y. Ouyang, J.K. Lee, M. Krysak and C. K. Ober. "Patterning Conventional Photoresists in Environmentally Friendly Silicone Fluids." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7972, pp. 797200/1-797200/6, 2011.

[38] a) M. Trikeriotis, W. J. Bae, E. Schwartz, M. Krysak, N. Lafferty, P. Xie, B. Smith, P. A. Zimmerman, C. K. Ober, and E. P. Giannelis. "Development of an inorganic photoresist for DUV, EUV, and electron beam imaging." Proc. of SPIE, vol. 7639, pp. 76390E, 2010. b) M. Krysak, M. Trikeriotis, E. Schwartz, E. Giannelis, C. K. Ober, N. Lafferty, P. Xie, B. Smith, P. Zimmerman, and W. Montgomery. "Development of an Inorganic nano-particle photoresist for EUV, E-beam and 193nm lithography." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7972, pp. 79721C, 2011.

[39] J.W. Thackeray. "Materials challenges for sub-20nm lithography." Proc. of SPIE, vol. 7927, pp. 797204, 2011.

[40] J. J. Biafore, M. D. Smith, C. A. Mack, J. W. Thackeray, R. Gronheid, S. A. Robertson, T. Graves, and D. Blankenship. "Statistical simulation of photoresists at EUV and ArF." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7273, pp. 727343, 2009.

[41] T. Kozawa and S. Tagawa. "Radiation Chemistry in Chemically Amplified Resists." Jpn. J. Appl. Phys, vol. 49, pp 030001, 2010.

[42] (a.) Y.- J. Kwark, J. P. Bravo-Vasquez, C. K. Ober, H. B. Cao, H. Deng, R. Meagley. "Novel Silicon-containing Polymers as Photoresist Materials for EUV Lithography." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 5039, pp. 1204-1211, 2003. (b.) J. P. Bravo-Vasquez, Y. –J. Kwark, C. K. Ober, H. B. Cao, H. Deng, R. Meagley. "Silicon Backbone polymers as EUV Resists." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 5376, pp. 739-745, 2004. (c.) Y. –J. Kwark, J. P. Bravo-Vasquez, M. Chandhok, H. Cao, H. Deng, E. Gullikson, C. K. Ober. "Absorbance Measurement of Polymers at Extreme UV Wavelength: Correlation between Experimental and Theoretical Calculations." *J. Vac. Sci. Tech. B*, vol. 24, pp. 1822-26, 2006.

[43] (a) D. van Steenwinckel, J. H. Lammers, L. H. Leunissen, and J. A. J. M. Kwinten. "Lithographic importance of acid diffusion in chemically amplified resists." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 5753, pp. 269-280, 2005. b) M. D. Smith, J. D. Byers, and C. A. Mack. "The lithographic impact of resist model parameters." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 5376, pp. 322-332, 2004.

[44] (a) W. Hinsberg , F. A. Houle, M. I. Sanchez, J. A. Hoffnagle, G. M. Wallraff, D. R. Medeiros, G. M. Gallatin, and J. L. Cobb. "Extendability of Chemically Amplified Resists: Another Brick Wall?" Proc. of SPIE, vol. 5039, pp.1 – 14, 2003. b) W. Hinsberg, F. A. *Houle,* M. I. *Sanchez,* and G. M. *Wallraff.* "Chemical and Physical aspects of the Post exposure baking process used for positive chemically amplified resists." *IBM J. of Research and Development*, vol.45, pp 667-682, 2001.

[45] J. W. Thackeray, M. Wagner, S. J. Hang and J. Biafore. "Understanding the Role of Acid vs. Electron Blur in EUV Resist Materials." *J. Photopol. Sci. Tech*, vol. 23, pp. 631-638, 2010.

[46] a.) S. A. George, P. P. Naulleau, S. Rekawa, E. Gullikson, and C. D. Kemp. "Estimating the out-of-band radiation flare levels for extreme ultraviolet lithography." *J. Micro/Nanolith. MEMS MOEMS*, vol. 8, pp. 041502, 2009. (b.) G. F. Lorusso, F. Van Roey, E. Hendrickx, G. Fenger, M. Lam, C. Zuniga, M. Habib, H. Diab, and J. Word. "Flare in extreme ultraviolet lithography: metrology, out-of-band radiation, fractal point-spread function, and flare map calibration." *J. Micro/Nanolith. MEMS MOEMS*, vol. 8, pp. 041505, 2009.

[47] J. M. Roberts, R. L. Bristol, T. R. Younkin, T. H. Fedynyshyn, D. K. Astolfi, and A. Cabral. "Sensitivity of EUV resists to out-of-band radiation." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7273, pp. 72731W, 2009.

[48] C. Bencher, H. Dai, L. Miao, Y. Chen, P. Xu, Y. Chen, S., J. Sweis, V. Wiaux, J. Hermans, L.W. Chang, X. Bao, H. Yi, and H.S. P. Wong. "Mandrel-based patterning: density multiplication techniques for 15nm nodes." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7973, pp. 79730, 2011.

[49] I. Pollentier, A.-M. Goethals, R. Gronheid, J. Steinhoff, and J. Van Dijk. "Characterization of EUV optics contamination due to photoresist related outgassing." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7636, pp. 76361W, 2010.

[50] C. Koh, J. Georger, L. Ren, G. Huang, F. Goodwin, S. Wurm, D. Ashworth, W. Montgomery, B. Pierson, J.-O. Park, and P. Naulleau. "Characterization of promising resist platforms for sub-30-nm HP manufacturability and EUV CAR extendibility study." Proc. of SPIE, vol. 7636, pp. 763604, 2010.

[51] V. Auzelyte, C. Dais, P. Farquet, D. Grützmacher, L. J. Heyderman, F. Luo, S. Olliges, C. Padeste, P. K. Sahoo, T. Thomson, A. Turchanin, C. David, and H. H. Solak. "Extreme ultraviolet interference lithography at the Paul Scherrer Institut." *J. Micro/Nanolith. MEMS MOEMS*, vol. 8, pp. 021204, 2009.

[52] H. H. Solak, D. He, W. Li, and F. Cerrina. "Nanolithography using extreme ultraviolet lithography interferometry: 19 nm lines and spaces." *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B*, vol. 17, pp. 3052–3057, 1999.

[53] H. H. Solak and Y. Ekinci. "Bit-array patterns with density over 1 Tbit/ in._sup 2_ fabricated by extreme ultraviolet interference lithography." *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B*, vol. 25, pp. 2123–2126, 2007.

[54] H. H. Solak, I. Y. Ekinc, P. S. Käser, and S. Park. "Photon-beam lithography reaches 12.5 nm half-pitch resolution." *J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B*, vol. 25, pp. 91–95, 2007.

[55] J. Stowers and D.A. Keszler. "High resolution, high sensitivity inorganic resists." *Microelectronic Engineering*, vol. 86, pp. 730-733, 2009.

[56] J. K. Stowers, A. Telecky, M. Kocsis, B. L. Clark, D. A. Keszler, A. Grenville, C. N. Anderson and P. P. Naulleau. "Directly patterned inorganic hardmask for EUV lithography." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7969, pp. 7969151, 2011.

[57] L. Merhari , K.E. Gonsalves, Y. Hu, W. He, W.-S. Huang, M. Angelopoulos, W.H. Bruenger , C. Dzionk , and M. Torkler. "Nanocomposite resist systems for next generation lithography." *Microelectronic Engineering*, vol. 63, pp. 391, 2002.

[58] R. Gronheid, H. H. Solak, Y. Ekinci, A. Jouve, and F. V. Roey. "Characterization of extreme ultraviolet resists with interference lithography." *Microelectronic Engineering*, vol. 83, pp1103, 2006.

[59] J.R. Strahan, J.R. Adams, W. Jen, A. Vanleenhove, C.C. Neikirk, T. Rochelle, R. Groneid, C.G. Willson. "Fluorinated Polymethacrylates as Highly Sensitive Non-chemically Amplified e-beam Resists." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7273, pp. 72733G, 2009.

[60] A.K. Whittaker, I. Blakey, J. Blinco, K.S. Jack, K. Lawrie, H. Liu, A. Yu, M. Leeson, W. Yeuh, T. Younkin. "Development of Polymers for Non-CAR Resists for EUV Lithography." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7273, pp. 727321, 2009.

[61] I. Blakey, L. Chen, Y. Goh, K. Lawrie, Y. Chuang, E. Piscani, P.A. Zimmerman and A.K. Whittaker. "Non-CA Resists for 193 nm Immersion Lithography: Effects of Chemical Structure on Sensitivity." *Proc. of SPIE*, vol. 7273, pp. 72733X, 2009.

[62] A. Yu, H. Liu, J.P. Blinco, K.S. Jack, M. Leeson, T.R. Younkin, A.K. Whittaker, I. Blakey. "Patterning of Tailored Polycarbonate Based Non - Chemically Amplified Resists Using Extreme Ultraviolet Lithography." *Macromolecular Rapid Communications*, vol. 31, pp. 1449-1455, 2010.

[63] I. Blakey, A. Yu, J. Blinco, K.S. Jack, H. Liu, M. Leeson, Y. Wang, T.Younkin, A.K. Whittaker, and B.M. La Fontaine. "Polycarbonate based non - chemically amplified photoresists for extreme ultraviolet lithography." Proc. of SPIE, vol. 7636, pp. 763635/1-8, 2010.

[64] P.P. Naulleau, D. Niakoula, and G. Zhang. "System-level line-edge roughness limits in extreme ultraviolet lithography." J. of Vac. Sci. & Tech. B, vol. 26, pp. 1289-1293, 2008.

[65] K. J. Lawrie, I. Blakey, J. P. Blinco, H. H. Cheng, R. Gronheid, K. S. Jack, I. Pollentier, M. J. Leeson, T. R. Younkin and A. K. Whittaker. "Chain scission resists for extreme ultraviolet lithography based on high performance polysulfone-containing polymers." *J. Mater. Chem.*, vol. 21, pp. 5629-5637, 2011.

[66] I. Pollentier, I. Neira, R. Gronheid. "Assessment of resist outgassing related EUV optics contamination for CAR and non -CAR material chemistries." Proc. of SPIE, vol. 7972, pp. 797208/1-12, 2011.

[67] K. Lawrie, I. Blakey, J. Blinco, R. Gronheid, K. Jack, I. Pollentier, M. Leeson, T. Younkin, and A. Whittaker. "Poly(olefin sulfone)s – a materials platform for studying resist derived contamination." EUVL Symposium in Kobe, Japan, 2010.

[68] C.C. Liu, E. Han, M. S. Onses, C. J. Thode, S. Ji, P. Gopalan, and P. F. Nealey. "Fabrication of Lithographically Defined Chemically Patterned Polymer Brushes and Mats." *Macromolecules*, vol. 44, pp 1876–1885, 2011.

[69] R.A. Farrell, T.G. Fitzgerald, D. Borah, J.D. Holmes, and M.A. Morris. "Chemical Interactions and Their Role in the Microphase Separation of Block Copolymer Thin Films." *J. Mol. Sci.*, vol. 10, pp. 3671-3712, 2009.

[70] C. Bencher, J. Smith, L. Miao, C. Cai, Y. Chen, J. Y. Cheng, D. P. Sanders, M. Tjio, H. D. Truong, S. Holmes, and W. D. Hinsberg. "Self-assembly patterning for sub-15nm half-pitch: a transition from lab to fab." *Proc. of SPIE* vol. 7970, pp. 79700F, 2011.

[71] C. Tang, E. M. Lennon, G. H. Fredrickson, E. J. Kramer, and C. J. Hawker. "Evolution of Block Copolymer Lithography to Highly Ordered Square Arrays." *Science*, vol. 322, pp. 429-432, 2008.[72] M. P. Stoykovich, M. Müller, S. O. Kim, H. H. Solak E. W. Edwards, J. J. de Pablo, and P.F. Nealey. "Directed Assembly of Block Copolymer Blends into Nonregular Device-Oriented Structures." *Science*, vol. 308, pp 1442-1446, 2005.

[72] M.P. Stoykovick, K.C. Daoulas, M. Müller, H. Kang, J.J. de Pablo, and P.F. Nealey. "Remediation of Line Edge Roughness in Chemical Nanopatterns by the Directed Assembly of Overlying Block Copolymer Films." *Macromolecules43* (5), pp 2334–2342, 2010.

[73] S.-M. Park, O.-H. Park, J.Y. Cheng, C.T. Rettner, and H.-C. Kim. "Patterning sub-10 nm line patterns from a block copolymer hybrid." *Nanotechnology*, vol. 19, pp. 455304, 2008.

[74] V.R. Tirumala, V. Daga, A.W. Bosse, A. Romang, J. Ilavsky, E.K. Lin and J.J. Watkins. "Well-Ordered Polymer Melts with 5 nm Lamellar Domains from Blends of a Disordered Block Copolymer and a Selectively Associating Homopolymer of Low or High Molar Mass." *Macromolecules*, vol. 41, pp. 7978, 2008.

[75] C.B. Tang, E.M. Lennon, G.H. Fredrickson, E.J. Kramer and C.J. Hawker. "Evolution of Block Copolymer Lithography to Highly Ordered Square Arrays", *Science*, vol. 322, pp. 429, 2008.

[76] J.K. Bosworth, M.Y. Paik, R. Ruiz, E.L. Schwartz, J.Q. Huang, A.W. Ko, D.-M. Smilgies, C.T. Black and C.K. Ober, "Control of Self Assembly of Lithographically-Patternable Block Copolymer Films", *ACS Nano*, vol. 2, pp. 1396-1402, 2008.

[77] E.W. Edwards, M.F. Montague, H.H. Solak, C.J. Hawker and P.F. Nealey. "Precise control over molecular dimensions of block-copolymer domains using the interfacial energy of chemically nanopatterned substrates." *Advanced Materials*, vol. 16, pp. 1315, 2004.

[78] X. Zhang, K.D. Harris, N.L.Y. Wu, J.N. Murphy, J.M. Buriak. "Fast Assembly of Block Copolymer Nanostructures through Microwave Annealing." *ACS Nano*, vol. 4, 7021-7029, 2010.

Front End Process and Processes' Integration Devices, and Structures Materials Challenges and Options References

[1] R. W. Keyes. "The effect of randomness in the distribution of impurity atoms on FET thresholds." *Appl. Phys.*, vol. 8, pp. 251, 1975.

[2] D.J. Frank, Y. Taur, M. Ieong, and H.-S.P. Wong. "Monte Carlo Modeling of Threshold Variation due to Dopant Fluctuations," in IEEE Symposium on VLSI Technology Technical Digest, 1999, pp. 169-170.

[3] T. Mizuno, J. Okumtura, and A. Toriumi. "Experimental study of threshold voltage fluctuation due to statistical variation of channel dopant number in MOSFET's." *IEEE Trans. Electron Devices*, vol. 41, pp. 2216, 1994.

[4] K. Takeuchi, T. Fukai, T. Tsunomura, A. T. Putra, A. Nishida, S. Kamohara, T. Hiramoto. "Understanding Random Threshold Voltage Fluctuation by Comparing Multiple Fabs and Technologies," in Proceedings of the IEEE IEDM, 2007, pp. 467.

[5] K. J. Kuhn. "Reducing Variation in Advanced Logic Technologies: Approaches to Process and Design for Manufacturability of Nanoscale CMOS," in Proceedings of the IEEE IEDM, 2007, pp. 471.

[6] S.R. Schofield, N.J. Curson, M.Y. Simmons, F.J. Ruess, T. Hallam, L. Oberbeck and R.G. Clark. "Atomically precise placement of single dopants in silicon." Phys. Rev. Lett., vol. 91, pp.136104, 2003.

[7] T. Shinada, S. Okamoto, T. Kobayashi and I. Ohdomari. "Enhancing semiconductor device performance using ordered dopant arrays." *Nature*, vol. 437, pp. 1128, 2005.

[8] T. Shinada, M. Hori, Y. Ono, K. Taira, A. Komatsubara, T. Tanii, T. Endoh, I. Ohdomari. "Performance evaluation of MOSFETs with discrete dopant distribution by one-by-one doping method." in Proceedings of the IEEE IEDM, 2010, pp. 592.

[9] F.J. Rueß, L. Oberbeck, M.Y. Simmons, K.E.J. Goh, A.R. Hamilton, T. Hallam, N.J. Curson and R.G. Clark. "Towards atomic-scale device fabrication in silicon using scanning probe microscopy." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 4, pp. 1969, 2004.

[10] F.J. Rueß, W. Pok, T. C. G. Reusch, M. J. Butcher, K.E. J. Goh, G. Scappucci, A. R. Hamilton and M. Y. Simmons. "Realization of Atomically Controlled Dopant Devices in Silicon." *Small*, vol. 3, pp. 563, 2007.

[11] J.L. O'Brien, S.R. Schofield, M.Y. Simmons, R.G. Clark, A.S. Dzurak, N.J. Curson, B.E. Kane, N.S. McAlpine, M.E Hawley and G.W. Brown. "Towards the fabrication of phosphorus qubits for a silicon quantum computer." *Phys. Rev. B*, vol. 64, pp. 161401, 2001.

[12] M. Y. Simmons, S. R. Schofield, J. L. O'Brien, N. J. Curson, L. Oberbeck, T. Hallam and R. G. Clark. "The atomic scale fabrication of a solid-state silicon based quantum computer." *Surface Science*, vol. 532, pp. 1209, 2003.

[13] R.G. Clark, R. Brenner, T.M. Buehler, V. Chan, N.J. Curson, A.S. Dzurak, E. Gauja, H.S Goan, A.D. Greentree, T. Hallam, A.R. Hamilton, L.C.L. Hollenberg, D.N. Jamieson, J.C McCallum, G.J. Milburn, J.L. O'Brien, L. Oberbeck, C.I. Pakes, S.D. Prawer, D.J. Reilly, F.J. Ruess, S.R. Schofield, M.Y. Simmons, F.E. Stanley, R.P. Starrett, C. Wellard and C.Yang. "Progress in silicon based quantum computing." *Phil. Trans. Royal Soc.*, vol. 361, pp. 1451, 2003.

[14] P. M. Koenraad and M. E. Flatté. "Single dopants in semiconductors." Nature Materials, vol. 10, pp. 91, 2011.

[15] T. Matsukawa, T. Fukai, S. Suzuki, K. Hara, M. Koh, I. Ohdomari. "Development of single-ion implantation - Controllability of implanted ion number." *Appl. Surf. Sci.*, vol.117, pp. 677, 1997.

[16] Persaud, S.J. Park, J.A. Liddle, T. Schenkel, J. Bokor, and I. W. Rangelow. "Integration of Scanning Probes and Ion Beams." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 5, pp. 1087, 2005.

[17] D.N. Jamieson, C. Yang, T. Hopf, S. M. Hearne, C.I. Pakes, S. Prawer, M. Mitic, E. Gauja, S.E. Andresen, F.E. Hudson, A.S. Dzurak, and R.G. Clark. "Controlled shallow single-ion implantation in silicon using an active substrate for sub-20-keV ions." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 86, pp. 202101, 2005.

[18] J. Meijer, S. Pezzagna, T. Vogel, B. Burchard, H. H. Bukow, I. W. Rangelow, Y. Sarov, H. Wiggners, I. Pluemel, F. Jelezko, J. Wrachtrup, F. Schmidt-Kaler, W. Schnitzler, K. Singer. "Towards the implanting of ions and positioning of nanoparticles with nm spatial resolution." *Appl. Phys. A*, vol. 91, pp. 567, 2008.

[19] E. Bielejec, J. A. Seamons and M. S. Carroll. "Single ion implantation for single donor devices using Geiger mode detectors." *Nanotechnology*, vol. 21, pp. 085201, 2010.

[20] M. Hori, T. Shinada, K. Taira, A. Komatsubara, Y. Ono, T. Tanii, T. Endoh, I. Ohdomari. "Enhancing Single-Ion Detection Efficiency by Applying Substrate Bias Voltage for Deterministic Single-Ion Doping." *Appl. Phys. Express*, vol.4, pp. 046501, 2011.

[21] D. J. C. Herr. "Directed block copolymer self-assembly for nanoelectronics fabrication." *Journal of Materials Research*, vol. 26, pp. 122-139, 2011.

[22] D. J. C. Herr. "Emerging Patterning Materials Options for Dimensional and Functional Scaling." SPIE Panel on Nanotechnology in Microlithography, pp. 8, 2009.

[23] J. K. Bosworth, M. Y. Piak, R. Ruiz, E. L. Schwartz, J. Q. Huang, A. K. Ko, D.-M. Smilgies, C. T. Black, C. K. Ober. "Control of Self-Assembly of Lithographically Patternable Block Copolymer Films." *ACS Nano*, vol.2, pp. 1396, 2008.

[24] J.C. Ho, R. Yerushalmi, Z.A. Jacobson, Z. Fan, R.L. Alley, and A. Javey. "Controlled nanoscale doping of semiconductors via molecular monolayers." *Nature Materials*, vol. 7, pp. 62, 2008.

[25] A. Fuhrer, M. Fuechsle, T.C.G. Ruesch and M.Y. Simmons. "In-plane gate P:Si donor quantum dot", *Nano Lett.*, vol. 9, pp. 707, 2009.

[26] M.Y. Simmons, F.J. Ruess, K.E.J. Goh, W. Pok, T. Hallam, M.J. Butcher, T.C.G. Reusch, G. Scappucci, A.R. Hamilton, L. Oberbeck. "Atomic-scale silicon device fabrication." *Intl. J. of Nanotechnology*, vol. 5, pp. 352-369, 2008.

[27] G Scappucci, G Capellini, B.Johnson, W.M. Klesse, J.A. Miwa and M Y Simmons. "A Complete Fabrication Route for Atomic-Scale, Donor-Based Devices in Single-Crystal Germanium." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 11, pp. 2272-2279, 2011.

[28] M. Fuechsle, S. Mahapatra, F. A. Zwanenburg, M. Friesen, M. A. Eriksson, M. Y. Simmons. "Spectroscopy of fewelectron single-crystal silicon quantum dots." *Nature Nanotechnology*, vol. 5, pp. 502, 2010.

[29] Y.-J. Lee, Y.-L. Lu, F.-K. Hsueh, K.-C. Huang, C.-C. Wan, T.-Y. Cheng, M.-H. Han, J. M. Kowalski, J. E. Kowalski, D. Heh, H.-T. Chuang, Y. Li, T.-S. Chao, C.-Y. Wu and F.-L. Yang. "3D 65nm CMOS with 320°C Microwave Dopant Activation," in Proceedings of the IEEE IEDM, 2009, pp. 31.

[30] F.-K. Hsueh, Y.-J. Lee, K.-L. Lin, M. I. Current, C.-Y. Wu, T.-S. Chao. "Amorphous-Layer Regrowth and Activation of P and As Implanted Si by Low-Temperature Microwave Annealing." IEEE Trans. Electron Devices, vol. 58, pp. 2088-2093, 2011.

[31] S. McKibbin, W.R. Clarke, A. Fuhrer, T.C.G. Ruesch and M.Y. Simmons. "Investigating the regrowth surface of Si:P delta-layers toward vertically stacked three dimensional devices." Appl. Phys. Lett., vol. 95, pp. 233111, 2009.

[32] K. Inoue, F. Yano, A. Nishida, H. Takamizawa, T. Tsunomura, Y. Nagai and M. Hasegawa. "Dopant distributions in n-MOSFET structure observed by atom probe tomography." *Ultramicroscopy*, vol.109, pp. 1479, 2009.

[33] L. Zhang, K. Hara, A. Kinoshita, T. Hashimoto, Y. Hayase, M. Kurihara, D. Hagishima, T. Ishikawa, S. Takeno. "Direct Visualization of Anomalous-Phosphorus Diffusion in Failure-Bit Gates of SRAM-Load pMOSFETs with High-Resolution Scanning Spreading Resistance Microscopy." in Proceedings of the IEEE IEDM, 2010, pp. 804. [34] M. Ligowski, D. Moraru, M. Anwar, T. Mizuno, R. Jablonski, M. Tabe. "Observation of individual dopants in a thin silicon layer by low temperature Kelvin Probe Force Microscope." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol.93, pp. 142101, 2008.

[35] G. Roy, A. R. Brown, F. Adamu-Lema, S. Roy and A. Asenov. "Simulation Study of Individual and Combined Sources of Intrinsic Parameter Fluctuations in Conventional Nano-MOSFETs." *IEEE Trans Electron Devices*, vol. 52, pp. 3063-3070, 2006.

[36] N. Sano, K. Matsuzawa, M. Mukai, and N. Nakayama. "On discrete random dopant modelling in drift-diffusion simulations: Physical meaning of 'atomistic' dopants." *Microelectron. Reliab.*, vol. 42, pp. 189, 2002.

[37] C. Alexander, G. Roy, A. Asenov. "Random dopant induced drain current variation in nano-MOSFETs: A tree dimensional self-consistent Monte Carlo study using 'ab-initio' ionized impurity scattering." *IEEE Trans. Electron Dev.*, vol. 55, pp 3251, 2008.

[38] N. Seoane A Martinez, A.R. Brown, J.R. Barker, and A. Asenov. "Current Variability in Si Nanowire MOSFETs Due to Random Dopants in the Source/Drain Regions: A Fully 3-D NEGF Simulation Study." *IEEE Trans. on Electron Dev.*, vol. 56, pp. 1388, 2009.

[39] R. Rahman, S.H. Park, G. Klimeck and L.C.L. Hollenberg. "Stark tuning of the charge states of a two-donor molecule in silicon." *Nanotechnology*, vol. 22, pp. 225202, 2011.

[40] M. Fuechsle, S. Mahapatra, F. A. Zwanenburg, M. Friesen, M. A. Eriksson and M. Y. Simmons. "Spectroscopy of few-electron single-crystal silicon quantum dots." *Nature Nanotechnology*, vol. 5, pp. 502, 2010.

[41] H. SELLIER, G. P. LANSBERGEN, J. CARO, S. ROGGE, N. COLLAERT, I. FERAIN, M. JURCZAK AND S. BIESEMANS. "TRANSPORT SPECTROSCOPY OF A SINGLE DOPANT IN A GATED SILICON NANOWIRE." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 97, pp. 206805, 2006.

[42] Y. Ono, K. Nishiguchi, A. Fujiwara, and H. Yamaguchi, H. Inokawa, Y. Takahashi. "Conductance modulation by individual acceptors in Si nanoscale field-effect transistors." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 90, pp. 102106, 2007.

[43] D. Moraru, Y. Ono, H. Inokawa and M. Tabe. "Quantized electron transfer through random multiple tunnel junctions in phosphorous-doped silicon nanowires." *Phys. Rev. B*, vol.76, pp. 075332, 2007.

[44] G. P. Lansbergen, R. Rahman, C. J. Wellard, I. Woo, J. Caro, N. Collaert, S. Biesemans, G. Klimeck, L. C. L. Hollenberg and S. Rogge. "Gate-induced quantum-confinement transition of a single dopant atom in a silicon FinFET." *Nature Physics*, vol. 4, pp. 656, 2008.

[45] E. Prati, R. Latempa and M. Fanciulli. "Microwave-assisted transport in a single-donor silicon quantum dot." *Phys. Rev. B*, vol. 80, pp. 165331, 2009.

[46] M. Pierre, R. Wacquez, X. Jehl, M. Sanquer, M. Vinet and O. Cueto. "Single-donor ionization energies in a nanoscale CMOS channel." *Nature Nanotechnology*, vol. 5, pp. 133, 2010.

[47] M. Tabe, D. Morau, M. Ligowski, M. Anwar, R. Jablonski, Y. Ono and T. Mizuno. "Single-Electron Transport through Single Dopants in a Dopant-Rich Environment." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol.105, pp. 016803, 2010.

[48] E. Hamid, D. Moraru, J. C. Tarido, S. Miki, T. Mizuno and M. Tabe. "Single-electron transfer between two donors in nanoscale thin silicon-on-insulator field-effect transistors." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 97, pp. 262101, 2010.

[49] B.E. Kane. "A silicon-based nuclear spin quantum computer." Nature, vol. 393, pp. 133, 1998.

[50] Morello, J.J. Pla, F.A. Zwanenburg, K. W. Chan, K. Y. Tan, H. Huebl, M. Mottonen, Christopher D. Nugroho, C. Yang, J. A. van Donkelaar, A.D. C. Alves, D. N. Jamieson, C. C. Escott, L.C. L. Hollenberg, R. G. Clark and A.S. Dzurak. "Single-shot readout of an electron spin in silicon." *Nature*, vol. 467, pp. 687, 2010.

[51] F. Jelezko, T. Gaebel, I. Popa, M. Domhan, A. Gruber, and J.Wrachtrup. "Observation of Coherent Oscillation of a Single Nuclear Spin and Realization of a Two-Qubit Conditional Quantum Gate." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 93, pp. 130501, 2004.

[52] G. D. Fuchs, V. V. Dobrovitski, D. M. Toyli, F. J. Heremans, D. D. Awschalom. "Gigahertz Dynamics of a Strongly Driven Single Quantum Spin." *Science*, vol.326, pp.1520, 2009.

[53] S. Auvray, V. Derycke, M. Goffman, A. Filoramo, O. Jost, and J.-P. Bourgoin. "Chemical Optimization of Self-Assembled Carbon Nanotube Transistors." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 5, pp. 451-455, 2005.

[54] C. Klinke, J.B. Hannon, A. Afzali, P. Avouris. "Field-Effect Transistors Assembled From Functionalized Carbon Nanotubes." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 6, pp. 906-910, 2006.; and G.S. Tulevski, J. Hannon, A. Afzali, Z. Chen, P. Avouris, and C.R. Kagan. "Chemically Assisted Directed Assembly of Carbon Nanotubes for the Fabrication of Large-Scale Device Arrays." J. *Am. Chem. Soc.*, vol. 129, pp. 11964-11968, 2007.

[55] N. Koch, A. Kahn, J. Ghijsen, J.-J. Pireaux, J. Schwartz, R.L. Johnson, A. Elschner. "Conjugated organic molecules on metal versus polymer electrodes: demonstration of a key energy level alignment mechanism." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 82, pp 70, 2003.

[56] P.G. Piva, G.A. DiLabio, J.L.Pitters, J. Zikovski, M. Rezeq, S. Dogel, W.A. Hofer, and R.A. Wolkow. "Field regulation of single-molecule conductivity by a charged surface atom." *Nature*, vol. 435, pp. 658-661, 2005.

Interconnect Material References

[1] Y. Au, Y. Lin, and R. Gordon. "Filling Narrow Trenches by Iodine-Catalyzed CVD of Copper and Manganese on Manganese Nitride Barrier/Adhesion Layers." *J. Electrochem. Soc.*, vol. 158, pp. D248, 2011.

[2] A. Krishnamoorthy, K. Chanda, S.P. Murarka, G. Ramanath, and J.G. Ryan. "Self-assembled near-zero-thickness molecular layers as diffusion barriers for Cu metallization." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 78, pp. 2467-69, 2001.

[3] G. Ramanath, G. Cui, P.G. Ganesan, X. Guo, A.V. Ellis, M. Stukowski, P. Doppelt, M. Lane. "Self-assembled subnanolayers as interfacial adhesion enhancers and diffusion barriers for integrated circuits." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol 83, pp. 383-385, 2003.

[4] N. Mikami, N. Hata, T. Kikkawa, and H. Machida. "Robust self-assembled monolayer as diffusion barrier for copper metallization." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 83, pp. 5181-83, 2003.

[5] P. Loscutoff, S. Clendenning, and S. Bent. "Fabrication of Organic Thin Films for Copper Diffusion Barrier Layers using Molecular Layer Deposition," in *MRS Symp. Proc.*, 2010, vol. 1249, pp. F02.

[6] S. Chen, L. Brown, M. Levendorf, W. Cai, S. Ju, J. Edgeworth, X. Li, C. Magnuson, A. Velamakanni, R. Piner, J. Kang, and J. Park. "Oxidation Resistance of Graphene-Coated Cu and Cu/Ni alloy." *ACS Nano*, vol. 5, pp. 1321, 2011.

[7] C. Berger, Y. Yi, Z.L. Wang, and W.A. de Heer. "Multiwalled carbon nanotubes are ballistic conductors at room temperature." *Appl. Phys. A*, vol. 74, pp. 363-365, 2002.

[8] M. Zamkov, A.S. Alnaser, B. Shan, Z. Chang, and P. Richard. "Probing the intrinsic conductivity of multiwalled carbon nanotubes." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 89, pp. 093111, 2006.

[9] M.C. Strus, A.N. Chiaramonti, Y.L. Kim, Y.J. Jung, and R.R. Keller, "Accelerated reliability testing of highly aligned single-walled carbon nanotube networks subjected to DC electrical stressing." *Nanotechnology*, vol. 22, pp 265713, 2011.

[10] A. Javi and H. Dai. "Regular Arrays of 2 nm Metal Nanoparticles for Deterministic Synthesis of Nanomaterials." *J.l of the Am. Chem. Soc.*, vol. 127, pp. 11942-11943, 2005.

[11] A. Ural, Y. Li, and H. Dai. "Electric-field-aligned growth of single-walled carbon nanotubes on surfaces." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 81, pp. 3464, 2002.

[12] H. Ago, N. Ishigami, K. Imamoto, T. Suzuki, K. Ikeda, M. Tsuji, T. Ikuta, and K. Takahashi. "Horizontally-aligned single-walled carbon nanotubes on sapphire." *J. Nanosci. Nanotechnol.*, vol. 8, pp. 6165-6169, 2008.

[13] N. Patil, A. Lin, E.R. Myers, H.-S.P. Wong, S. Mitra. "Integrated wafer-scale growth and transfer of directional Carbon Nanotubes and misaligned-Carbon-Nanotube-immune logic structures," in Proc. VLSI Technology Symposium, 2008, pp. 205-206.

[14] C. M. Orofeo, H. Ago, N. Yoshihara, and M. Tsuji. "Top-down approach to align single-walled carbon nanotubes on silicon substrate." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 94, pp. 053113, 2009.

[15] N. Wang, Z. K. Tang, G. D. Li and J. S. Chen. "Single-walled 4 Å carbon nanotube arrays." *Nature*, vol. 408, pp. 50, 2000.

[16] Y. Yamazaki, N. Sakuma, M. Katagiri, M. Suzuki, T. Sakai, S. Sato, M. Nihei, and Y. Awano. "High-Quality Carbon Nanotube Growth at Low Temperature by Pulse-Excited Remote Plasma Chemical Vapor Deposition." *Applied Physics Express*, vol. 1, pp. 034004, 2008
[17] Y. Yamazaki, M. Katagiri, N. Sakuma, M. Suzuki, S. Sato, M. Nihei, M. Wada, N. Matsunaga, T. Sakai, and Y. Awano. "Synthesis of a closely packed carbon nanotube forest by a multi-step growth method using plasma-based chemical vapor deposition." *Applied Physics Express*, vol. 3 pp. 055002, 2010

[18] G. Zhong, T. Iwasaki, K. Honda, Y. Furukawa, I. Ohdomari and H. Kawarada. "Low Temperature Synthesis of Extremely Dense and Vertically Aligned Single-Walled Carbon Nanotubes." *Jpn. Journ. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 44, pp. 1558-1561, 2005.

[19] D. Yokoyama, T. Iwasaki, T. Yoshida, H. Kawarada. "Low temperature grown carbon nanotube interconnects using inner shells by chemical mechanical polishing." Appl. Phys. Lett., vol. 91, pp. 263101, 2007.

[20] M. Katagiri, N. Sakuma, M. Suzuki, T. Sakai, S. Sato, T. Hyakushima, M. Nihei, Y. Awano. "Carbon Nanotube Vias Fabricated by Remote Plasma-Enhanced Chemical Vapor Deposition." *Jpn. Journ. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 4, pp. 2024, 2008.

[21] A. Naeemi, R. Servari, J. D. Meindl. "Performance Modeling and Optimization for Single- and Multi-Wall Carbon Nanotube Interconnects," in *Proceedings of the 44th annual conference on Design automation*, 2007, pp. 568.

[22] A. Naeemi, J. D. Mendl. "Compact physical models for multiwall carbon-nanotube interconnects." *IEEE Electron Dev. Lett.*, vol. 27, pp. 338-340, 2006.

[23] H. Li, N. Svrivastava, J.-F. Mao, W.-Y. Yin, K. Banerjee. "Carbon Nanotube Vias: A Reality Check," in Proceeding of the IEEE IEDM, 2007, pp. 207.

[24] N. Svrivastava, R. V. Joshi, and K. Banarjee. "Carbon Nanotube Interconnects: Implications for Performance, Power Dissipation and Thermal Management," in Proceeding of the IEEE IEDM, 2005, pp. 249-252.

[25] G. F. Close, and H.-S.P. Wong. "Fabrication and Characterization of Carbon Nanotube Interconnects," In Proceedings of the IEEE IEDM, 2007, pp. 203.

[26] M.S. Dresselhaus, G. Dresselhaus, and P. Avouris. Carbon Nanotubes: Synthesis, Structure, Properties, and Applications.Berlin, Germany, Springer-Verlag, 2001

[27] A. Javey, J. Guo, M. Paulsonn, Q. Wang, D. Mann, M. Lundstrom, H. Dai. "High-Field Quasiballistic Transport in Short Carbon Nanotubes." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 92, pp. 106804, 2004.

[28] O. Hjortstam, P. Isberg, S. Söderholm, and H. Dai. "Can we achieve ultra-low resistivity in carbon nanotube-based metal composites?" *Appl. Phys. A*, vol. 78, pp. 1175, 2004.

[29] J.-Y. Park, S. Rosenblatt, Y. Yaish, V. Sazonova, H. Üstünel, S. Braig, T.A. Arias, P.W. Brouwer, P.L. McEuen. "Electron–Phonon Scattering in Metallic Single-Walled Carbon Nanotubes." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 4, pp. 517, 2004.

[30] J. Jiang, R. Saito, G.G. Samsonidze, S. G. Chou, A. Jorio, G. Dresselhaus, M. Dresselhaus. "Electron-phonon matrix elements in single-wall carbon nanotubes." *Phys. Rev. B*, vol. 72, pp. 235408, 2005.

[31] A. Kawabata, S. Sato, T. Nozue, T. Hyakushima, M. Norimatsu, M, Mishima, T. Murakami, D. Kondo, K. Asano, M. Ohfuti, H, Kawarada, T, Sakai, M. Nihei and Y. Awano. "Robustness of CNT Via Interconnect Fabricated by Low Temperature Process over a High-Density Current." In Proc. IEEE Int. Interconnect Technology Conf., 2008, pp. 237-239,.

[32] T. Yamada, T. Namai, K. Hata, D. N. Futaba, K. Mizuno, J. Fan, M. Yudasaka, M. Yumura, S. Iijima. "Size-selective growth of double-walled carbon nanotube forests from engineered iron catalysts." *Nature Nanotechnology*, vol. 1, pp. 131, 2006.

[33] G. Zhong, T. Iwasaki, H. Kawarada. "Semi-quantitative study on the fabrication of densely packed and vertically aligned single-walled carbon nanotubes." *Carbon*, vol. 44, pp 2009, 2006.

[34] M. Katagiri, Y. Yamazaki, M. Wada, M. Kitamura, N. Sakuma, M. Suzuki S. Sato, M. Nihei, A. Kajita, T. Sakai, Y. Awano: Improvement in Electrical Properties of Carbon Nanotube Via Interconnects, *Jpn. J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 50 pp. 05EF01-1, 2011.

[35] J. Dijon, H. Okuno, M. Fayolle, T. Vo, J. Pontcharra, D. Acquaviva, D. Bouvet, A. M. Ionescu, C. S. Esconjauregui, B. Capraro, E. Quesnel, and J. Robertson. "Ultra-high density Carbon Nanotubes on Al-Cu for advanced Vias," in *Proceedings of the IEEE IEDM*, 2010, pp. 33.4.1.

[36] M. Katagiri, Y. Yamazaki, N. Sakuma, M. Suzuki, T. Sakai, M. Wada, N. Nakamura, N. Matsunaga, S. Sato, M. Nihei, and Y. Awano. "Fabrication of 70-nm-diameter carbon nanotube via interconnects by remote plasma-enhanced chemical vapor deposition and their electrical properties," in *Proc. of the IEEE Int. Interconnect Technology Conf.*, 2009, pp. 44-46.

[37] K. S. Novoselov, A. K. Geim, S. V. Morozov, D. Jiang, Y. Zhang, S. V. Dubonos, I. V. Grigorieva, and A. A. Firsov. "Electric Field Effect in Atomically Thin Carbon Films." *Science*, vol. 306, pp. 666-669, 2004.

[38] A. Naeemi and J. D. Meindl. "Performance Benchmarking for Graphene Nanoribbon, Carbon Nanotube, and Cu Interconnects," in *Proceedings of the IEEE International Interconnect Technology Conference*, 2008, pp. 183-185.

[39] A. Reina, X. Jia, J. Ho, D. Nezich, H. Son, V. Bulovic, M. S. Dresselhaus and J. Kong. "Large Area, Few-Layer Graphene Films on Arbitrary Substrates by Chemical Vapor Deposition." *Nano Letters*, vol. 9, pp. 30, 2009.

[40] K. S. Kim, Y. Zhao, H. Jang, S. Y. Lee, J. M. Kim, K. S. Kim, J.-H. Ahn, P. Kim, J.-Y. Choi & B. H. Hong. "Large-scale pattern growth of graphene films for stretchable transparent electrodes." *Nature*, vol. 457, pp. 706-710, 2009.

[41] X. Li, W. Cai, J. An, S. Kim, J. Nah, D. Yang, R. Piner, A. Velamakanni, I. Jung, E. Tutuc, S. K. Banerjee, L. Colombo, and R. S. Ruoff. Large-Area Synthesis of High-Quality and Uniform Graphene Films on Copper Foils." *Science*, vol. 324, pp. 1312-1314, 2009.

[42] D. Kondo, S. Sato, K. Yagi, N. Harada, M. Sato, M. Nihei, and N. Yokoyama. "Low-Temperature Synthesis of Graphene and Fabrication of Top-Gated Field Effect Transistors without Using Transfer Processes." *Appl. Phys. Express*, vol. 3, pp. 025102, 2010.

[43] Y. Yamazaki, R. Sawabe, M. Wada, M. Katagiri, N. Sakuma, T. Saito, A. Isobayashi, M. Suzuki, A. Kajita, Y. Awano, T. Sakai. "High-Quality Graphene Growth at Low Temperature for Nano-carbon Interconnect Application." in *Extended Abstracts 58th Spring Meeting*, 2011, Japan Society of Applied Physics, 27p-BM-6, 201.

[44] K.-J. Lee, A.P. Chandrakasan, and J. Kong. "Breakdown Current Density of CVD-Grown Multilayer Graphene Interconnects." IEEE Electron Dev. Lett., vol. 32, pp. 557-559, 2011.

[45] T. Takami, S. Ogawa, H. Sumi, T. Kaga, A. Saikubo, E. Ikenaga, M. Sato, M. Nihei, Y. Takakuwa. "Catalyst-Free Growth of Networked Nanographite on Si and SiO2 Substrates by Photoemission-Assisted Plasma-Enhanced Chemical Vapor Deposition." *e-J. Surf. Sci. Nanotech.* vol. 7, pp. 882-890, 2009.

[46] A. Bid, A. Bora, and A. K. Raychaudhuri. "Temperature dependence of the resistance of metallic nanowires of diameter \geq 15 nm: Applicability of Block-Grüneisen theorem." *Phys. Rev. B*, vol. 74, pp. 035426, 2006.

[47] Y.Chang, M.L. Lye, and H.C. Zeng. "Large-scale synthesis of high-quality ultralong copper nanowires." *Langmuir*, vol. 21, pp. 3746-3748, 2005.

[48] A. Mallikarjunan, S. Sharma, and S. P. Murarka. "Resistivity of copper films at thicknesses near the mean free path of electrons in copper." *Electrochem. and Solid-State Lett.*, vol. 3, pp. 437-438, 2000.

[49] T. Seo, T. Yoshino, Y. Cho, N. Hata, and T. Kikkawa. "Electrical Characteristics of Mesoporous Pure-Silica–Zeolite Film." Jpn. J. of Appl. Phys., vol. 46, pp. 5742–5746, 2007.

[50] P.-I. Wang, Z. Wu, T.-M. Lu, and L.V. Interrante. "A Novel Polycarbosilane-Based Low κ Dielectric Material." J. of *The Electrochemical Society*, vol. 153, pp. G267-G271, 2006.

[51] A. Itoh, A. Inokuchi, S. Yasuda, A. Teramoto, T. Goto, M. Hirayama, and T. Ohmi. "Low-Dielectric-Constant Nonporous Fluorocarbon Films for Interlayer Dielectric." *Jpn. J. of Appl. Phys.*, vol. 47, pp. 2515–2520, 2008.

[52] K. Chan and K.K. Gleason. "Air-Gap Fabrication Using a Sacrificial Polymeric Thin Film Synthesized via Initiated Chemical Vapor Deposition." *J. of The Electrochemical Society*, vol.153, pp. C223-C228, 2006.

[53] K. Chan and K.K. Gleason. "Cross-Linked Organic Sacrificial Material for Air Gap Formation by Initiated Chemical Vapor Deposition." *J. of The Electrochemical Society*, vol. 155, pp. G78-G86, 2008.

Assembly and Package Material References

[1] T. Osborn, A. He, N. Galiba, and P.A. Kohl. "All-Copper Chip-to-Substrate Interconnects Part I. Fabrication and Characterization." *J. of the Electrochemical Society*, vol. 155, pp. D308-D313, 2008.

[2] S.L. Lai, J.Y. Guo, V. Petrova, G. Ramanath, and L.H. Allen. "Size-Dependent Melting Properties of Small Tin Particles: Nanocalorimetric Measurements." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 77, pp. 99, 1996.

[3] H. Jiang, K.-S Moon, F. Hua, and C. P. Wong. "Synthesis and Thermal and Wetting Properties of Tin/Silver Alloy Nanoparticles for Low Melting Point Lead-Free Solders." *Chemistry of Materials*, vol. 19, pp. 4482, 2007.

[4] Y. Li and C.P. Wong. "Recent advances of conductive adhesives as a lead-free alternative in electronic packaging: Materials, processing, reliability and applications." *Materials Science & Engineering Reports*, vol. 51, pp. 1-35, 2006.

[5] K.J. Miller, K.N. Collier, H.B. Soll-Morris, R. Swaminathan and M.E. McHenry. "Induction heating of FeCo nanoparticles for rapid rf curing of epoxy composites." *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 105, pp. 07E714, 2009.

[6] J. Qu and C.P. Wong. "Effective Elastic Modulus of Underfill Material for Flip-Chip Applications." *IEEE Trans. on Comp, and Pack. Tech.*, vol. 25, pp. 53, 2002.

[7] E. Giannelis, Cornell University, private communication.

[8] Y.-H. Lee, S.-J. Kyung, C.-W. Kim and G.-Y. Yeom. "Characteristic of carbon nanotubes synthesized by pin-to-plate type atmospheric pressure plasma enhanced chemical vapor deposition at low temperature." *Carbon*, vol. 44, pp. 807-809, 2006.

[9] Y. Yamazaki, M. Katagiri, N. Sakuma, M. Suzuki, S. Sato, M. Nihei, M. Wada, N. Matsunaga, T. Sakai, and Y. Awano. "Synthesis of a Closely Packed Carbon Nanotube Forest by a Multi-Step Growth Method Using Plasma-Based Chemical Vapor Deposition." *Applied Physics Express*, vol. 3, pp. 055002, 2010.

[10] Ikuo Soga, Daiyu Kondo, Yoshitaka Yamaguchi, Taisuke Iwai, Masataka Mizukoshi, Yuji Awano, Kunio Yube, and Takashi Fujii. "Carbon Nanotube Bumps for LSI Interconnect," in Proceedings of 2008 Electronic Components and Technology Conference, 2008, p. 1390.

[11] W. Kim, A. Javey, R. Tu, J. Cao, Q. Wang, and H. Dai. "Electrical contacts to carbon nanotubes down to 1 nm in diameter." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 87, pp. 173101, 2005.

[12] H. Li, W.-Y. Yin, K. Banerjee, and J.-F Mao. "Circuit Modeling and Performance Analysis of Multi-Walled Carbon Nanotube Interconnects." *IEEE Trans. on Electron Dev.*, vol. 55, pp. 1328-1337, 2008.

[13] A. Majumdar. "Enhanced: Thermoelectricity in Semiconductor Nanostructures." *Science*, vol. 303, pp. 777-778, 2004.

[14] T.C. Harman, P.J. Taylor, M.P. Walsh, and B.E. LaForge. "Quantum Dot Superlattice Thermoelectric Materials and Devices." *Science*, vol. 297, pp. 2229-2232, 2002.

[15] R. Venkatasubramanian, E. Siivola, T. Colpitts and B. O'Quinn. "Thin-film thermoelectric devices with high room-temperature figures of merit." *Nature*, vol. 413, pp. 597, 2001.

[16] I. Chowdhury, Ravi Prasher, K. Lofgreen, G. Chrysler, S. Narasimhan, R. Mahajan, D. Koester, R. Alley and R. Venkatasubramanian. "On-chip cooling by superlattice-based thin-film Thermoelectrics." *Nature Nanotech.*, vol. 4, pp. 235, 2009.

Metrology References

[1] I.M. Anderson, M.T. Postek, and B. Foran. "EFTEM Spectral Imaging of FinFET Structure using LACSBI Method" *in Proc ACMM20 / IUMAS-4*, 2008, pp 413.; I.M. Anderson and A.A. Herzing. "Statistical and Systematic Errors in EFTEM Spectral Imaging." *Microscopy and Microanalysis*, vol. 14, pp. 774, 2008.

[2] C. Kubel, A. Voigt, R. Schoenmakers, M. Otten, D Su, T. Lee, A. Carlsson and J. Bradley. "Recent Advances in Electron Tomography: TEM and HAADF-STEM Tomography for Materials Science and Semiconductor Applications." *Microscroscopy and Microanalysis*, vol. 11, pp. 378, 2005. ; K. Jarusch, P. Thomas, D.N. Leonard, R. Twesten and C.R. Booth. "Four-dimensional STEM-EELS: Enabling nano-scale chemical tomography." *Ultramicroscopy*, vol. 109, pp. 326, 2009.

[3] V. K. Tewary and B. Yang. "Parametric interatomic potential for graphene.", Phys. Rev. B, vol. 79, pp. 075442, 2009.

[4] J. W. Lau, P. Morrow, J. C. Read, V. Höink, W. F. Egelhoff, L. Huang Y. Zhu. "In situ tunneling measurements in a transmission electron microscope on nanomagnetic tunnel junctions." *Appl. Phys. Lett.* 96, 262508, 2010.

[5] C. Berger, Z. Song, T. Li, X. Li, A. Y. Ogbazghi, R. Feng, Z. Dai, A.N. Marchenkov, E.H. Conrad, P.N. First, and W.A. de Heer. "Ultrathin expitaxial graphite: 2D electron gas properties and a route toward graphene-based nanoelectrics." *J. Phys. Chem. B*, vol. 108, pp. 19912, 2004.

[6] G.M. Rutter, J.N. Crain, N.P. Gusinger, T. Li, P.N. First, J.A. Stroscio. "Scattering and interference in epitaxial graphene." *Science*, vol. 317, pp. 219, 2007.

[7] A.C. Ferrari, J.C. Meyer, V. Scardaci, C. Casiraghi, M. Lazzeri, F. Mauri, S. Piscanec, D. Jiang, K. S. Novoselov, S. Roth, and A.K. Geim. "Raman spectrum of graphene and graphene layers." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 97, pp. 187401, 2006.

[8] V.K. Tewary and B. Yang. "Parametric interatomic potential for graphene." Phys. Rev. B, vol. 79, pp. 075442, 2009.

[9] B. Radisavljevic, A. Radenovic, J. Brivio, V. Giacomett, and A. Kis. "Single-layer MoS₂ transistors." *Nature Nanotechnology*, vol 6, pp. 147–150, 2011.

[10] S.A. Wolf, D.D. Awschalom, R.A. Buhrman, J.M. Daughton, S. von Molnar, M.L. Roukes, A.Y. Chtchelkanova, and D.M. Treger. "Spintronics: A Spin-Based Electronics Vision for the Future." *Science*, vol. 294, pp. 1488, 2001.

[11] M. D. Stiles and A. Zangwill. "Anatomy of spin-transfer torque." Phys. Rev. B, vol. 66, pp. 014407, 2002.

[12] M.L. Schneider, M.R. Pufall, W.H. Rippard, S.E. Russek, and J.A. Katine. "Thermal effects on the critical current of spin torque switching in spin valve nanopillars." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 90, pp. 092504, 2007.

[13] E. W. Bauer, A. Brataas, Y. Tserkovnyak, B. J. van Wees. "Spin-torque transistor." Appl. Phys. Lett., vol. 82, pp. 3928 (2003).

[14] Y. Zhu. Modern Techniques for Characterizing Magnetic Materials. New York, NY, Springer, 2005

[15] X-ray magnetic dichroism spectroscopy and microscopy, J. Stohr, SLAC, Stanford University, http://ssrl.slac.stanford.edu/stohr/xmcd.htm , March 18, 2009

[16] D. Rugar, R Budakin, H.J., Mamin, B.W. Chui. "Single spin detection by magnetic resonance force microscopy." *Nature*, vol. 430, pp. 329, 2004

[17] R. Heindl, W. H. Rippard, S. E. Russek, A. B. Kos, "Physical limitations to efficient high speed spin-torque switching in magnetic tunnel junctions", Phys. Rev. B 83, 054430, 2011.

[18] K. Dwyer and J. Pomeroy. "Hyperthermal epitaxy of enriched ²⁸Si," in *Proceedings of the American Phys, Soc. March Meeting*, 2011, Vol 56, #1.

[19] J. Seidel, L. W. Martin, Q. He, Q. Zhan, Y.-H. Chu, A. Rother, M. E. Hawkridge, P. Maksymovych, P. Yu, M. Gajek, N. Balke, S. V. Kalinin, S. Gemming, F. Wang, G. Catalan, J. F. Scott, N. A. Spaldin, J. Orenstein & R. Ramesh. "Conduction at domain walls in oxide multiferroics." *Nature Mater.*, vol. 8, pp. 229-234, 2009.

[20] H. Bea and P. Paruch. "Multiferroics: A way forward along domain walls." *Nature Materials*, vol. 8, pp. 168-169, 2009.

[21] N. Balke, I. Bdikin, S.V. Kalinin, and A.L. Kholkinw. "Electromechanical Imaging and Spectroscopy of Ferroelectric and Piezoelectric Materials: State of the Art and Prospects for the Future." *J. Am. Ceram. Soc.*, vol. 92, pp. 1629–1647, 2009.

[22] H. Alloul, J. Bobroff, M. Gabay, P.J. Hirchfeld. "Defects in correlated metals and superconductors." *Rev. Mod. Phys.*, vol. 81, pp. 45-108, 2009.

[23] T. Kawae, Y. Terauchi, H. Tsuda, M. Kumdeda, A. Morimoto. "Improved leakage and ferroelectric properties of Mn and Ti codoped BiFeO3 thin films." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 94, pp. 112904, 2009.

[24] H. Nananuma, Y. Inoue, S. Okamura. "Evaluation of Electrical Properties of Leaky BiFeO3 Films in High Electric Field Region by High-Speed Positive-Up–Negative-Down Measurement." *Applied Physics Express*, vol. 1, pp. 061601, 2008.

[25] J.G. Kushmerick, J. Lazorcik, C.H. Patterson, R. Shashidhar, D.S. Seferos, G.C. Bazan. "Vibronic contributions to charge transport across molecular junctions." *Nano Letters*, vol. 4, pp. 639-642, 2004.; W.Y. Wang, T. Lee, I. Kretzschmar, M.A. Reed. "Inelastic electron tunneling spectroscopy of an alkanedithiol self-assembled monolayer." *Nano Letters*, vol. 4, pp. 643-646, 2004.

[26] C.A. Richter, C.A. Hacker, L.J. Richter. "Electrical and spectroscopic characterization of metal/monolayer/Si devices." *J. Phys. Chem. B*, vol. 109, pp. 21836-21841, 2005,

[27] J.M. Beebe B. Kim, J.W. Gadzuk, C.D. Frisbie, and J.G. Kushmerick. "Transition from direct tunneling to field emission in metal-molecule-metal junctions." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 97, pp. 026801, 2005.

[28] R.F. Pease, and S.Y. Chou. "Lithography and other patterning techniques for future electronics." *Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 96, pp. 248-270, 2008.

[29] S.V. Sreenivasan. "Nanoscale manufacturing enabled by imprint lithography." *MRS Bulletin*, vol. 33, pp. 854-863, 2008.

[30] M.T. Li, L. Chen, W. Zhang, and S.Y. Chou. "Pattern transfer fidelity of nanoimprint lithography on six-inch wafers." *Nanotechnology*, vol. 14, pp. 33-36, 2003.

[31] R.L. Jones, T. Hu, C.L. Soles, E.K. Lin, R.M. Reano, S.W. Pang, and D.M. Casa. "Real-time shape evolution of nano-imprinted polymer structures during thermal annealing." *Nano Letters*, vol. 6, pp. 1723-1728, 2006.

[32] Y.F. Ding, H.W. Ro, T.A. Germer, J.F. Douglas, B.C. Okerberg, A. Karim and C.L. Soles. "Relaxation Behavior of polymer structures fabricated by nanoimprint lithography." *ACS Nano*, vol. 1, pp. 84-92, 2007.

[33] Y.F. Ding, H.W. Ro, K.J. Alvine, B.C. Okerberg, J. Zhou, J.F. Douglas, A. Karim, and C.L. Soles. "Nanoimprint lithography and the role of viscoelasticity in the generation of residual stress in model polystyrene patterns." *Advanced Functional Materials*, vol. 18, pp. 1854-1862, 2008.

[34] Y. Hirai, S. Yoshida, and N. Takagi. "Defect analysis in thermal nanoimprint lithography." *Journal of Vacuum Science & Technology B*, vol. 21, pp. 2765-2770, 2003.

[35] G.Y. Jung, Z. Li, W. Wu, Y. Chen, D.L. Olynick, S.-Y. Wang, W.M. Tong, and R.S. Williams. "Vapor-phase self-assembled monolayer for improved mold release in nanoimprint lithography." *Langmuir*, vol. 21, pp. 1158-1161, 2005.

[36] H. Schulz, M. Wissen, and H.C. Scheer. "Local mass transport and its effect on global pattern replication during hot embossing." *Microelectronic Engineering*, vol. 67-68, pp. 657-663, 2003.

[37] S. Park, B. Kim, J. Xu, T. Hofmann, B.M. Ocko and T.P. Russell. "Lateral Ordering of Cylindrical Microdomains Under Solvent Vapor." *Macromolecules*, vol. 42, pp. 1278, 2009.

[38] X. Zhang, B.C. Berry, K.G. Yager, S. Kim, R.L. Jones, S. Satija, D.L. Pickel, J.F. Douglas, and A. Karim. "Surface Morphology Diagram for Cylinder-Forming Block Copolymer Thin Films." *ACS Nano*, vol. 2, pp. 2331, 2008.

[39] H. Ade, and H. Stoll. "Near-edge X-ray absorption fine-structure microscopy of organic and magnetic materials." *Nature Materials*, vol. 8, pp. 281, 2009.

[40] M.T. Postek and A.E. Vladar. "Helium Ion Microscopy and Its Application to Nanotechnology and Nanometrology." *Scanning: Journal of Scanning Electron Microscopy and Related Methods*, vol. 30, pp. 457, 2008.

[41] J. Notte, B. Ward, N. Economou, R. Hill, R. Percival, L. Farkas, and S. McVey. "An Introduction to the Helium Ion Microscope." In American Inst. Of Phys. Conference Proceedings, 2007, vol. 931, pp. 489.

[42] T.H. Fedynyshyn, R.B. Goodman, and J. Roberts. "Polymer matrix effects on acid generation," in Advances in Proceedings of the SPIE, 2008, vol. 6923, pp. 692319

[43] R. Brainard, E. Hassanein, J. Li, P. Pathak, B. Thiel, F. Cerrina, R. Moore, M. Rodriguez, B.Yakshinskiy, E. Loginova, T. Madey, R. Matyi, M. Malloy, A. Rudack, P. Naulleau, A. Wüest, and K. Dean. "Photons, electrons, and acid yields in EUV photoresists: a progress report," in Proceedings of the SPIE, 2008, vol. 6923, pp. 692325.

[44] M. Chandhok, H. Cao, W. Yueh, ; E.M. Gullikson; R.L. Brainard; S.A. Robertson. "Techniques for directly measuring the absorbance of photoresists at EUV wavelengths." In Proceedings of the SPIE, 2004, vol. 5374, pp. 861, 2004.

[45] H.D. Xiong, W. Wang, J. S. Suehle, C. A. Richter, W.-K. Hong, T. Lee, and D.M. Fleetwood. "Random telegraph signals in n-type ZnO nanowire field effect transistors at low temperature." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 91, pp. 053107, 2007.

[46] K. Murali, S. Sinha, W.L. Ditto, and A.R. Bulsara. "Reliable Logic Circuit Elements that Exploit Nonlinearity in the Presence of a Noise Floor." *Phys. Rev. Lett*, vol. 102, pp.104101, 2009.

[47] J.P. Campbell, J. Qin,K.P. Cheung, L.C. Yu, J.S. Suehle, A. Oates, and K. Sheng. "Random Telegraph Noise in Highly Scaled nMOSFETs," in *Proceedings of the International Reliability Physics Symposium*, 2009, vol. 47, pp. 382 – 388, 2009.

[48] S. Vasudevan, K. Walczak, N. Kapur, N. Neurock, A.W. Ghosh. "Modeling Electrostatic and Quantum Detection of Molecules." *IEEE Sensors Journal*, vol. 8, pp. 857-862, 2008.

[49] O. Wunnicke. "Gate capacitance of back-gated nanowire field-effect transistors," Appl. Phys. Lett., vol. 89, p. 083102, Aug 2006.

[50] D. R. Khanal and J. Wu."Gate coupling and charge distribution in nanowire field effect transistors." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 7, pp. 2778-2783, Sep 2007.

[51] R. Tu, L. Zhang, Y. Nishi, and H. Dai. "Measuring the capacitance of individual semiconductor nanowires for carrier mobility assessment." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 7, pp. 1561-1565, 2007.

[52] A. C. Ford, J. C. Ho, Y. L. Chueh, Y. C. Tseng, Z. Y. Fan, J. Guo, J. Bokor, and A. Javey. "Diameter-Dependent Electron Mobility of InAs Nanowires." *Nano Lett.*, vol. 9, pp. 360-365, Jan 2009.

[53] R. A. Schlitz, D. E. Perea, J. L. Lensch-Falk, E. R. Hemesath, and L. J. Lauhon. "Correlating dopant distributions and electrical properties of boron-doped silicon nanowires." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 95, p. 162101, Oct 2009.

[54] P. Eyben, D. Alvarez, M. Jurczak, R. Rooyackers, A. De Keersgieter, E. Augendre, and W. Vandervorst. "Analysis of the two-dimensional-dopant profile in a 90 nm complementary metal-oxide-semiconductor technology using scanning spreading resistance microscopy." *Journal of Vacuum Science & Technology B*, vol. 22, pp. 364-368, Jan-Feb 2004.

[55] G. Servanton, R. Pantel, M. Juhel, and F. Bertin. "Two-dimensional quantitative mapping of arsenic in nanometer-scale silicon devices using STEM EELS-EDX spectroscopy." *Micron*, vol. 40, pp. 543-551, Jul-Aug 2009.

[56] L. M. Smith, H. E. Jackson, J. M. Yarrison-Rice, and C. Jagadish. "Insights into single semiconductor nanowire heterostructures using time-resolved photoluminescence." *Semiconductor Science and Technology*, vol. 25, p. 024010, Feb 2010.

[57] M.Haider, S.Uhlemann, E.Schwan, H. Rose, B. Kabius and Knut Urban. "Electron microscopy image enhanced." *Nature*, vol. 392, pp. 768, 1998.

[58] D. A. Muller, L. Fitting Kourkoutis, M. Murfitt, J. H. Song, H. Y. Hwang, J. Silcox, N. Dellby and O. L. Krivanek. "Atomic-Scale Chemical Imaging of Composition and Bonding by Aberration-Corrected Microscopy." *Science* vol. 319, pp. 1073 2008.

[59] K. Suenaga and M.Koshino. "Atom-by-atom spectroscopy at graphene edge." Nature, vol. 468, pp. 1088, 2010.

[60] B. Gault, A. Menand, F. de Geuser, B. Deconihout, and R. Danoix. "Investigation of an oxide layer by femtosecond-laser-assisted atom probe tomography." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 88, pp. 114101, 2006.

[61]S. Koelling, M. Gilbert, J. Goossens, A. Hikavyy, O. Richard, and W. Vandervorst. "High depth resolution analysis of Si/SiGe multilayers with the atom probe." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 95, 144106, 2009.

[62] http://www.bruker-axs.com/dimension_fastscan_atomic_force_microscope.html

[63] L.Adamcik, A. Berquand, and R.Mezzenga. "Single-step direct measurement of amyloid fiblils stiffness by peak force quantitative nanomechanical atomic force microscopy." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 98, pp. 193701, 2011.

[64] T. Miyajima, M. Oogane, Y. Kotaka, T. Yamazaki, M. Tsukada, Y. Kataoka, H. Naganuma, and Y. Ando. "Direct Observation of Atomic Ordering and Interface Structurein Co2MnSi/MgO/Co2MnSi Magnetic Tunnel Junctions by High-Angle Annular Dark-Field Scanning Transmission Electron Microscopy." APEX, vol. 2, pp. 093001, 2009.

[65] X. Z. Yu, R. W. Li, T. Asaka, K. Ishizuka, K. Kimoto, and Y. Matsui. "Possible origins of the magnetoresistance gain in colossal magnetoresistive oxide La0.69Ca0.31MnO3: Structure fluctuation and pinning effect on magnetic domain walls." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 95, pp. 092504, 2009.

[66] Y. Sato, M. Terauchi, K. Kirihara, T. Sasaki, K. Kawaguchi, N. Koshizaki and K. Kimura. "Electron energy-loss and soft X-ray emission study of boron nanobelts." *J. Phys.: Conference Series*, vol. 176, pp. 012029, 2009.

[67] S. Nagao, M. Fujikane, N. Tymiak, R. Nowak. "Achieving consistency of Young's modulus determination from nanoscale deformation of low-*k* films." *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 105, pp. 106104-3, 2009.

[68] C. Flannery, C. Murray, I. Streiter, S. Schulz. "Characterization of thin-film aerogel porosity and stiffness with lasergenerated surface acoustic waves." *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 388, pp. 1-4, 2001.

[69] A. Link, R. Sooryakumar, R. Bandhu, G. Antonelli. "Brillouin light scattering studies of the mechanical properties of ultrathin low-*k* dielectric films." *J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 100, pp. 13507-6, 2006.

[70] G. Stan, S. King, and R. Cook. "Elastic modulus of low-k dielectric thin films measured by load-dependent contact-resonance atomic force microscopy" *J. Mater. Res.*, vol. 24, pp. 2960-2964, 2009.

[71] L. Jiang, H. Geisler, and E. Zschech. "Quantitative mapping of elastic properties of plasma-treated silica-based low-k films." *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 515, pp. 2230-2234, 2006.

[72] S. King, M. French, J. Bielefeld, and W. Lanford. "Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy investigation of chemical bonding in low-k a-SiC:H thin films." *J. Non-Cryst. Sol.* vol. 357, pp. 2970-2983, 2011.

Modeling and Simulation References

[1] S. Shankar, "*Top 10+ Challenges for Enabling Computational Materials Design – A Nanotechnology Perspective*", International Center for Materials Research (ICMR) Summer School on Materials Modeling from First Principles, Keynote Lecture, University of California, Santa Barbara, USA, July pp. 19-31, 2009.

[2] D. Jacob, K. Haule, and G. Kotliar. "Dynamical mean-field theory for molecular electronics: Electronic structure and transport properties." *Phys. Rev B*, vol. 82, pp. 195115, 2010.

[3] E. Kaxiras, Atomic and Electronic Structure of Solids, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge UK, 2003, pp. 1-676.

[4] B. Feldman, S. Park, M. Haverty, and S. Shankar, S. Dunham" Simulation of Grain Boundary Effects on Electronic Transport in Metals, and Detailed Causes of Scattering", Physica Status Solidi B, vol. 247, pp. 1791-1796, 2010.

[5] R. S. Berry. "Phases and phase changes of small systems," in *Theory of Atomic and Molecular Clusters*, J. Jellinek, Ed. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Germany, 1999, pp. 1-26.

[6] Z. WU, M. D. ALLENDORI, AND J. C. GROSSMAN. "QUANTUM MONTE CARLO SIMULATION OF NANOSCALE MGH₂ Cluster Thermodynamics." *J. Am. Chem. Soc*, vol. 131, pp. 13918, 2009.

[7] S. Senkader and C. D. Wright. "Models for Phase-Change of GE₂SB₂TE₅ in Optical and Electrical Memory Devices." *J. of Appl. Phys.*, vol. 95, pp. 504, 2004.

[8] T. L. Hill. "A Different Approach to Nanothermodynamics." Nanoletters, vol. 1, pp. 273, 2001.

[9] G. A. Mansoori, Principles of Nanotechnology: Molecular Based Study of Condensed Matter in Small Systems, World Scientific, Singapore, 2005.

[10] J. W. Cahn and J. E. Hilliard. "Free Energy of a Nonuniform System. III. Nucleation in a Two-Component Incompressible Fluid." *J. Chem. Phys.*, vol. 31, pp. 688, 1959.

[11] D. W. Oxtoby. "Nucleation of First-Order Phase Transitions." Acc. Chem. Res., vol. 31, pp. 91, 1998.

[12] P. HOHENBERG AND W. KOHN. "INHOMOGENEOUS ELECTRON GAS." PHys. Rev., vol. 136, pp. B864–B871,1964.

[13] W. Kohn and L.J. Sham. "Self Consistent Equations Including Exchange and Correlation Effects." *Phys. Rev.*, vol. 140, pp. A1133-A1138, 1965.

[14] J. C. GROSSMAN, L. MITAS, AND K. RAGHAVACHARI, "STRUCTURE AND STABILITY OF MOLECULAR CARBON: IMPORTANCE OF ELECTRON CORRELATION." PHys. Rev. Lett., vol. 75, pp. 3870–3873, 1995.

[15] J. Shumway, A. Franceschetti, and Alex Zunger, "Correlation Versus Mean-Field Contributions to Excitons, Multi-Excitons, and Charging Energies in Semiconductor Quantum Dots." *Phys. Rev. B*, vol.63, pp. 155316, 2001.

[16] M. S. Hybertsen and S. G. Louie. "First-Principles Theory of Quasiparticles: Calculation of Band Gaps in Semiconductors and Insulators." *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 55, pp. 1418, 1985; M. S. Hybertsen and S. G. Louie. "Electron Correlation in Semiconductors and Insulators: Band Gaps and Quasiparticle Energies." *Phys. Rev. B*, vol. 34, pp. 5390, 1986.

[17] G.W. Kotliar, D. Volhardt, Strongly-Correlated Materials Insights from Dynamical Mean Field-Theory, *Physics Today*, pp. 53-59, 2004.

[18] D. G. Coronell, D. E. Hansen, A. F. Voter, C.-L. Liu, X.-Y. Liu, and J. D. Kress. "Molecular Dynamics-Based Ion-Surface Interaction Models for Ionized Physical Vapor Deposition Feature Scale Simulations." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 73, pp. 3860, 1998.

[19] J.H. Lee, J.C. Grossman, J. Reed and G. Galli. "Lattice Thermal Conductivity of Nanoporous Si: Molecular Dynamics Study." *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 91, pp. 223110, 2007.

[20] Z. Wang, Y. Li and J. B. Adams. "Kinetic Lattice Monte Carlo Simulation of Facet Growth Rate." *Surface Science*, vol. 450, pp 51-63, 2000.

[21] D.G. Coronell and K. Jensen. "Monte Carlo Simulations of Very Low Pressure Chemical Vapor Deposition." Journal of Computer-Aided Materials Design, vol. 1, pp 3-26, 1993.

[22] A. Nakano, M.E. Bachlechner, R.K. Kalia, E. Lidorikis, P. Vashishta, G.Z. Voyiadjis, T.J. Campbell, S. Ogata, and F. Shimojo. "Multiscale Simulation of Nanosystems." *Computing in Science and Engineering*, vol. 3, pp.56-66, 2001.

[23] W.M.C Foulkes, L. Mitas, R.J. Needs, G. Rajagopal. "Quantum Monte Carlo Simulations of Solids." Review of Modern Physics, vol.73, pp33-83, 2001.

[24] Y. Ohkura, C. Suzuki, N. Mise, T. Matsuki, T. Eimori, and M. Nakamura. "Monte Carlo Investigation of Potential Fluctuation in 3D Device Structure." in *Proc. of SISPAD*, 2008, pp.33-36.